MAAG, VIRGIL, 64, of Pahoa, Hawaii, died Oct. 26, 1989. He was born in Ohio and was a retired auto mechanic and a Navy veteran of World War II. Survived by daughters, Linda Wilson of Ohio, Jackie Snyder of Arizona, Barbara Chow of Pahoa; sons, Richard of Pahoa; sons, Richard of Pahoa and John of Oregon; brother, Kenneth of Virginia; stepdaughters, Carisa Jesteadt and Shelli McClory, both of California; 11 grandchildren; a great-grandchild; five stepgrandchildren. Inurnment service 1 p.m. Monday at Veterans Cemetery #2, Hilo. Memorial service later in California. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 November 1989]

Macabeo, Esteban, 67, of Kapaa died Saturday in Wilcox Hospital. He was a laundry man for Samuel Mahelona Hospital. Wake services were held this morning at St. Catherine's Church in Kapaa. Burial was in Kauai Memorial Gardens. Mr. Macabeo was born in the Philippines. He is survived by his wife, Geneviva; three sons, Renaldo, Steven and Donald; two daughters, Mrs. Timithy (Tessie) Blume and Gloria Macabeo; and three grandchildren. Garden Island Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 February 1989]

MACALINO, WILLIAM, also known as "Fatso" and "Sonny," 69, of Honolulu, died April 9, 1989. Ho was born in Paia, Maui, and was proprietor, along with his wife, of Martina's Lei Stand at Honolulu Airport. Survived by wife, Martina M.; sons, Barron and William K. of Honolulu; daughter, Mrs. Wayne (Valerie H.) Cui of California; brothers, Benjamin, Basilio and Daniel, all of Honolulu, and Larry of Texas; sisters, Mrs. James (Clara) Adlawan of Honolulu, Mrs. Edward (Josephine) Maly of New Jersey, Mrs. Lloyd (Ceil) Golden of California, Betty Lou O'Conner of Florida; 10 grandchildren; aunt; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 10 30 a.m. Saturday at Blessed Sacrament Catholic Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Greenhaven Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 April 1989]

Macanas, Isabella O., 80, of Makawao died Sunday in Hale Makua in Kahului. A funeral Mass will be said at 10 a.m. tomorrow at St. Joseph's Church in Makawao. Friends may call after 8:30 a.m. Burial will be in the church cemetery. Mrs. Macanas was born in Hamakuapoko, Maui. She is survived by a son, Mark; two daughters, Mrs. Clarence (Dorothy) Ferreira and Mrs. Hosea (Juanita) Kauhaahaa; four brothers, Antone, Paul, Louis and Joseph Orta; two sisters, Carmela Ceballos and Emily Amadeo; two half-brothers, Valentine and Raymond Orta; five half-sisters, Ade line Torres, Antonia Martin, Katherine Martin, Nattie Parraquiellas and Rosaline Garcia; eight grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Borthwick Mortuary/Bulgo's is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 February 1989]

MACAPULAY, DOMINADOR VISITACION, 74, of Waipahu, died Sept. 26, 1989. He was born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and retired from Oahu Sugar co. after 34 years of service. Survived by wife, Rafaela R.; sons, Elias, robin, Moises; a daughter-in-law; eight grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; brothers, Felix V. of Maui, Andres V. of the Philippines; sister, Mrs. Arsenio (Adalaida) Galario; and a niece. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 7:30 to 8:30 a.m. Saturday at Waipahu United Church of Christ; service 8:30 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 October 1989]

MACARIOLA, MICHAEL FLORENTINO, 78, of Aiea, died July 17, 1989. He was born in Cebu, Philippines and was a member of Aloha Temple Shriners. Survived by sons, Lester H., Cedric A.; daughters, Mrs. David (Cella) Weisbrod of California, Mrs. Daniel (Claudia) Salima; seven grandchildren; a great-grandson; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 8 p.m. Monday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Private graveside service. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 July 1989]

**MacArthur, Marguerite,** 88, of Honolulu died Wednesday at home. Graveside services will be at 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Oahu Cemetery. The family asks that in lieu of flowers, donations in her memory be made to charity. She was born in Kona, Hawaii. She is survived by a sister, Evangeline Ross. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 February 1989]

MACDONALD, JOHN WILLIAM, 58, of South Kona, died Sept. 20, 1989. He was born in Yakima, Wash., and was a macadamia and coffee farmer. Survived by wife, Joyce Jo; son, David of Kailua-Kona; daughter, Karen J. Macdonald. Service 12:30 p.m. Monday at Hualalai Memorial Park in Holualoa. No flowers. Casual attire. Donations to West Hawaii units of the American Heart Association or the Cancer Society. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 September 1989]

**Macedon, Josephine Perry,** 80 of Wahiawa, died Aug. 12, 1989. She was born in California. Survived by son, John F.; grandson, Joshua John; nieces, Clara Putzulu, Jerry Franks and Agnes Paz. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Our Lady of Sorrows Catholic Church. Wahiawas; Rosary 7 p.m. Mass 9 a.m. Wednesday. Casual attire. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 August 1989]

**Macedon, Josephine,** 80 of Wahiawa died last Saturday in Hale Nani Health Center. A funeral mass will be said at 9 a.m. Wednesday at Our Lady of Sorrows Church. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Tuesday; the Rosary will be recited at 7 p.m. Burial will be in Sunset Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn in California. She is survived by her son, John F., and a grandson. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 August 1989]

Macfarlane, Sarah, also known as Sarah Van Gieson, 88, of Honolulu died Friday in Honolulu; She was a retired executive director at the State Department of Budget and Finance. Services will be private. Graveside services will be at 10:30 p.m. Thursday at Oahu Cemetery. Mrs. Macfarlane was born in Honolulu. She is survived by two sons, William E. Paikuli III and F. Walter Macfarlane III; three daughters, Genevieve Gray, Lydia Cluney and Jacqueline Watson; a stepson, Wayatt Macfarlane; a stepdaughter, Muriel Flandes; three brothers, E.C. Hobron, Ellwood and Donald Van Gieson; a sister, Leinani Rodenhurst; 14 grandchildren and four great-great-grandchildren. Williams Funeral Services is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 01 August 1989]

**Machado, Elizabeth A.,** 72, Honolulu, died Saturday in Burlingame, Calif. She was a retired employee of the U.S. Postal Service in California. Services will be held Friday at the Chapel of the Chimes, 32992 Mission Blvd., Hay ward, Calif. Wake services will be from 5 to 9 p.m. tomorrow. Mrs. Machado was born in Honolulu. She is survived by her husband, Joseph; four daughters, Tanya M. Soriano, Tasha and Taina Machado, and Pamela M. Lau; a sister, Mary Au;

three brothers, William, Ben and Wilfred Au; nine grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 February 1989]

MACHADO, JULIA F., 84, of Honolulu, died June 6, 1989. She was the wife of former Honolulu Star-Bulletin sports writer Cart Machado. Besides her husband, she is survived by sons, Donald C. and Patrick W.; two grandchildren; sisters, Mrs. Alice Kelly and Mrs. Henrietta De Ponte; nieces and nephews. Friends may can 12:30 to 1 a.m. Monday at Star of the Sea Church; mass 1 p.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers; contributions preferred to Star of the Sea Church. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 June 1989]

MACK, ALBERT GEORGE, 72, of Honolulu, died Nov. 6, 1989. He was born in Cleveland was employed by Ohio Bell for 32 years. Survived by wife, Helen A. Mack; daughters, Margaret M. Mack Conover and Alberta; sister, Irene Atkian of Florida; nieces and nephews; other relatives in Ohio.Private service at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific; No flowers. Donations to St. Francis Hospice. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 November 1989]

**MacKENZIE, ERMINIE HOLT,** 71, of the kamaaina Holt family, died Friday at Queen's Medical Center. Her name was spelled incorrectly in yesterday's obituary. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 September 1989]

**MACKENZIE, ERMINIE HOLT,** whose obituary appeared in Sunday's paper, will have a service 10 a.m. Thursday at Oahu Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 September 1989]

**Maclaren, Claire,** 77 of Honolulu died Saturday in Honolulu. A funeral mass will be said at 2 p.m. Friday at the Church of Holy Nativity. The family asks that in lieu of flowers, donations in her memory be made to the St. Phillip's episcopal Church Building Fund, c/o John H. Maclaren P.O. Box 13768 Jackson, Miss 39236. Mrs. McLaren was born in Annville, Penn. She is survived by a son, John H., two grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 02 August 1989]

MacNAUGHTON, ROBERTA PITTOCK, 79, of Honolulu, died July 2. 1989. She was born in Oregon and was the widow of the late Boyd MacNaughton. Survived by sons, Boyd Jr., Duncan, Robert Pittock MacNaughton; daughters, Gertrude Taylor, Matilda Ann MacNaughton; 13 grandchildren; brother, Henry Pittock of Oregon; sisters, Mrs. Russell (Barbara) Johnsrud and Fredricka Pittock, both of Oregon and Mrs. Jack (Marjorie) McDougal. Memorial service 4 p.m. Thursday at Holy Nativity Church. No flowers; donations to Hawaii Preparatory Academy or to Friends of Foster Gardens. Funeral arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 July 1989]

MACY, CHARLES JUNIOR, 67, of Black Sands Beach, Hawaii, died Dec. 1, 1989. He was born in Wyoming and was a retired oil pipeline technician. Survived by wife, Peggy of Alaska; son, Charles R. of Alaska; daughters, Luella M. Hoffman of Washington and Mrs. Jerry (Carol) Smith of Alaska; brother, Raymond Macy of California; nine grandchildren, Friends may call 6 to 8 tonight at Memorial Mortuary; prayers 7 p.m. Service pending in Valdez, Alaska. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 December 1989]

**Madamba, Clarence F.,** also known as Brigido Tangonan, 67, of Aiea died Thursday in St. Francis Hospital. He was a retired mason at Hawaiian Dredging and Construction Co. Services will be at 9 a.m. Saturday at St. Elizabeth's Church. Friends may call after 7 p.m. Friday, wake services at 7:30 p.m. and after 8 a.m. Saturday. Burial will be in Mililani Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Madamba was born in the Philippines. He is survived by his wife, Hortencia C.; two sons, Gary C. and Russell C., and a daughter, Dinah Lynn C. Madamba. Leeward Funeral Home is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 May 1989]

MADAMBA, CLARENCE FLORENCIO "BRIGIDO TANGONAN", 67, of Aiea, died May 18, 1989. He was born in the Philippines and was a mason retired Philippines and was a mason retired from Hawaiian Dredging Company. Survived by, Hortencia C. Madamba; sons, Gary C. of California, Russell C.; sons, Gary C. of California; daughter, Dinah L.C. of California; aunts; nieces; nephews; cousins. Friends may call 7 to 9 p.m. Friday p.m. Or call 8 a.m. Saturday; services 9 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 1989]

**Madanay, Jacinto,** 92 of Honolulu died Aug. 12 at home. Services will be at 10:45 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call after 8 a.m. Burial will be in Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Mr. Madanay was born in Piddig, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. He is survived by his wife, Epitacia A., and a grandchild. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 August 1989]

**Madden, Muriel,** 81 of Spokane, Wash, formerly of Hawaii, died Wednesday in Spokane. She was an Antique dealer. Services were not held. The family asks that donations in her memory be made to the Muscular Dystrophy Association or to the American Lung Association. Mrs. Madden was born in Minnesota. She is survived by two sons, William A. Revere and Edward A. Madden, and two grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 August 1989] [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 August 1989]

MADIO, CRISTOBAL MONIS, 83, of Ewa Beach, died April 6, 1989. He was born in Bangar, San Fernando La Union, Philippines, and was a member of Dingrenios of Hawaii. Survived by wife, Estrella; sons, Walter, Allan and Allen; sisters in the Philippines; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church; mass 11 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 1989]

MAEA, ELLARENE MAHEALANI PAIA-KAUMAEA, 39, of Honolulu, died Nov. 12, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Julia Paia; daughters, Thomasdene Paia and Rhodalene Paia; sons, Anthony Kaumaea, Duaneward Kamaea and Robert Kaumaea; three grandchildren; sisters, Tylene Paia and Coradene Paia; brothers, Thomas, Dorian, Leander, Frank, Lydell, Darnell; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 11 a.m. Friday; service 9:45 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial at Greenhaven Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 December 1989]

**MAEDA, ALMA SHIZUKO,** 72, of Wailuku, Mam, died March 22, 1989. She was born in Malaea, Maui, and was a member of Wailuku Hongwanji. Survived by son, Dr. Calvin K.

Maeda; brother, Toshio Kanai of Wailuku; sisters, Momoyo Takeuchi and Mrs. Yoshio (Marian) Wakayama of California; a granddaughter. Memorial service 4 p.m. tomorrow at Wailuku Hongwanji. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 April 1989]

MAEDA, JOSEPH MAMORU, 62, of Kapaau, Hawaii, died March 21, 1989. He was born in Hawi, Hawaii and was a supervisor retired from the state highway Division, Kamuela, Hawaii. Survived by wife, Esther E. Maeda; daughters, Mrs. Michael (Donna L.L.) Tabarejo of hilo, Mrs. Bruce (Sherri L.M.) Parayno of Kohala; six grandchildren; brothers, Ichiro George J. of California. Memorial service 1 p.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Friends may call 9 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. Saturday at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints in Hawi; service 4 p.m. Burial at Hilo Veterans Cemetery. Local Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 1989]

MAEDA, JOSEPH MAMORU, 62, of Kapaau, North Kohala, died March 21, 1989. Friends may call 11 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. tomorrow at Hawi Ward of Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saint; service 3 p.m. Graveside service 11 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2 in Hilo. Times have changed since an earlier obituary. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 March 1989]

MAEDA, MITSUYO, 73, of Honolulu, died Nov. 14, 1939. She was born in Honokaa, Hawaii. Survived by husband, Ted H.; sons, Paul H., Dennis K.; daughters, Mrs. Elton (Joan S.) Murata, Mrs. James (Debrah H.) Takemoto; six grandchildren; mother, Mrs. Mitsuru Ban; brothers, Stanley Iwamoto of Washington, Mrs. Robert (Tamae) Iwamoto, Henry Iwamoto; sisters, Mrs. Tom (Matsuko) Honda, Mrs. Tsuneo (Haruyo) Takata, Mrs. Mike (Betsy) Munekata. Memorial service noon Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 November 1989]

MAEDA, ROBERT KIYOSHI, 74, of Kaneohe, died Dec. 11, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a fiscal officer retired from the state Department of Land and Natural Resources. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Nolan (Michele) Hasegawa and Lynette Keln; brother, George; three grandchildren. Friends may call 9 to 11 a.m. Friday at St. Peter's Episcopal Church; service 11 a.m. Inurnment at Valley of the Temples. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 December 1989]

MAEDA, SUMIO, 65, of Honolulu, Nied Nov. 6, 1989. He was born in Paauilo, Hawaii, and was a retired painter. Survived by wife, Keiko Maeda; daughters, Grace K. and Violet Y. Brother, Peter Y.; sisters, Tame Kawasaki, Mrs. George (Janet M.) Moribe. Service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 November 1989]

**MAEDA, TEI,** 85 of Kaneohe, died Oct. 18, 1989. She was born in Okinawa, Japan, and was the former owner of Maeda Store, Fort Street. Survived by sons, Curly S., Hiroshi, Benny K., Clifford M.; daughters, Mrs. Hiroshi (Sumiko) Asato, Mrs. Earl (Patsy H.) Wong; 18 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren. Memorial service 3 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 October 1989]

**Maedonochi, Shoichi,** 67 of Honolulu died Thursday at home. He was a member of the 442<sup>nd</sup> Regimental Combat Team in World War II. Prayer services will be at 7:30 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Burial will be in at 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Mr. Maedonochi was born in Honokaa, Hawaii. He is survived by a son, Francis A.D.; a brother, Michael H.; and three sisters, Gladys T. Kanegawa, Sumiko Fujitani and Lynn H. Nishikawa. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 August 1989]

MAELE, MARGARET KULAMANU, 89, of Honolulu, died Nov. 23, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Hui Aloha Club for 25 years. Survived by sons, Donald K. Machado and Clifford K. Machado; daughters, Beatrice Awana, Pualani Simpson, Momi Victor; grandchildren, great-grandchildren and great-great-grandchildren; sisters, Gladys Chambers and Myrtle Lafavor. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. Thursday; service 8 a.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 November 1989]

MAEMORI JR, ERNEST SEICHI, 38, of Kaneohe, died Dec, 5, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was employed by Jack Maemori General Contractor. Survived by father, Ernest S. Sr.; mother, Shirley C.K. White; sisters, Mrs. Samuel (Cheryleann) Rodriguez Jr., Mrs. James (Debbie A.) Alvarez; brothers, Robert H. White III, Michael F., William J. Needham, Jarrett A. Needham, Joseph R. Needham and Guy H. Needham; nieces and nephews; aunts and uncles. Friends may call 11:30 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 1:30 p.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 December 1989]

MAEMORI, SHIOEO "MOKE", 62, of San Jose, California, died June 21, 1989. He was born in Honomu, Hawaii. Survived by mother, Betty K. Maemori; brothers, Jack S., Ernest S. Henry K.; sisters, Mildred H. Oshiro and Lois T. Private memorial service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser July 7 1989]

MAEMOTO, HIROKI, 70, of Aiea, died Sept. 9, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired stevedore for McCabe, Hamilton and Renny. Survived by wife, Joan T.; sons, David S. and Stephen H.; daughters, Claire K. Freitas, Mrs. Harry (Dale S.) Woodring, Mrs. Roger (Velma R.) Woodring; six grandchildren; sisters, Tatsuyo Anderson, Kazume Takahashi, Mrs. Yasuo (Yoshino) Koochi, Sadame Fukuhara and Mrs. Robert (Kiyono) Chong. Service 2 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 September 1989]

MAESAKA, SUEKI "BOBBY", 57, of Pearl City, died April 15, 1989. He was born in Hilo and was a retired adult correctional officer at Oahu Community Correctional Center with 25 years of service. Survived by wife, Irene T.; son, Robert S.; daughter, Jodie F.; brothers, Yasunobu, Harry and Charlie, both of Hilo, Katsuyoshi, Shigeki, Jerry, Harold of Nevada; sisters, Elaine Mikami, Helen Hoffman of Georgia, Naoe Spears, Margaret Masaoka ofHilo; nieces and nephews. Service 6:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 April 1989]

MAFI, MATEASI, 5 months, of Long Beach, Calif., died April 11, 1989. He was born in Long

Beach. Survived by parents, Mr. and Mrs. Manu (Mellene) Fafi of California; brother, Manu S. of California; sister, Malani of California; grandparents, Mr. and Mrs. Masa (Sharlene) Niko and Mr. and Mrs. Telenoti (Fahaivalu) Mafi; aunt and uncle. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints, Kaneohe First Ward; service 7:45 p.m. Or call 9 to 11:30 a.m. Friday; service 11:30 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 1989]

**MAFI, MATEASI,** 5 months, son of Manu and Mellene Mafi of California, died April 11, 1989. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints. Kaneohe ward; service 7:45 p.m. Or call 9 to 11:30 a.m. Friday; service 11:30 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. A recent obituary was incomplete duo to information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 April 1989]

MAGALIANES, DAMIE-ANN KAMALEIOLOKELANI, of Ewa Beach, 6 month- old daughter of Haroldeen K. Domingo and Damien A. Magalianes; Also survived by sister, Shayna L.; paternal grandparents, Mr. and Mrs. Saturnino Magalianes; maternal grandparents Harold Sr. and Alyce Domingo; paternal great-grandmother, Rosaline R. Gazman of Maui. Friends may call noon to 2 p.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 2 p.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 02 March 1989]

MAGARIN, JUAN VEA, 58, of Honolulu, died March 5, 1989. He was born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and retired as a second lieutenant from the Philippine Air Force. He was a security guard with safe Guard. Services for the past three years. Survived by wife, Clemencia S. Magarin; sons, Edgar S., Roger S.; daughter, Mrs. Federico (Cely S.) Caseres of the Philippines; two grandchildren; sister, Mrs. Gil (Martina V.) Vea of the Philippines. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at St. Philomena Catholic Church in Salt Lake; services 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 9:30 a.m. Saturday; mass 9:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 March 1989]

MAGBANUA, PEDRO S., 82, Of Waimanalo, died July 12, 1989. He was born in the Philippines and was a retired custodian at Kamehameha Schools. Survived by sisters, Pat Segovia and Josephine Young; brother, Pelahio; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8 to 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at St. George's Church; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 July 1989]

**MAGBEE, ANN,** 60, of Honolulu, died April 16, 1989. She was born in Fort Francis, Canada. Survived by husband, Gene; son, Tyre C; daughter, Mrs. Alvin (Peggy G.) Abe of California; brothers, Frank, Stanley and Stephen Nowak, all of Canada; two grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 April 1989]

**MAGBEE, ANN,** 60, of Honolulu, died April 16, 1989. She was born in Fort Francis, Canada. She is survived by, among others, mother, Mrs. Sophia Nowak of Waterford, Canada. A recent obituary was incomplete due to information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 April 1989]

MAGEO, RAMBO ETISONO, age three of Honolulu, died March 20, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by parents, Romeo F. and Venus K. Mageo; brothers, Romeo F. Jr., Robert F.I.; sisters, Sonya K. Samantha M.M.; paternal grandparents, Fagauli and Faletolu Salevao; maternal grandparents, Robert and Beatrice Kapihe; a niece; paternal great grandmother, Manisesa Isaia of Western Samoa; maternal great-grandmother, Mrs. Felicidad s. Albano of California. Friends may call 9 a.m. Wednesday at First Samoan Assembly of God Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 March 1989]

MAGID, SIDNEY, 63, of Greensboro, N.C., died June 1, 1989. He was born in New Haven., Conn., and was a retired businessman and an officer of Temple Emanuel. Survived by wife, Lois; children, Rabbi Arnold Magid of Honolulu, Cathie Sklover of New York, Patty Skelton of South Carolina; four grandchildren; sister, Marilyn Hark of Massachusetts. Service held in North Carolina. Memorial donations to Temple Emanuel (Greensboro), the Eastern Music Festival or the Cancer Support Group of the Bowman Gray School of Medicine, Winston-Salem, N.C. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 1989]

Maglay, Larry, 16, a funeral Mass for son of Juanito and Carmen Maglay of Waipahu, will be said at 9:45 a.m. Saturday at St. Joseph church in Waipahu. Friends may call at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary after 6 p.m. Friday; the Rosary will be recited at 7 p.m. Ann overnight vigil will be held Friday at the Magley residence. Burial will be in Mililani Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. A sophomore at Waipahu High School, the youth drowned Dec. 25 in waters off Ala Moana Park's Magic Island. He was born in San Nicolas, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. Survivors also include two brothers, Gasbamer and Reynaldo; and his grandmother, Mrs. Feliza B. Saoit. Mililani memorial park mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 January 1989]

Maglinti, Juan "Johnny", 95, of Kapaa died Tuesday in Wilcox Hospital. He was a self-employed barber. A funeral Mass will be said at 10 a.m. Monday at Kapaa Catholic Church. Friends may call after 7:30 p.m. Sunday — the rosary will be recited at 8 p.m. — and after 9 a.m. Monday. Burial will be in the church cemetery. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Maglinti was born in the Philippines. He is survived by six sons, Alexander, William, Juan Jr., Antonio; George and Vincent; six daughters, Gloria Santos, Naty Saflor Pacita Castillo, Mrs. Domingo (Laurie) Alisna, Mrs. Tony (Agnes) Hoyohoy and Mrs. Pancho (Connie) Ortiz; 65 grandchildren; and 40 great-grandchildren. Kauai Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 February 1989]

Magno, Angeline K of Hilo, a hotel pool attendant, died Wednesday in an automobile accident at Ookala. Magno, 22, was born in Hilo. She is survived by fiancé Roy Soares Jr.; parents James and Veronica Magno; brother, Blaine; sister Melanie; and grandparents Bartolome and Rose Magno. Service; 10 a.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary. Burial; Homelani Memorial park. Call after 6 p.m. tomorrow and again after 9 a.m. Friday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 20 December 1989]

**MAGUEFLOR, ESTRELLIA LA PUENTE**, 84, of Waialua, died Nov 27, 1989. She was born in lloilo, Philippines, and retired from CPC. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Eleuterio Amper Sr.; four grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; and brother, Martin La Puente. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at St. Michael's Catholic Church, service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 to 10

a.m. Thursday, service 10 a.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 December 1989]

MAHAULU, ALDEN NAEHUELUA, 76, of California, died Jan. 19, 1989. He was born in Haleiwa and was employed as a cook for Caltrans at Cottage Springs Maintenance Station for 12 years. Survived by son, Alden Jr. of Lanai; daughters, Priscilla Hanna of California and Annette Caires of Honolulu; stepson, Rayburn Urcia of Arizona; sisters, Ethel Lopes and Juliette Gabriel; eight grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Scattering of ashes later. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 April 1989]

Mahelona, Rosemarie, 72 of Kaneohe died Thursday in St. Francis Hospital. She was a retire crouching Lion Restaurant waitress. Prayer services will be at 11 a.m. Saturday in Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Friday services at 7:30 p.m. and after 8 a.m. Saturday. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Mahelona was born in Honolulu. She is survived by two sons, Justin D.K. and John K.; five daughters, Rosemarie S. Holt, Anita E. and Iris C. Mahelona and Danette T.M. and Lovey D.M. Akina; a brother, Richard Kaipo; a sister, Nora Naki; 10 grandchildren and 11 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 August 1989]

MAHELONA, ROSEMARIE, 72 of Kaneohe died Thursday in St. Francis Hospital. She was a retired Crouching Lion Restaurant waitress. Prayer services will be at 11 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Friday- services at 7:30 p.m. and after 8 a.m. Saturday. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Mahelona was born in Honolulu. She is survived by two sons, Justin D.K. and John K.; five daughters, Rosemarie S. Holt, Anita E. and Iris C. Mahelona, and Danette T.M. Akina; a brother, Richard Kaipo; a sister, Nora Naki; 10 grandchildren; and 11 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 August 1989]

MAHI, JAMES KUENU, 90, of Wailuku, Maui, died April 15, 1989. Ho was born in Iao Valley, Wailuku. Survived by wife, Winifred Ching Mahi of Wailuku; son, Joseph Kaiho of Utah; sister, Rebecca H. of Wailuku; nieces; nephews; cousins. Friends may call 8:30 to 11 a.m. tomorrow at Kahului ward of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints; service 11 a.m. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 April 1989]

**MAHI, PHYLLIS KIYOKO,** 65, OF Hilo is survived by son, Charles Mahi III, in addition to her husband, daughters and others. Her son's name was from an obituary in yesterday's paper. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 February 1989]

Mahi, Phyllis Kiyoko, 65, of Hilo, died Feb. 3. She was born in Hilo and was a member of the Ka Uhane Homolele Oka Malamalama Church. Survived by husband, Charles Jr.; daughters, Charolette Mahi, Mrs. Paul (Georgeanne) Murray and Mrs. Edmund (Beverly) Daog and Mrs. Peter (Cindy) Rivera of Kauai; mother, Kameyo Uwaine; brothers, George Uwaine of California and Donald Uwaine of Kwajalein; sisters, Mrs. Marvin (Frances) Hart of California, Mrs. Joe (Kay) Kama, Jean Akimseu and Mrs. Kazumi (Margie) Fukunaga and Mrs. James (Masako) Bailey of Waianae; 22 grandchildren; 4 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 8 .m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call noon to 1 p.m. Tuesday at mortuary; service

1 p.m. Burial at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 February 1989]

MAHIAI, JOHN "BIG JOHN" C.K., 46, of Kaneohe, died Oct. 30, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was employed by American Pacific Transport. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Jayleen Lorita, Jessica and Jerrelyn; brothers, Don Nihi, Ernest Nihi, Henry, Leroy, John D.; sister, Mathlida L.C. Agustin; a granddaughter. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 8 p.m. Or call 8 a.m. to noon Saturday; SERVICES 10:45 A.M. Aloha attire. Burial at Greenhaven Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 November 1989]

**MAHIAI, NANCEEN KAIPOAHI,** 15, of Kaunakakai, Molokai, died Oct. 28, 1989. She was a sophomore at Molokai High and Intermediate School and member of the high school volleyball team. Survived by parents, David "Butch" and Lani Mahiai; sister, Jewel-Marie Keala; grandparents, Hattie Kaipoahi Mahiai and George P. Sr. and Nancy Kahinu of Kalamaula, Molokai. Service 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. Friday at the Kalaiakamanu Hou Church hall, Kalamaula. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 November 1989]

**MAHIKOA, KIYOKO OSADA,** 57, of Honolulu, died June 21, 1989. She was born in Tokyo. Survived by husband, Renan W.K.; brother, Tadafumi Osada of Japan; sisters, Mitsue Osada, Tamiko Nakazawa, Yukiko Masumura, Tomoko Miyamoto and Hisako Uehara, all of Japan. Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 June 1989]

**MAHIKOA, NANCY KAILIKULANI,** 78, of Nanakuli, died June 27, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Friends may .call from 8:30 a.m. today at Leeward Funeral home; service 10 a.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Flowers will be accepted; a recent obituary, was incorrect. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 July 1989]

Mahikoa, Samuel K., 75, of Aiea died Friday in Queen's Hospital He was a retired pipefitter at Pearl Harbor Naval Base. Services will be at 11:30 am Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 10:30 a.m. Burial will be in the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. The family asks that aloha attire be worn. Mr. Mahikoa was born in Kalihiwai, Kauai. He is survived by his wife, Sylvia W.; two daughters, Sylvia J. Kaleikini and Kahala M. Pazsoldan; and two grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 February 1989]

MAHOE SR., JOHN KEEHUKAI, 78, of Honolulu, died Dec. 7, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a carpenter retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by sons, John, Leonard; daughters, Gerry Baker, Madeline Igawa, Carol Valdez and Linda; eight grandchildren; a great-grandchild; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Kawaiahao Church; service 7:30 p.m. Service 9 a.m. Tuesday at the church. Casual attire. Burial at Chinese Christian Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 December 1989]

**MAHONEY, BRYN JAMES,** 42, of Volcano, Hawaii, died May 1, 1989. He was born in Holyoke, Mass., sons Brishen Mhoney, and Bryan J. Mahoney; sons, Brishen Mahoney Rabtor or Massachusetts; parents, Bean of Kauai and Bruce of Massachusetts; sisters, pat Mahoney of Massachusetts, Teresa Mahoney Mullen of New Hampshire and Sheila Tracey of Ohio. Friends may call 9 to 10 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery. No. 1 Pavilion; service 10 a.m.

Burial at Cemetery No. 2 Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 May 1989]

**MAHONEY, DENNY A.,** 90, of Honolulu died Nov. 12, 1989. Born in Chippewa Falls, Wisc, he served in the U.S. Cavalry during World War I was retired from Bethlehem Steel and had been a member of the Screen Acters Guild. Survived by sister, Kathleen of Wisconsin. Private inurnment at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 November 1989]

MAHUKA SR., ANDREW KAUKALIU WILLIAMS, 45, of Waianae, died April 9, 1989. He was born in Hawaii. Survived by sons, Andrew, Arienton, Daniel; daughters, Andrea Roque and Brandy: parents, John M. and Clara L. Mahuka; brother, John; sisters. Constance Ganai, Harriet Glover and Rosealle Niihipali: four grandchildren; aunts; cousins; nieces; nephews; friend; Patsy. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Leeward Funeral Home; service 7:30 p.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Ashes to be scattered at sea later. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 April 1989]

MAHUKA, FREDERICK MALACK, 48, of Nanakuli, died May 10, 1989. He was born in Hawaii and was a member of the Operating Engineers Local #3 AFL-CIO. Survived by wife, Natacha-Manuka; sons. Nolan Sr. Frederick L. Jr., Cranston Sr., Richard; Charlene Mahuka, Mrs. Kalani (Mel-Ling) Naeole; brothers, Ken. Clayton Sr.; sisters, Mrs. Tomas (Katharine) Ceniza, Faith Mahuka, Mrs. Blake (Darlene) Worden; mother, Mrs. Mae Mahuka; 14 grandchildren; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Leeward Funeral Home; service 7:30 p.m. Cremation to follow. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 May 1989]

**MAIDEN, MARIAN ELAINE,** 76, of Honolulu, died March 21, 1989. She was born in California. Survived by daughter, Melody Page. Private services held. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 March 1989]

Mail, Samuel K., 71, of Honolulu died Wednesday in Queen's Hospital. He was a retired air conditioning Journeyman at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard and Oahu Plumbing. Services will be at 1 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call after 10 a.m. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Mail was born in Honolulu. He is survived by his wife, Violet Yu; three sons, Alan S., Stephen S. and Samuel J.; two daughters, Mrs. Marcus (Sandi) Haluainani and Mrs. J.K. (Charlene) Sims; a sister, Mrs. Myrtle K. Dias; and 11 grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 January 1989]

MAJOR, ROBERT WILLIAM, 38, of Laupahoehoe, Hawaii, died Sept. 20, 1989. He was born in Chicago and was a free-lance artist and writer and a member of the Hilo Bonsai Club and the Chicago Academy of Science. Survived by wife, Charlene Hromjah-Major; son, Jason W. Major of Laupahoehoe; daughter, Christina M. Major of Laupahoehoe; mother, Agnes of Illinois. Service later. Donations to the Life Crisis Shelter of Hilo, P.O. Box 10190, Hilo 96721. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 September 1989]

**Makalii, Peter P.,** 81, of Honolulu died Aug. 29 in St. Francis Hospital. Wake services will be from 6 to 9 tonight at Borthwick Mortuary and from 9 a.m. to noon tomorrow at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kaneohe Ward. Burial will be in Greenhaven Memorial Park.

Mr. Makalii was born on Maui. He is survived by three sons, Robert M., Elmer A. and Murray P.; three daughters, Elliott Whitford, Ala Kila and Anne K. Makalii Seward; a sister, Marie Briar; 30 grandchildren; and 34 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 September 1989]

Makamoto, Hitoshi, 65, of Kona died yesterday in Queen's Hospital. He was the proprietor of Wally's Watch Services in Kainaliu. Memorial services will be at 5 p.m. Sunday at the Kona Hongwanjji in Kealakekua. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Nakamoto was born in Hilo. He is survived by his wife, Teruyo; three sons, Wallace H., Michael and Warren J.; daughters, Mrs. Terry (Ruth I) Powers; his father, Kanichi Nakamoto; two brothers, Richard M. and Shigeru; and three grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27January 1989]

MAKANANI, NELSON KAANOI SR., 59, of Salinas, Calif., formerly of Lihue, Kauai, died March 18, 1989. He was born in Lihue, Kauai, and retired as a first Sergeant in the U.S. Army. Survived by wife, Rosaline F. Makanani of California; daughter, Elizabeth Ventura of Honolulu; sons, Nelson K. Jr. of Kapaa, Samuel K. of North Carolina, Timothy N. of Montana and Thomas N. of California; eight grandchildren; a great-granddaughter; brothers, John Hanamaulu, Ralph of Honolulu and Paul of Kapaa; nieces and nephews; aunts and uncles. Friends may call 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Lihue First Hawaiian church; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Lihue Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 1989]

MAKANIOLE, JULIET KAMAKAUAHI AILA "GIRLIE", 73, of Wahiawa, died May 16, 1989. She was born in Halelwa. Survived by husband, Charles Makaniole; daughters, Mrs. Henry (Alberta) Preece, Winona Blueford of California, Evanette of Georgia, Ginger; 20 grandchildren; 18 great-grandchildren; Brother, James Aila of California; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8:30 a.m. Friday; service 10:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 19889]

Makaula, John, 60, of Aiea died Jan. 2 in St. Francis Hospital. He was a retired mechanic with Castle & Cooke. Services will be at 1 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call after 9 a.m. Burial will be in Mililani Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Makaula was born in Hawaii. He is survived by his wife, else; a son, Derek a.; three daughters, Mrs. Cedric (Sherril-Lynn) Chang, Mrs. Charles (Debra) Liana and Cynthia R. Makaula; a brother, Raymond; a sister, Juliette Rabago; his stepmother, Miriam Makaula; six stepbrothers; six stepsisters; and four grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 January 1989]

MAKEKAU, CECILIA SARAH, 67, of Pahoa, Hawaii, died May 10, 1989. She was born in Hawaii and was a house-wife. Survived by sons, Gabriel L Kealoha, Bonaventura Kealoha of California; daughters, Cecilia E. Naungayan, Emma S.K. McBride of Arkansas, Sara H. Hauanio and Hazel K. Hanohano of Honolulu; sister, Ester Campbell of Wailuku; 30 grandchildren; 65 great-grandchildren; and seven great-great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 6 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick-Hawaii Funeral Home; service 7:30 p.m. Graveside service 10.a.m. Friday at Kaimu Makena, Kalapana. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 May 1989]

MAKINO, HAROLD KAZUMI, 89, Of Honolulu, died May 16, 1989. Ha was born in Honomu, Hawaii, and was a structural engineer for the U.S. government. Survived by wife, Kikue Minami; sons, Alfred E., Roy H. of California; daughter, Mrs. James K. (Florence O.) Akana; six grandchildren; brothers, Walter K., Mac S. of Chicago; sisters, Shizuka Nomura, Yoshie Qyama, Margaret V.; two sisters-in-law. Memorial service 2 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 May 1989]

**MAKINO, HARRY KAZUMI,** 86, of Honolulu, died May 16, 1989. He was born in Honomu, Hawaii and was a structural engineer for the federal government. A recent obituary was incorrect due to Information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 May 1989]

**MAKUA, MICHAEL K.K.,** 73, of Hilo, died March 8, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired foreman for Young Brothers. Survived by wife, Mararea; sons, Michael of Honolulu and Malcolm of North Carolina; daughter, Mrs. Raymond (Maxine K.) Purugganan of Alaska; six grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. Thursday; service 9 a.m. burial at Alae Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 March 1989]

MAKUAKANE, MARYANN "SWEENY" KAPUHIWA, 56, of Honolulu, died May 28, 1989. She was born on Molokai. Survived by husband, George; sons, Teddy and Mark; daughters, Mrs. Terry (Richard) Wong, Moana, Geraldine; sisters, Rose Bradshaw, Loraine Luis of California, Josephine Vanic, Anita Chong Tim, Caroline Kuamoo, Eleanor Watki of Hilo, Diane Botelho, Beverly Chong Tim; broters, Leroy Inere, Ronald Inere, Darly Inere; six grandchildren. Friends may call 9 am. to 12:45 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 12:15 p.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 June 1989]

MAKUAKANE, MARYANN "SWEENY" KAPUHIWA, 56, of Honolulu, died May 28, 1989. She was born on Molokai. Survived by husband, George; sons, Teddy and Mark; daughters, Mrs. Terry (Richard) Wong, Moana, Geraldine; sisters, Rose Bradshaw, Loraine Luis of California, Josephine Vanic, Anita Chong Tim, Caroline Kuamoo, Eleanor Watki of Hilo, Diane Botelho, Beverly Chong Tim; broters, Leroy Inere, Ronald Inere, Darly Inere; six grandchildren. Friends may call 9 am. to 12:45 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 12:15 p.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 June 1989]

MALABED, FLORA, 62 of Olympia, Wash., formerly of Honolulu, died Aug. 10 in Olympia. Services were held in Olympia. Mrs. Malabed was born in Batac, IIoco Norte, and the Philippines. She is survived by her husband, Geronimo; her parents, Saturnino and Toribia Gaspar; two sons, Geronimo Jr. and David; seven daughters, Eugenia Garcia, Linda Flojo, Precila Torino, Fermina Jensen, Flordeliza Berto, Mercedes Carbonel and Loelyn Malabed and 19 grandchildren. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 August 1989]

**MALAMA SR., JOHN ALLEN "CHIEF",** 66, of Honolulu, died May 13, 1989. He was born in Nuimalu, Maui. Survived by wife, Dorothy; mother, Violet Malema; sons, John A. Jr., Alvin; hanai son, Brian A. Claycomb; nine grandchildren; one great-grandchild; uncles, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or

call 8 a.m. to noon Tuesday; service noon. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 May 1989]

Malama, John A. "Chief", 66, of Honolulu died last Saturday at home. Services will be at noon Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Monday, the rosary will be recited at 7:30 p.m. and after 8 a.m. Tuesday. Burial will be in Diamond Head Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Malama was born in Nuimalu, Maui. He is survived by his wife, Dorothy; two sons, John A. Jr. and Alvin; a hanai son, Brian A. Claycomb; his mother, Violet Malama; nine grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 20 May 1989]

MALANOG, MARCOS TAMALA, 94, of Honolulu, died April 24, 1989. He was born in Larina, Sequijor, Philippines. Survived by daughters, Eugenia M. Ompad and Mrs. Raymond (Dolores) Panoy; six grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; cousins, grandnieces and grandnephews. Friends may call from 8 a.m. Saturday at St. John the Baptist Church: service 9:45 a.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 April 1989]

Malapira Rubylene, of Kahului, who died Nov. 28 in a Maili traffic accident, will be remembered in a Mass 12:15 p.m. Saturday at Christ the King Church. Burial: Maui Memorial Park. Call from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary/Bulgo's and after 10:30 a.m. Saturday at the church. Malapira, 11-year-old daughter of Alfredo and Olivia Malapira, was born in Honolulu. She is also survived by sister Emmalyn: grandparents Alfredo and Lucy Malapira, Pedro Tabon and Antonia Tabon, and gret-grandmother Lucille Tabon. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 December 1989]

Malapira, Angel, daughter of Ramone and Theresa Malapira of Paia, was stillborn Wednesday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Services were scheduled for this morning, with burial in Valley Isle Memorial Park Cemetery. She is also survived by two brothers, Amiel and Ariel; and her grandparents, Alberta Dela Calsada and Alfredo and Lucy Malapira Sr. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 January 1989]

MALAPIRA, RUBYLENE, 11, of Kahului, Maui, died Nov. 28, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by parents, Alfredo and Olilvia Malapira of Kahului; sister, Emmalyn of Kahului; grandparents, Alfredo and Lucy of Kahalui, Pedro Tabon, Antonia Tabon of Alaska; great-grandmother, Lucille Tabon of Kahului. Friends may call 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary/Bulgo's; service 7:45 p.m. Or call 10:30 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Saturday at Christ the King Church. Burial at Maui Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 December 1989]

MALDONADO, ISABEL SANCHEZ, 87, Of Honolulu, died June 28, 1989. She was born in Kihei, Maui. Survived by sons, Delbert Donald: and Daniel Sanchez; sister, Theresa Fernandez of Hilo; two grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Graveside service 11 a.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Advertiser 14 July 1989]

Maldonado, Isabel, 87, of Honolulu died June 28 in Honolulu. Friends may call from 6 to 9

p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Graveside services will be at 11 a.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park. Mrs. Maldonado was born in Kihei, Maui. She is survived by three sons, Delbert, Donald and Daniel Sanchez; a sister, Theresa Fernandez; two grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 July 1989]

MALDONADO, SARAH "BUNNI" CASTILLO, 65, of Honolulu, died March 28, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survivors include daughter, Ronessa Brum; son, Ronald Brum; 16; great-grandchildren. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 April 1989]

Maldonado, Sarah, 65, of Honolulu died Tuesday at home. Services will be at 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 9 a.m. Burial will be in the Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Maldonado was born in Honolulu. She is survived by two sons, Ronald Brun and Wheeler Brown; seven daughters, Jean Brown, Tammie Ambeau, Patricia Machaese, Norma Key, Ronessa Brun, Vanessa Crail and Joyce Mack; a sister, Rose Gordon; 27 grandchildren and four great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 March 1989]

MALEILAGAOI, SIONE SA'ILELE, 69, of Ewa Beach, died June 29, 1989. He was born in Lepa, Western Samoa. Survived by sons, Aliilua Aliilua of American Samoa, Lemafa Avega, Solomona Sa'ilele of Oregon, Sa'ilele Sa'ilele of American Samoa, Fanuatanu Aliilua of New Zealand, Makini Sa'ilele of California, Semi Sa'ilele, Seiolana Sa'ilele; daughters, Mrs. Va (Fetu) Felafoaiga and Mrs. Samuel (Luafalele) Toso, both of Western Samoa, Mrs. Sauaina (Pepe) Nautu, Mrs. Fou (Solea'au) Lafai of Western Samo, Mrs. Tuifea (Fa'aleleilulutetalaitaga) Numulauti, Mrs. Alexander (Taotao) Chestnut of North Carolina, Mrs. Larry (Katelina) Brown of California; brother, Pogi Mailelegaoi of Western Samoa; sisters, Mrs. Tafale Tasi of Western Samoa, Rev. Mose (Matagitau) Toso of Western Samoa; 66 grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friend may call 6:30 p.m. tomorrow at 91-372 Ewa Beach Road; service 7 p.m. Overnight vigil to follow. Or call Saturday at the residence; service 9 a.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 July 1990]

Maligro, Sabero G., 87, of Kaumakani died Tuesday in Kauai Veterans Hospital. He was a retired laborer with Olokele Sugar Co. A funeral Mass will be said at 11 a.m. tomorrow at Sacred Hearts Catholic Church in Eleele. Friends may call at Kauai Mortuary after 6 tonight — the rosary will be recited at 7:30 p.m. and from 9:30 to 40 a.m. tomorrow. The procession will leave at 10:30 a.m. for the church. Burial will be in Hanapepe Filipino Cemetery. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Maligro was born in Bohol, the Philippines. He is survived by two sons, Paul and Gus; two daughters, Mrs. James (Lucy) Gomes and Connie Canales; five brothers; two sisters; 22 grandchildren; and 23 great-grandchildren. Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 January 1989]

MALINA, ANTHONY S., 78, of San Mateo, Calif., formerly of Honolulu, died Nov. 22, 1989. He was born in Ashley, Penn., and was retired from the U.S. Armed Services and a member of the Mystic Lodge No. 2, Knights of Pythias. Survived by son, Andrew S.; daughter, Donna Simpson; sister, Josephine Kovalchick; two grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Graveside service 2:30 p.m. Tuesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 November 1989]

Malina, Sam A. "Buddy", 33, of Kaneohe died Tuesday in Honolulu. A funeral Mass will be said at 9 a.m. Monday at St. Ann's Church. Friends may call after 8:30 a.m. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Malina was born in Honolulu. He is survived by his wife, Diane F.; three sons, Shayne, Kyle and Johnathan; a daughter, Diana Malina; his father, Sam Malina Jr.; his mother, Mrs. Chris (Thelma W.) Faria; and a sister, Mrs. Tom (Lynn) Juliano. Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 February 1989]

MALONE, EDMUND FRANK, 64, of Honolulu, died June 8, 1989. He was born in Detroit, Mich., and was a retired immigration and naturalization officer, a member of Our Lady of Peace Cathedral, Knights of Columbus Council #5000 and Disabled American Veterans. Survived by wife Barbara J.; son, Edmund P. of Indiana; daughters, Mrs. John W. (Lora) Wagner Jr. of Indian stepsons, Herman A.C. and Bruce C.J. Oh; step-daughters, Brenda M.L. Oh, Mrs. Richard (Bridget) Wong and Bernadine M.L. Oh; four granddaughters; two grandsons; brothers, Pred of Michigan and Michael of Illinois; sisters, Molly Pittsley, Veronica Bigos, Mary Porman and Judy Aretha of Michigan; nieces and nephews. Friend may call 8:30 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Holy Trinity Church; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 10 a.m. Monday; service 11 a.m. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 June 1989]

**MALONE, JOSEPH WALTER SR.,** 68, of Honolulu, died June 1, 1989. He was born in Boston and was a SIDA taxi driver. Survived by wife, Eleanor; sons, Joseph and Robert, both of California; daughters, Hiilani Mikaitis of California and Nalani Kiktavi; eight grandchildren; brother, Bill of Massachusetts; and sisters, Rugh Haugh, Evelyn Rose of Massachusetts. Private scattering of ashes. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 June 1989]

MALONE, RACHAEL, 6, of Kihei, Maui, died Dec. 20, 1989. Survived by mother, Dawn of Kihei; brother, Joseph of Florida; grandparents, William and Jean Mayers of Pennsylvania; great-grandmother. Viola Wilkens of Pennsylvania. Friends may call 8:30 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's; service 11 a.m. Burial at Makawao Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 December 1989]

MAMALA, GEORGE CUMMINGS, 57, of Waianae died March 12, 1989. He was born in Hawaii and was a retired truck driver. Survived by sisters, Minnie Keawe, Alice Gravely, Elizabeth Kaeha and Florence Cabunoc of Maui; brother, Samuel of Molokai; two stepdaughters; five stepsons; a hanai son; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. graveside service 10 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial park Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 March 1989]

**Mamala, George**, 57, of Waianae, died Sunday at home. He was a retired truck driver. Services will be held at 7:30 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Graveside services will be at 10 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Mamala was born in Hawaii. He is survived by a brother, Samuel; four sisters, Minnie Keawe, Alice Gravely, Elizabeth Kaeha and Florence Cabunoc; two stepsons; four stepdaughters and hanai son. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 March 1989]

MAMITSUKA, MILDRED KIKUYO, 69, of Honolulu, died Feb. 17, 1989. She was born in Lahaina. Survived by son, Michael N; daughter, Mrs. Ronald (Natalie) Takasugi of California; four grandchildren; brothers, Harry T. Kosue and George T. Kosue; sisters, Shizuko Kamuyuki, Chiyono Agawa of Maui and Haruyo Kammaka; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Private inurnment. Casual attire. No flowers[Honolulu Advertiser 20 February 1989]

MAMUAD, JOHN SAGADRACA, 61, of Honolulu, died May 17, 1989. He was born in Wailuku, Maui, and was a retired staddler operator for Matson Navigation Co. Survived by wife, Veronica B.; sons, John, Edward and Dickson; daughters, Mrs. Wayne (Estrellita) Guerrero, Mrs. Keith (Theresa) Daszek and RoseMary; 11 grandchildren; brothers, Robert Visaya of Hilo, Joe Yadao of Hilo, Edward Visaya of Nebraska, Ben and Stanley Visaya, Severino Ramento; and sister, Mrs. Clarence (Pat) Souza of Paauilo. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8:30 a.m. Friday at St. Stephen's Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 May 1989]

MAMUAD, MARIA PINERA, of Honolulu, died Sept. 29, 1989. She was born in Laoag City, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines, was a member of Our Lady of Peace Cathedral Choir and a former catechism teacher at St. John the Baptist Church. Survived by husband, Jose; brother, Jon Menor; sister, Patricia Domingo of the Philippines, cousins, Mrs. Macario (Monica) Tolentino and Guillermo Pinero; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at St. John the Baptist Church, 2324 Omilo Lane, Kalihi; mass 7:30 p.m. Services and burial to follow in Hilo. Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary handling arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 October 1989]

MANABAT, ALEXANDER VILLAMOR JR., 45, of Honolulu, died March 13, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by daughters, Alexis A. Dano, Renitamae A. Manabat and Alexia L. Asuncion; brother, Alexander V. Manabat III; sisters, Yvonne Medrano, Vallarie Bringas, Debra Dobson and Alexa Dela Cruz; six grandchildren; fiancé, Ruby Asuncion. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Or call from 8 a.m. Saturday at the mortuary; services noon. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 March 1989]

MANABE, EDWARD TERASU, 88, of Honolulu, died Oct. 11, 1989. He was born in Japan. Survived by wife, Mashiko; sons, Edward M., Warren, Ralph and Calvin; daughters, Mrs. Kenneth (May) Nakagawa, Mrs. Jensen (Evangeline) Pakele Sr., Mrs. Albert (Evelyn) Vierra and Mrs. Vivien Kaeka; 34 grandhildren; 25 great-grandchildren; brother, Ben Manabe. Service held. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 October 1989]

Manabe, Hatsuki, 83, of Kailua died Feb. 3 at St. Francis Hospice. He was a retired parts manager for the former Universal Motors Co. A memorial service will be at 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Burial will be Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Manabe was born in Honolulu. He is survived by his son, Dennis; a daughter, Winifred; a sister, Mrs. Fred (Masae) Itagaki; four grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 February 1989]

Manabe, Mary, 78, of Kailua died Friday in Castle Hospital. She was the retired owner of McCully Florist. Memorial services will be at 6:30 p.m. Friday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Inurnment will be at 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Manabe was born in Kahuku. She is survived by her husband, Hatsuki; a son, Dennis K.; a daughter, Winifred K. Manabe; three sisters, Mrs. Yoshiko Urata, Mrs. Bert (Grace) Numazu and Mrs. Harold (Violet) Hoshibata; four grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 4 January 1989]

Manago, Anita, 63 of Honolulu died Aug. 20 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Thomas J.; daughters, Beatrice Twitty, Judy White, Linda Franklin and Rana Jones; son, Robert; 18 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; sisters, Dorothy Sexton, Mildred Worsham, Diana McCatheon and Earline Wordan; brothers, Sonny and Leonard Coma. Friends may call 9 a.m. to noon tomorrow at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; service 11 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 August 1989]

Manalo Domingo, 62 of Waipahu, died Monday in Honolulu. Services will be at 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Monday services at 7:30 p.m. and after 8 a.m. Tuesday. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. Mr. Manalo was born in Hawaii. He is survived by his wife, Insook; two sons, Gary and Don; three daughters, Charlyn Salas, Linda Aganos and Donna Lee Manalo; three brothers, John, Joseph and Fred; four sisters, Mary Williams, Rose Trinidad, Dolores Takemoto and Anita Domingus and four grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 August 1989]

MANAMTAM, TEODORO, SIMON, 62, of Waipahu, died Oct. 13, 1989. He was born in Pangasinan, Philippines, and was a veteran of the Korean War. Survived by wife, Neilia C.; sons, Alden of California and Lloyd; a grandchild; brother, Jose of the Philippines. Friends may call 6 to 9 pm. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 a.m. Tuesday at Kaumakapili Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 October 1989]

MANANTAN, SILVERIO, 86, of Honolulu, died May 20, 1989. He was born in Pangasinan, Ilocos Norte. Philippines, and was a washer for Spuds Laundry for 45 years, Survived by nephews, Vince and Francis; nieces. Sheila Manantan. Faith Townsend and Mrs. Bill (Charity) Oslund; great-niece. Sheri Oslund. Private scattering of ashes. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 May 1989]

MANCAO SR., ALFREDO, 63, of Ewa Beach, died Sept. 14, 1989. He was born in Hawaii. Survived by sons, Alfred Jr. and Ebon F.; daughters, Sharon L. and Babes Mancao, and Jody Lisa Eakin; brother, Crispin; sisters, Rose Dangidang, and Connie Bellez, Marcie Lanosa and Dolores Easley, all of California; 11 grandchildren; uncles, aunts, nephews, nieces and cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Leeward Funeral Home; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 10 a.m. Friday; service noon; burial 1 p.m. at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 September 1989]

**Mande, Kathlyn**, 30, of Lihue died Friday in St. Francis Hospital. Services will be at 10 a.m. Friday at Kauai Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Thursday services at 7 p.m. and after 9 a.m. Friday. Burial will be in Kauai Memorial Gardens. The family asks that casual attire be

worn. Miss Mande was born in Lihue. She is survived by her parents, William and Florenfin; two brothers, Glenford L. and William Jr.; a sister, Mrs. Terrance Oliver, and her grandparents, Mrs. Margarita Mande and Mrs. Flora Tompiat. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 January 1989]

MANDING, EMILIO JUSTO TABANERA, 79, of Waipahu, died Nov. 3, 1989. He was born in Sinait, Ilocos Sur, Philippines, and was a retired carpenter and a musician. Survived by wife, Isabel B. Manding; son, Benjamin B.; daughters, Emilio, Mrs. Nona Maglangit; a granddaughter. Friends may call 7 to 9 p.m. Sunday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 to 11 a.m. Monday; mass 11 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 November 1989]

Manegdeg, Constante, 33, of Wailuku died last Wednesday in Maui Memorial Hospital. A funeral Mass will be said at 1 a.m. Saturday at Christ the King Church. Friends may call a Borthwick Mortuary/Bulgo's after 7 p.m. Friday the rosary will be recited at 8 p.m. and at the church after 9 a.m. Saturday. Mr. Manegdeg was born in Bangui, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. He is survived by his parents, Samuel and Teresita Manegdeg; three brothers, Abelardo, Alex and Arnel; six sisters, Mrs. Gene (Angelita) Soliven, Mrs. Ricky (Teresa) Garcia, Flora Pante, Sonia, Fe and Virginia Manegdeg; and his grandparents, Mr. and Mrs. Sabas Malapit, and Mr. and Mrs. Pedro Balbag. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 February 1989]

MANGAOANG, JUAN DACANAY, 78, of Keaau, Hawaii, died Dec. 6, 1989. He was born in Aringay La Union, Philippines, and was a laborer retired from Mr. Papaya Inc. Survived by sons, Lorenzo of Pahoa and Rizalino of Keaau; daughter, Iluminada Mendoza of Keaau and Elena Ladines of the Philippines; mother, Catalina Mangaoang of Illinois; brothers, Filemon of Florida and Jose of Chicago; sisters, Cecilia Mapile of New Jersey and Modesta, Trifona and Araceli, all of IllINOIS; 18 grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 5 to 7 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Overnight vigil 8 p.m. tomorrow to 9:30 a.m. Saturday at the Rizalino Mangaoang residence in Keeau; mass 10 a.m. Saturday at Holy Rosary Church in Keeau. Burial at Homelani Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 December 1989]

MANGARELLI, ANNA MARIA, 86, Of Kailua, died June 22, 1989. She was born in New Jersey and belonged to the Kailua Senior Citizens Group. Survived by daughter, Joan M, Malama; son, Donald P.J.; seven grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Mass 9 a.m. Saturday at St. Anthony's Church, Kailua. Ashes to be scattered at sea 11 a.m. at Kailua Beach. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1989]

MANGROBANG, ROSE LAZO, 79, of Aiea, died May 29, 1989. She was born in San Nicolas, Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and was a member of the Aiea Senior Citizen's Club. Survived by son, Benito; grandson's Rodney P. and Kevin P.; granddaughter, Mrs. Ray (Ashlyn) Hose of Alaska, and three great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 8 to 9 a.m. Tuesday at the Honolulu Central Seventh Day Adventist Church; service 9 a.m. Or call 6 to 9:30 p.m. Monday at the Church; service 7:30 p.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. No flowers. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 June 1989]

**MANGROBANG, ROSE LAZO,** 79, of Aiea, died May 29, 1989. She was born in San Nicolas, Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and was a member of the Aiea Senior Citizen's Club.

Survived by son, Benito; grandson's Rodney P. and Kevin P.; granddaughter, Mrs. Ray (Ashlyn) Hose of Alaska, and three great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 8 to 9 a.m. Tuesday at the Honolulu Central Seventh Day Adventist Church; service 9 a.m. Or call 6 to 9:30 p.m. Monday at the Church; service 7:30 p.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. No flowers. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 June 1989]

**MANGUCHEI JR., MANUEL,** 49, of Kapaa, Kauai, died May 12, 1989. He was born in Kauai. Survived by, among others, son Erick and parents, Manuel and Julia Manguchei Sr. A recent obituary was incorrect due to information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 May 1989]

MANGUCHEI JR., MANUEL, 49, Of Kapaa, Kauai, died May 12. 1989. He was born in Kauai and was a pipe fitter and foreman for the county Water Department. Survived by wife, Mary G.; sons, Erik and Orlando; brothers. Michael M., Leonard and Leroy. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Garden Island Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Catherine's Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Kauai Memorial Garden Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 May 1989]

MANIBOG, JUANA AGORILLA, 85, of Waipahu, died Oct. 15, 1989 she was born in Laoag, Philippines. Survived by sons, Agustin A. of the Philippines, Mrs. Atanacio (Dolores) Ancheta, Flora A., Mrs. Honorato A. (Filipinas M.) Alodino; 22 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 9:30 to 11 a.m. Friday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; mass 11 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. (Honolulu Advertiser 24 October 1989)

MANISCALCO, PAUL JOHN, 68, of Kuakini Makai, Kona, died April 9, 1989. He was born in San Francisco and was the retired owner of a trucking company. Survived by sons, Anthony and Michael of California and Steven of Captain Cook; daughter, Mrs. Pat (Paula) Patterson of California; brother, Neno of California; three grandchildren; friend, Joanne Collins of Kuakini. Private scattering of ashes at sea. Memorial donations to West Hawaii division of American Heart Association. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 April 1989]

MANLANSING, WENCESLAO DONATO, 63, of Wailuku, Maui, died May 3, 1989. He was born in Paia, Maui. Survived by wife, Aquilina Manlansing of Wailuku; sons, Andy of Kahului, Rapfael of Wailuku, Ben of Lahaina and Ramon of Kahului; daughters, Mrs. Melita Pedro of Kahului, Mrs. Irene Sioson of Kihei, Susan, Fely Bagay, Anne and Irish, all of Wailuku; 18 grandchildren; brothers, Miguel and Ricardo fo the Philippines and Domingo of Saudi Arabia; sisters, Elisa Reyno nd Segundina Briones of the Philippines. Friends may call 7 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's; rosary 8 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Saint Anthony Catholic Church; mass 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Maui Memorial Park Cemetery, Wailuku. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 May 1989]

**MANSHO, KAKUJI,** 99, of Honolulu, died March 10, 1989. He was born in Fukuoka, Japan. Survived by sons, Fred F. Hideo, Mitsuo, George and Etsuo; daughter, Mrs. Lorraine Togami; eight grandchildren and 12 great-grandchildren. Private family service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1989]

MANU, ROSALINE DIAMOND, 87, of Waianae, died Nov. 9, 1983. She was born in Pepeekeo, Hawaii, and was a member of the Kaahumanu Society. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Christopher (Edna) Williams; two grandsons; a niece. Friends may call 8 a.m. to 1 p.m. Friday at Diamond Hood Mortuary; mass 1 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Entombment at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 November 1989]

MANUEL, BENIGNA TAGAMA, 85, of Honolulu, died March 16, 1989. She was born in Sarrat, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by son, Demetrio; grandchildren, Demillie Agbayani, Jesus Manuel, Geocelyn Udani and Gemma Manuel; nine great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of the Mount; mass 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of the Mount; mass 10:30 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 March 1989]

**MANUKA, FREDERICK MALACK,** whose obituary appeared recently in the paper, is survived, among others, by brother, Kin. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 May 1989]

MANUO, NUUTUPU FONOTI, 41, of Honolulu, died Nov. 17, 1989. He was born in Western Samoa. Survived by wife Tupito; sons, Roger, Smith N., Joseph; daughters, Nanadelanalisa, June F.; mother, Faleupolu Manuo; brothers, Ole, Nofoatolu, Taulelei, Safsten, Richard, Latafoti, Toniu; sisters, Fitugafulu Petersen, Salaevaiu Thompson, Sepolataema Wells, Rowena Stout, Suati Seui, Moniu Sauvao, Lonise Leilua; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 5 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 5 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Monday at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Honolulu West Stake Center; service 9:45 a.m. Burial at Laie Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1989]

MANUWA, ERNEST KAWEHI, 50, of Ewa Beach, died March 3, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a bus driver for MTL Inc. Survived by wife, Carine N.; sons, James and Gordon; daughters, Patty-Girl, Mrs. Richard (Cindy) Callejo, Mrs. Joseph (Pammy) Waligura, Ernestine Milles; 10 grandchildren; two brothers and four sisters; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park; service 1 p.m. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 08 March 1989]

MANZANO, MELVIN VIERNES, 32, of San Francisco, died June 18, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by parents, Macario and Encamacion Manzano; sisters, Martene, Jodie and Melissa. Memorial service 7 p.m. Friday at St John the Baptist Church. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 July 1989]

MAO, NASERI FAIMALO, 56, of Honolulu, died Nov. 3, 1989. He was born in Ofu Manua, American Samoa. Survived by wife, Sialele N. Mao; sons, Sopoaga, Naseri Jr., J.R. Salausa, Daniel Mao; daughters, Tafailagi, Sally Laupola, Lani, Easter, all of American Samoa, and Sialele Malepeai; mother, Laulauga Mao; brothers, Sopoaga, Simi Toloumu, Faimalo Sr.; sister, Tina Wilkerson. Friends may call 5 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary, Wapio; service 5 p m. Friends may call 8:30 to 9 a.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 November 1989]

**Mapu, Eni,** 37 of Honolulu, died Monday in Tripler Hospital. Friends may call at Borthwick Mortuary from 6 to 9 p.m. Monday. Services will be at 10 a.m. Tuesday at the Church of Jesus

Christ of Latter Day Saints, Laie 4<sup>th</sup> Ward. Burial will be in Laie Cemetery. Mrs. Mapu was born in Tonga. She is survived by her husband, Johnny S.; two daughters, Uheina and Moli; her mother, Puleilangite Tuifua; four brothers, Uluamu F., Niutupuivaha, Tae Akau, Haleula Bryant and Annau and Fatafehe Tuifua. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 August 1989]

MARAMBA, ROSALINE PAMA, 58, of Ewa Beach, died May 17, 1989. She was born in Hawaii. Survived by sons, Larry, Patrick, Miguel, Jesus; daughters, Mrs. Vincent (Marilyn) Basa Jr., Mrs. Bruce (Anna) Maddox, Mrs. Steve (Christine) Shaver of Texas, Mrs. Same (Cheryl) Maramba of Hilo, Mrs. Richard (Lisa) Cabane Jr. and Mrs. Peter (Monica) Belford Jr.; brothers, Frederick Pama, Joaquin Pama of Johnson Island, and Philip Pama of Kona; sisters, Esperanza Dumancus, Belle Tellas, Julita Riel; 18 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Leeward Funeral Home; service 7 p.m. Or call from 9 a.m. Tuesday; service 10:45 a.mr: Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 May 1989]

**MARAMBA, ROSALINE PAMA,** 58, of Ewa Beach, died May 17, 1989. She was born in Kona, Hawaii. She is survived by, among others, daughter, Sarme Maramba of Hilo; brother, Edward Pama; and 21 grandchildren. A recent obituary was incorrect due to information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 May 1989]

MARCELLA, JOHN SOUZA, also known as "The Million Dollar" and "The Plumber," 79, of Waialua, died April 26, 1989. He was born in Waialua and was a member of Eagle Lodge. Survived by wife, Trinidad; sons, John L. and Denis L of California; daughters, Mrs. Karl (Loretta M.) Preisser of California, Mrs. Ronald (Sylvia) Johnson of Virginia, Mrs. Jerry (Eloise M.) Johnson, Mrs. Edward (Denise L.) Fik of California; sisters, Mrs. Alfred (Emily) Santiago, Mrs. Bella Holmberg; 15 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at St. Michael's Church; service 7:30 p.m. Burial at a later date in California. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 April 1989]

MARCHANT, MARY GAYLES, 82, of Honolulu, died Oct. 5, 1989. She was born in Iao Valley, Maui. Survived by son, Gilbert D.; daughter, Mrs. Robert A. (Geraldine) Miller; four grandchildren; brothers, Manuel, Daniel and Raymond Gama; sister, Carol Vierra; nieces and nephews. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 October 1989]

**Marciel, Emily "Aunty Honey",** 76, of Honolulu died Wednesday in Queen's Hospital. She was a professional pianist for the Hogard Freelan, George Hookano and George Lopez orchestras. A funeral Mass will be said at 11 a.m. Friday at Sacred Heart Church. Friends may call after 6

p.m. Thursday and from 9 to 10 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. Mrs. Marciel was born in Hilo. She is survived by a son, Anthony K.; a daughter, Mrs. Arnold (Emily M.) Baptiste; three brothers, George and Edward Lopez and Richard Varde, three grandchildren and four great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 February 1989]

MARIA, MARGARET, 86, of Honolulu, died April 5, 1989. She was born in Hawaii. Survived by son, Alfred J. Castro; daughter, Mrs. James (Angeline) Medeiros; eight grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; sister, Mary Duarte; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8 a.m. Wednesday at St. Stephens Church; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 April 1989]

Maria, Mary, 91 of Ewa Beach died Tuesday in Wahiawa Hospital. A funeral mass will be said at noon Saturday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church. Friends may call after 10 a.m. Burial will be in Mililani Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Kelai was born in Kalihi Wai, Kauai. He is survived by his daughter, Josephine K. Kahalewale; a son, George K. Jr.; a sister, Daisy Kanamu; nine grandchildren and eight great grandchildren. Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 August 1989]

Maria, Mary, 91 of Ewa Beach died Tuesday in Wahiawa Hospital. A funeral mass will be said at noon Saturday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church. Friends may call after 10 a.m. Burial will be in Mililani Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Maria was born in Madera Portugal. She is survived by a son, Joseph P.; five daughters, Sarah Perreira, Thelma Mongie, Irene Haumea, Grace Mago and Theresa Anno; 18 grandchildren; 29 great-grandchildren and 30 great-great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 August 1989]

Maria, Mary, 91 of Ewa Beach died Tuesday in Wahiawa hospital. A funeral mass will be said at noon Saturday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church. Friends may call after 10 a.m. Burial will be in Mililani Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Maria was born in Madera, Portugal. She is survived by a son, Joseph P.; five daughters, Sarah Perreira, Thelma Mongie, Irene Haumea, Grace Mago and Theresa Anno; 18 grandchildren; 29 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 August 1989]

MARIANI, THOMAS "TOMMY" BASILLIO, 59, of Honolulu and was a retired supervisor for the City's refuse department. Survived by wife, Harriet B.; sons, Thomas W., ward D. and Roy A.; daughters, Cathy L. and Lori I.; nine grandchildren; brothers, Edward, Manuel of Georgia and John L.; sisters, Rose Colon, Dorothy Komomua and Nola Santiago of California. Friends may call 9 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary Chapel; service 12:45 p.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial park Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 March 1989]

Mariano, Felicidad M., 86, of Waipahu died Feb. 12 in Honolulu. Services will be at 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Friday; services at 7:30 p.m., and after 8 a.m. Saturday. Burial will be in Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Mariano was born in Iloilo City, the Philippines. She is survived by four sons, Gonzalo, Adalberto, Elv U. and Jose; four daughters, Mrs. Pastor (Esperanza) Peral, Caridad Mariano, Mrs. Tib (Faye) Soquena and. Mrs. Paul (Amor) Soquena; 38 grandchildren; and 27 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 February 1989]

**Mariano, Melchor,** 89, of Wailuku died Sunday in Maui Memorial Hospital. A funeral Mass will be said at 8 p.m. Friday at St. Anthony's Church in Wailuku. Friends may call after 7 p.m. Friday and after 8:30 a.m. Saturday; the rosary will be recited at 9:30 a.m. Burial will be in the

church cemetery. Mr. Mariano was born in the Philippines. He is survived by two sons, Aurelio and Filomeno Aguinaldo; two daughters, Mrs. Gaudencio (Julia) Cadii and Espie Asuncioh; 12 grandchildren; 20 great-grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 8 February 1989]

MARINO, SALVADOR "DADO", whose obituary appeared in last Wednesday's Advertiser, will be 7 p.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. Thursday; service 10 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. He was born in Hawaii and was Hawaii's first world boxing champion. Survived by, among others, brother, George; sisters, Juanita Cresanto and Helena Deleon of California. A recent obituary was incomplete. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 November 1989]

Mark, Steven See Gee, 84, of Honolulu, Died Jan. 4, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Sien Ying Chun Mark; sons, Clarence, Richard and David; stepson, Gary G.Y. Yu; step-daughter, Sheu Ming Lee; sister, Mrs. Lena Hung; brothers, Henry, Walter, George, Charles; nine grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 8 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick mortuary; service over ashes 7 p.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin January 8 1989]

MARKOWSKI, LORIE ANN, 16, of Waipahu, died Sept. 4, 1989. She was born in East Chicago, Ind., and was a student at Waipahu High School. Survived by mother, Norene Pascual; father, Richard Markowski Sr. of Indiana; step-father, Mondo Pascual; guardians, Raynald and Dorene Cooper; brothers, Richard Jr. of Indiana, and Darick; paternal grandparents, Henry and Marlon Markowski of Indiana; maternal grandfather, Stephen Paling Sr.; uncle, aunts and cousins. Friends may call from 8:30 a.m. Saturday at Leeward Funeral Home; service 11:30 a.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 1989]

MARKS, EMELIA GOMES, 91, of Aina Haina, died July 23, 1989. She was born in Hilo. Survived by son George B.; daughters, Mrs. Theodore (Maile) Lauriano and Mrs. Webster (Pearl) Parton, both of California; nine grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Friends may call 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by William Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 July 1989]

**MARKS, SHIRLEY,** 59, of Honolulu, died Sept, 17, 1989. She was employed by Aston Hotels and was a resident of Honolulu for 25 years. Donations to American Cancer Society. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 September 1989]

MARKSON, MICHAEL LAMONT, 41, of Honolulu, died Oct. 27, 1989. He was born in Wisconsin and was the director of music at the Cathedral of Our Lady of Peace Catholic Church. Survived by mother, Evelyn Markson; brothers, Thomas and John; sisters, Sally Meelgaard and Mary Eisenbert; and friend, David Hollars. Friends may call from 5:30 p.m. tomorrow at the Cathedral of Our Lady of Peace Catholic Church; service 7:30 p.m. Inurnment in Wisconsin. Aloha attire. Donations in lieu of flowers. To the Cathedral of Our Lady of Peace Catholic Church or Hospice Hawaii. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 October 1989]

MARN, ESTHER HUNG NGO CHANG, 79, died Oct. 3, 1989. She was born in canton, China, and was the former owner and operator of the Deluxe Beauty Salon in downtown Honolulu, and with her late husband, James Y. Marn Sr., operated Marn's Lumber Yard, the Wilsonite Brick Co. and a sand and topsoil sales business during the 40's and 50's; the couple also owned and operated apartment buildings, commericial properties and a San Jose, Calif., cattle ranch. Survived by sons, James Y. Jr., Alexander Y. and Eric Y.; daughters, Mrs. James K.M. (Annabelle) Dunn and Mrs. Kent K. (Beatrice) Uyemura; 12 grandchildren; sister, Mrs. Hon Kwong (Kam Fu) Koo. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 October 1989]

**MARSHALL, ADELE S.,** of California, died July 21, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Service held. Arrangements by William Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 01 August 1989]

MARSHALL, EILEEN, 70, of Honolulu, died, April, 3, 1989. She was born in England. Survived by husband, Kevin Marshall; son, Jonathan of New Zealand; daughter, Katherine of Colorado; two granddaughters; brothers, Colin and Lawrence Raper, both of England, and Douglas Raper of New Zealand; sisters, Lottie Oxtoby and Elizabeth Lambert, both of England; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 6 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m. Entombment at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 April 1989]

MARSHALL, JANE EARL, 75, of Honolulu, died March 8, 1989. She was born in Illinois. Survived by husband, Horace G.; son, John G.; six grandchildren, and sister, Betty Mae Hess. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 March 1989]

Marshall, Pa'u, 62, of Honolulu died Wednesday in Queen's Hospital. A funeral Mass will be said at 10 a.m. Saturday at St. John the Baptist Church. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Friday. Wake services at 7 p.m. and after 8:30 a.m. Saturday. Burial will be in Sunset Memorial Park. Mr. Moenoa was born in American Samoa. He is survived by his wife, Sala; five sons, Loto, Pa'u, Si'ulepa, Ta'u and Alalita; six daughters, Vai, Ivoga, Seneuefa, Rosalia, Taulia and Ruta; a brother, Lepelea; two sisters, Taualoa and Leai, and 31 grandchildren. Mililani Downtown Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 01 August 1989]

**Martin, Elizabeth M.,** 54, of Honolulu died Wednesday in Queen's Hospital. Services will be at 8 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Graveside services over the ashes will be held Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. The family asks that aloha attire be .worn. Mrs. Martin was born on Kauai. She is survived by her husband, Frank; two sons, John and Albert Ventura; five daughters, Evalani Fridenberg, Haunani Goepfert, Julie and Marvaly Ventura and Karen Ann Farrow, 10 grandchildren and a great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 21 February 1989]

MARTIN, EMMADINE LEINAALA, 58, of Waipahu, died Nov. 1, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by daughter, Joleen K. Nakapalau, Darlene K. Nakapalau and Raydme L. Delos Santos; sons, Louis K., Douglas N., Thomas K., Richard P. and Raymond K.; 13 grandchildren; sisters, Elizabeth Donlin, Sarah Kapua, Emily Makakoa, Lucille Pinto; brother, Lyons Naone; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick

Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 3 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. service 10 a.m. Monday Aloha attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 November 1989]

MARTIN, EMMADINE LEINAALA, 58, of Waipahu, died Nov. 1, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Amos R. Martin; daughters, Joleen K. Nakapalau, Darlene K. Nakapalau, Raydine L. Delos Santos; sons, Louis K. Nakapalau, Douglas N., Thomas K., Richard P., Raymond K.; 13 grandchildren; sisters, Elizabeth Donlin, Sarah Kapua, Emily Makakoa, Lucille Pinto; brother, Lyons Naone; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. Monday; service 10 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 November 1989]

MARTIN, JOHN PETERSON, 21, formerly of Honolulu, died July 25, 1989. He was a 1986 graduate of Punahou School and was a student at North Carolina State University. Survived by mother, Susan Palmore of North Carolina; father John R. Martin of Honolulu; stepfather, James Palmore; sisters, Jennifer Grey Palmore of North Carolina, Tara Grey Coste of Michigan, Corrie and Hannah, both of Honolulu and Lane of New York; grandmother, Mary E. Sterling; grandfather, John H. Peterson of Florida. Memorial service 4:30 p.m. Tuesday at MacNeil Hall, Punahou School. Donations to Punahou School, Mothers Against Drunk Driving or the Shawn Akina Scholarship Fund. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 July 1990]

Martin, Manual, 82, of San Francisco, formerly of Honolulu, died Dec. 30, in San Francisco. A retired printer, Mr. Martin began his apprenticeship at the Honolulu Star-Bulletin in the early 1920s and later worked for the Honolulu Star Advertiser during World War II. In 1950, he moved to San Francisco, where he retired after working for the San Francisco Chronicle and the San Francisco Examiner. Mr. Martin was born in Maui. He is survived by two sons, Donald P. and Ray; two daughters, Mary Jacinta and Natalie Cabral; a sister, Margaret Causey, 13 grandchildren and 11 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 January 1989]

MARTIN, RONALD WESLEY, 48, of Wailuku, Maui, died July 21, 1989. He was born in Port Gambie, Wash. Survived by father, Carl W. Martin of California; brothers, Dean M. of Illinois and Clark A. of Washington state; sisters, Janice of Oregon. Private services pending. Arrangement by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 July 1989]

Martin, Tony C. Jr., 64, of Aiea died July 2 in Queen's Hospital. He was a retired supply clerk for Pearl Harbor Naval Center. A mass was scheduled for this morning at St. Elizabeth Church in Aiea, to be followed by burial services at 1 p.m. at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Mr. Martin was born in Honolulu. He is survived by a daughter, Celeste Callejo; sisters, Janet Strickland, Mae Costner and Betty DeLima; and three grandchildren. Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 July 1989]

MARTIN, TONY CHARLES JR, 64, of Aiea, died July 2,. 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired supply, clerk for Pearl Harbor Naval Center. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Roger (Celeste) Callejo; sisters, Janet Strickland of South Carolina, Mae Costner of California, Betty DeLima of Kula, Maui; three grandchildren. Friends may call 9 to 11:30 a.m. Monday at St. Elizabeth Church, Aiea; mass 11:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of

MARTIN, WENONA OYER, 87, of Portland, Ore., died April 22, 1989. She was born in South Bend, Wash., and was a former teacher and counselor in Honolulu public schools. Survived by brother, Curtis P. Oyer of California; nephews, Adrian M. Dyer of Oregon and Curtis A. and Thomas R. Oyer, both of Washington state. No service. Donations to the Oregon Club of Portland, Columbia River Maritime Museum or St. Mary's Academy In Portland, c/o William T. Powers, 2712 Pacwest Center, 1211 S.W. Fifth Ave., Portland, Ore. 97204-3727. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 April 1989]

MARTIN, WILLIAM ROBERT "BOBBY", 68, of Honolulu, died March 4, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was employed by California Corp, Co. (Del Monte) in Honolulu for more than 15 years. Survived by sister, Louise Mahnken; nieces and cousins. Friends may call 10 a.m. to noon today at Our Lady of Peace Cathedral; service noon. Burial at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 09 March 1989]

MARTINEZ, DIEGO "DICKIE" PERALTA, 78, of Waipahu, died March 6, 1989. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by sons, Eduaro and Stanley Guevara; daughters, Mrs. Jerry (Charlene) Rother, Mrs. John (Delores) Best and Mrs. Louie (Lisa) Sanchez; 15 grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Saturday at mortuary; service noon at Our Lady of Peace Cathedral. Burial at Greenhaven Memorial Park.

MARTINEZ, MAMERTO DUCLAYAN, 80, of Honolulu, died Sept. 6, 1989. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by wife, Felicidad C. Martinez; daughters, Mrs. Rey (Beverly) FeBenito, Mrs. Norman (Virginia) Hewlitt of Japan, Anita Martinez; brother, Apolanio Casuga; seven grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. Wednesday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; mass 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 September 1989]

MARTINEZ, MARY AKO, 84, of Mililani Town, died Feb. 26, 1989. She was born in Lahaina, Maui. Survived by sons, Francis Martinez and Carl Takahashi; daughters, Mrs. George (Ethel) Lunasco, Mrs. James (Dolores) Okawa; 18 grandchildren; 30 great-grandchildren; nieces, nephews. Friends may call 5:30 to 8:30 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Or call from 9:30 a.m. Saturday at St. John Apostle and Evangelist Church; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 08 March 1989]

**MARTINS, MINNIE,** 77, of Waialua, died May 5, 1989. She was born in Waialua. Survived by sons, Ronald of Wisconsin and Alton; daughter, Mrs. Jere (Carleen) Choo; brothers, Abel and Frank Passos, and Fred Moniz of Washington; sister, Sophie Bajadali; 14 grandmother; six great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service 9 a.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 May 1989]

MARTINS, ROSE RAMOS, 85, of Anderton Camp, Papaikou, died April 6, 1989. She was born in Honomu and was a retired employee of the former Homnomu Sugar Co. Survived by sons, Manuel of Pahoa and Edwin of Hilo; daughter, Mary A. Santos of Papaikou; sister, Mrs.

Floyd (Carmelita) Cochran of Michigan; 15 grandchildren; 33 great-grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Friends may call 6 to 7 tonight at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 8 to 9 a.m. tomorrow; service 9 a.m. Burial at Alae Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 1989]

MARTON, CONNIE ANGELES, 49, of Honolulu, died Sept. 3, 1989. She was born in Batac, Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and was the inventor of a folding hanger. Survived by husband, John; children, Lani and Geronimo; stepdaughter, Linda of California; mother, Clarita Culanay; sisters, Clarita Cortez, Beth Culannay, Angie Generoso and Gigi Culannay; brothers, Rody, Cesar, Junior and Ric. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday, Sept. 15, at Borthwick mortuary. Service 8:30 a.m. Saturday, Sept. 16, at St. Theresa's Cathedral. Family asks that no black attire be worn. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 September 1989]

**Maruoka, Bob R.,** 87, of Honolulu, formerly of Kahuku, died Tuesday at home. Memorial services will be at 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary, the family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Maruoka was born in Kekaha, Kauai. He is survived by his wife, Hanako; a son, Paul N.; two daughters, Mrs. Milton T. (Edwina H.) Ayano and Mrs. Henry T. (Bessie T.) Kodama: a brother, Kenneth K.; and 11 grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 February 1989]

MARUSHIGE, DEBRA MOMOE, 35, of Wahiawa, died Nov. 30, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was a teacher's aide at Wahiawa Elementary School. Survived by husband, Ralph T.; son, Clint H.; daughter, Shari E.; parents, Mr. and Mrs. Takashi (Maureen) Taketa; sister, Marsha (Bert) Nye of North Carolina; nieces and nephews. Private service held at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 December 1989]

MARUYA, KANICHI, 67, of Honolulu, died July 24, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was retired from the Postal Service. Survived by wife, Masako Maruya; sons, Floyd M., Harvey R.; daughter, Mrs. Melvin (Gloria J.) Wong; brothers, Matsuo, Takeji, Raymond K.; sister, Mrs. Cirilo (Natsuyo) Eugenio; a grandson. Service noon Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Cremation to follow. Inurnment at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 July 1989]

MARUYAMA, MARK SHIZUO, 27, of Kekaha, Kauai, died Oct. 1, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a security guard with Sheraton Kauai in Poipu. Survived by wife, Aveina Maruyama of Kekaha; daughter, Nekicia of Kekaha; parents, Ernest Y. and Margaret K. Maruyama, of California and formerly of Pearl City; sisters, Marylyn Tamashiro and Joyce Cuba, both of California, and Debra Pomazal of Oregon; paternal grandmother, Mrs. Yoshi Maruyama of Nevada; nieces and nephews; aunts and uncle; cousins. Friends may call from 2:30 p.m. Saturday at Westside Christian Center, Assembly of God Church, Kekaha; service over the ashes 3 p.m. Casual attire. Private inurnment at a later date. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 October 1989]

MARY MENDRIGUES BORGES RAPOZO, 90, of Honolulu, died Nov. 17, 1989. She was born in Kapaa, Kauai, and was the widow of Joseph "Cabbage" Borges Rapozo. Survived by sons, Harold, Richard of the Big Island, Lester and Herman; 16 grandchildren; 22 great-grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 5 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick

Mortuary; service 8 p.m. Or call from 9 a.m. Monday at St. Catherine's Catholic Church, Kapaa, Kauai; mass 10 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Burial at St. Catherine's Church Cemetery. Borthwick Mortuary and Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary in charge. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1989]

MARZO, POLICARPIO DUCUSIN, 80, of Honolulu died March 3, 1989. He was born in San Fernando La Union, Philippines. Survived by cousins, Catalino Marzo; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. Friday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; mass 8:30 a.m. Private burial. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1989]

MARZO, POLICARPIO DUCUSIN, 80, of Honolulu, died March 3, 1989. He was born in San Fernando La union, Philippines. Friends may call 8 to 10 p.m. tomorrow at the Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; service 8:30 p.m. Private burial. A recent obituary incorrectly listed the service time. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 March 1989]

**MASA KAWAMOTO.**, 90, of Pearl City died June 27, 1989. She was born on Okinawa. Survived by daughter, Elsie F. Yoshida, and granddaughters, Irene H. and Lainie A. Yoshida. Service held. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 July 1990]

MASAKI, GEORGE MISAO, 83, of Honolulu, died March, 83, of Honolulu, died March 18, 1989. He was born in Paia, Maui, and was an architectural hardware consultant retired from Theo H. Davies Co. Survived by wife, Katherine Masaki; sons, Gilbert T. of California, James Y. of Arizona; daughter, Mrs. Carol-Ann H. Imaye; 10 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren. Memorial services 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 March 1989)

**Masaki, Sadami,** 78, of Hilo, a retired hotel employee, died Monday in queen's hospital in Honolulu. A memorial service will be at 2 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary. Friends may call after 1 p.m. Mr. Masaki was born in Hilo. He is survived by his wife, Otsuru; two sons, Dennis and Owen; two brothers, Matsumi and Tokumi; a sister, Shizue Sasahara; and three grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 January 1989]

MASHIBA, KONAMI, 81, of Honolulu, died June 21, 1968. She was born in Hilo, and was a member of Honpa Hohgwanji Goji Kai. Survived by husband, Kokichi Mashiba; sons, Clifton T., Roy M., Richard I.; daughters, Mrs. Franklin (Mildred) Yamamoto, Mrs. Michael (Doreen K.) Shishido; nine grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1989]

MASHIMA, KAZUMI "JOEY", 65, of Aiea, died July 15, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired federal warehouse supervisor and a member of International Ballroom Dancing Club and the Lanakila Senior Citizen's Dance Club. Survived by wife, Margaret H.; sons Kevin A., Thomas T. of Seattle; daughter, Mrs. Robert (Charlynn K.) Dunleavy; a grandson; brothers, Edward K. and Lionel K.; sisters, Mrs. Robert K. (Grace F.) Matsuda, Mrs. Jerry T. (Nancy N.) Koshi, Mrs. George H. (Hazel T.) Matsuda and Mrs. Jean Y. Tsuzaki. Memorial service 2 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 July 1989]

MASTERSON, GERALD L., 30, of Honolulu, died Oct. 19, 1989. He was born in San Antonio, Texas, and was a steward with American Hawaii Cruises. No known survivors. No service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by sisters, Margaret Braun, and Elizabeth Ilalaole of Honolulu; niece, Pegi Braun; a grandniece and a grandnephew. Friends may call 9 to 9:45 am. Saturday at Kapaa Missionary Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Lihue Cemetery. Aloha Attire. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. (Honolulu Advertiser 25 October 1989)

MASUDA, FUMIKO, 71, of Honolulu, died April 11, 1989. She was born in Aiea and was a member of Honolulu Kumamoto Ken Jin Kai. Survived by brother, George H.; and two sisters-in-law. Service 6 p.m. tomorrow at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 April 1989]

MASUDA, LAWRENCE, 44, of Wailuku, died Oct. 7, 1989. He was born in Wailuku. Survived by mother, Yukiko; brothers, James, Koki of Kahului, George of Korea and Ralph of Kula. Service over ashes 5 p.m. tomorrow at Nakamura Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 October 1989]

**MASUDA, RIYOSO,** 74, of Honolulu, died June 21, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Homura Jin Kai. Survived by brother, Haruo; nieces and nephews. Service 11:30 am. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 June 1989]

Masuda, Sadano, 88, Makaweli died yesterday in Hale Omao Care Home. Memorial services will be at 4:30 p.m. tomorrow at Garden Island Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Masuda was born on Kauai. She is survived by two sons, Kunio and Robert; three daughters, Eleanor Kakutani, Mitsuko Yamase and Lorna Harada; two brothers, Yoshio and Wallace Yatagai; four sisters, Kameyo Ishida, Alice Takaki Hisayo Kawado and Clara Ueno; 24 grandchildren; and 13 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 May 1989]

**MASUDA, SEIICHI,** 94, of Kaneohe, died June 30, 1989. He was born in Japan. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Michio (Nancy C.) Ogomori; granddaughter, Mrs. Alan (Lynn M.) Tsunokawa; two great-grandchildren. Service 7 p.m. Thursday at Kalihi Union Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 July 1990]

**MASUDA, SUMIKO,** 72, of Honolulu, died Nov. 28, 1989. She was born in Yamaguchi, Japan. Survived by husband, Shunichi, son, Ray; daughters, Beverly and Mrs. Jon (Janice) Omori; brother, Minoru Sumida; a grandson. Service 5 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1989]

MASUHARA, MASATO, 74, of Hilo, died April 18, 1989. He was born in Aiea and was a retired carpenter for Hawaiian Dredging Co. Survived by wife, Lillian; sons, John and Myles of Hilo; daughters, Mrs. Lawrence (Karen) Higuchi of Aiea and Cora Sakai of Hilo; sisters, Mrs. Ronald (Ruth) Kuroda, Caroline Cataldo and Mrs. Koyei (Molly) Tokuhama of Aiea and seven grandchildren. Hilo service and cremation held. Service 8 a.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary on Oahu. Inurnment at a later date at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. Big Island arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 April 1989]

**MASUHARA, MASATO,** 74, of Hilo, died April 18, 1989. He was born in Aiea and was a retired carpenter for Hawaiian Dredging Co. Service 8 p.m. today Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Burial later at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Survivors and Big Island services were published in an earlier obituary. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 April 1989]

MASUMOTO, IRVING TSUNEO, 74, of Honolulu, died June 23, 1989. He was born in Honolulu, Survived b) wife, Kimiye Masumoto; son, Brian of New Jersey; daughters, Lynn and Mrs. Francis (Eileen) Yara; a grand-daughter; brother, Yoshio; sisters, Mrs. Harry (Mildred) Kadoyama and Mrs. Grace Akiyama; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 5:30 p.m. tomorrow at Harris United Methodist Church; service 6:30 p.m. followed by social gathering at social hall.

MASUNAGA, MORRIS KANTOKU, 77, of Honolulu, died June 7, 1989. He was born in Waimea, Kauai, and was a member of the 442nd Veterans Club. Survived by wife, Joyce C. Masunaga; son, Keith Y.C daughter, Mrs. Doreen T. Judd; brother, Robert K.; five grand-children. Service 5 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Inurnment 11:30 a.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 June 1989]

Masunaga, Roy M., of Honolulu, a retired roofer, died last Friday in Kuakini Hospital. Masunaga, 93, was born in Kumamoto, Japan. He is survived by wife Alice H.; son Wallace T.; daughters Mildred M. Naito and Muriel M. Hirano; six grandchildren, and a great-grandchild. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 29 December 1989]

MASUNAGA, ROY MASUYUKI, 93, of Honolulu, died Dec. 22. 1989. He was born in Kumamoto, Japan and was a roofer retired from Richards Roof Company. Survived by wife. Alice H.; son, Wallace T.; daughters, Mrs. Henry S. (Mildred M.) Naito and Mrs. Richard T. (Muriel M.) Hirano; six grandchildren; a great-grandson. Private memorial service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 December 1989]

MASUNAGA, SUSAN SUZUKO, 71, of Kaneohe, died May 11, 1989. She was born in Saseho. Japan. Survived by husband, Herbert H.; son, Bruce A.; daughters, Kathleen H. and Iris M. Kauhane; sister, Toyoko Surfada; and six. grandchildren. Friends may call from 5:30 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Graveside service 10:30 a.m. Thursday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 May 1989]

MASUNO SODETANI, 83, of Lahaina, died Nov. 13, 1989. She was born in Lahaina. Survived by son, Masayuki; daughters, Mrs. Shigeru (Fumie) Honda and Mrs. Norman (Carol) Fushikoshi of Lahaina, Mrs. Ikuo (Leatrice) Komoda of Makawao and Mrs. Stanley (Sayoko) Takashima; brothers, Masaru and Katsumi; sister, Kiyono: 14 grandchildren, 11 great-grandchildren. Service 1 p.m. tomorrow at Nakamura Mortuary. Service 5 p.m. Thursday at Lahaina Hongwanji Mission. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 November 1989]

**MATA, MARY CONCION,** 89, of Kailua, Kona, Hawaii, died Nov, 11, 1989. She was born in Portugal and was a housewife. Survived by sons, George of Honolulu, Gilbert of Hilo, Walter of Nanakuli, Lawrence of Kauai, Raymond of Kainaliu, Kona; daughters, Carnation Tita

Mirafuentes, Elizabeth Dolly Mata, Pinky Chuck, and Gloria DelaCruz, all of Honolulu, Peggy Paningsoro of California and Barbara Camacho of Kailua, Kona; brother, Gabriel DeFreitas of Hilo; sisters, Salda Valanca of Papaikou, Emily Fisher of California and Louisa Moya of Honolulu; 78 grandchildren; 114 great-grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8:30 to 10 a.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 November 1989]

MATAUTIA, FAATELE, 83, of Kaneohe, died May 26, 1989. She was born in American Samoa. Survived by sons, Taliu McMoore and Finagalo L. and Toetu A.; daughter, Toliutafa Maene; 19 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; brothers. Matautia Maeli, Liuafi and Fonoti S. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at the Samoan Congregational Christian Church; service 6 p.m. Or call at church from 7 a.m. Saturday. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 May 1989]

**MATAUTIA, SUIVAI FAASUA,** 39, Aiea, will have services 6 p.m. tomorrow and 9 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. New information provided by the family. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 July 1989]

MATAUTIA, SUIVAI FAASUA, 39, of Aiea, died June 22, 1989. He was born in American Samoa and was a civil service administrator. Survived by son, James S.; daughters, Bunny R., Tabitha D.; mother, Anoimaui Matautia; brothers, Carl, Telea and Etuati Ki; sisters, Jan Fisher, Malia Poyer, Mary, Pelenise Mose, Anoimau Perriera and Pikake; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8 to 10:15 a.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9 a.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1989]

**Mateo, Alejandro G.,** 77, of North Kohala, a caretaker, died last Friday at home. Graveside services will be at 1 p.m. tomorrow, at the Kohala County Cemetery. Inurnment will follow. Mr. Mateo was born in the Philippines. He has no known survivors. Memorial Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 January 1989]

**Mateo, Apolonia P.,** 79, of Honolulu died May 16 in Queen's Hospital. A funeral Mass will be said at 10 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of the Mount Church. Friends may call at Mililani Downtown Mortuary after 6 p.m. Friday, the rosary will be recited at 7:30 p.m. and at the church after 9 a.m. Saturday. Burial will be in Sunset Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Mateo was born in Laoag City, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. She is survived by two sons, Primo and Alejandro; three daughters, Generosa Galima, Violeta Guillermo and Mercedes Pascua; two brothers, Joaquin and Federico Clemente; 24 grandchildren; and 21 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 May 1989]

MATEO, APOLONIA PEDRO, 79, Honolulu, died May 16, 1989. She was born in Laoag City, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by sons, Primo and Alejandro; daughters, Mrs. Antonio (Generosa) Galima Sr., Mrs. Antonio (Generosa) Galima Sr., Mrs. Demetrio (Violeta) Guillermo, and Mrs. Juan (Mercedes) Pascua; brothers, Joaquin Clemente and Federico Clemente of the Philippines; 24 grandchildren; and 21 great-grandchildren; and 21 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7:30

p.m. Or call from 9 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of the Mount Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 1989]

MATHIAS, BENJAMIN, 59, of Honolulu, died April 13, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a decorated veteran of the Korean conflict and a VFW member. Survived by sons, Ulrick B., Bennett J.; brothers, Ernest Mathias, Tory and Raymond Dias; sisters, Katherine Maldonado and Sarah Rodrigues; and a granddaughter. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Cremation. Private scattering of ashes. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 April 1989]

MATIAS, JOHN OLTIGA, 84, of Kaneohe, died April 10, 1989. He was born In Koloa, Kauai, and was a merchant seaman and longshoreman with Castle and Cooke. Survived by companion, Dorothy C. Rufino; sons, John O. of Hilo, Thomas, Moran Lopez, Nicholas Lopez of Hilo, Hubert E. Potter, Leroy Potter of Indiana, Joseph Pierson of Hilo; daughters, Antonia Haskell, Mary Soares, Anita, Jennie Lopez Bally of California; stepsons, Herman Rufino of California, Frank Rufino of Florida, Manuel and Leonard Rufino of California: stepdaughters, Mrs. Confesor (Ethel) Riveira of Kona, Irene Andrade of Florida, Mrs. Noble (Dorothy) Pilialoha and Joann Mersberg; 98 grandchildren; 43 great-grandchildren; 22 great-great-grandchildren; brothers, Henry Matias Ortiz and Lawrence Matias Vicente of Kauai; sister, Mrs. Tony (Emily) Dias of Kona; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; rosary 6:30 p.m. Or call 9 to 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at St. Ann's Catholic Church; mass 10:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at GreenhavenMemorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 April 1989]

MATILDO MANUEL C., 59, of Honolulu, died Oct. 13, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Vera S.; daughter, Gail D. Lozano of Conn.; brother, Raymond; sisters, Julia Galacia, Mary Leventhal, Minnie Ortiz and Sophie Torres, Rose Garcia and Lucy Faddis, all of Calif.; two granddaughters. Service over the ashes 10 a.m. tomorrow at Sacred Hearts Catholic Church on Wilder Avenue. Inurnment at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 October 1989]

MATLOCK, EDGAR JUNE, 61, of Lahaina, died Sept. 16, 1989. He was born in Collinsville, Texas. Survived by son, Roger of Texas; daughter, Mrs. Lenny (Heather) Castellanos of Kihei; brothers, Bud, Alton and Leland of Texas and Bobby of California; sisters, Alma Fagin and Lenora Bellamy of Texas; a grandchild. Memorial service 4 p.m. today at First Assembly of God Church, Kahului. No flowers. Donations to the American Cancer or Hospice Maui. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 September 1989]

Matshishima, Fujikazu, 76 of Waianae died Saturday at home. He was a retired carpenter. Services will be at 6:30 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire worn. Mr. Matsishima was born in Puna, Hawaii. He is survived by his wife, Mitsuyo; three sons, Lawrence Y., Alvin S. and Harry H.; two daughters, Evelyn Fujiwara and Sandra Saiki; four brothers, Richard, Charley, Sam and Matt; two sisters, Reiko Shimbata and Ellen Kawamura, 12 grandchildren and a great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 August 1989]

**Matsuda, Adaline,** 28, of Pukalani died Sunday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Services will be at 5 p.m. Thursday at Nakamura Mortuary. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Miss Matsuda was born in Honolulu. She is survived by her mother, Akiko Matsuda; her grandmothers, Kamado Katena and Kama Matsuda, and three sisters, Gail, Rochelle and Tammy Matsuda. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 January 1989]

**MATSUDA, EARL TOKIO,** 38, of San Francisco, Calf., died June 17, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by father Carl T.; sister, Mrs. Curtis (Lynda C.) Nishihara; nieces, Ashley Nishihara; uncles and aunts and cousins. Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 July 1989]

MATSUDA, EDITH MICHIKO, 63, of Honolulu, died March 29, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was retired employee of Sheraton Hotels and member of the Makiki Jodo Mission. Survived by husband, Wallace I.; son, Rodney K.; daughters, Mrs. Thomas S. (Diane M.) Yamashita, Susan K.; two grandchildren; mother, Mrs. Kinuyo Yamaguchi; brothers, Harold T. and Clyde Y. Yamaguchi; sisters, Mrs. Hichiro (Sadie E.) Kuroda, Mrs. Harry (Charlotte Y.) Tamai, Jane S. Yamaguchi and Mrs. Henry (Ethel K.) Higa. Service 8 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser March 31, 1989]

MATSUDA, ISAMI, 85, of Wahiawa, died June 9, 1989. He was born in Laupahoehoe, Hawaii, and was a retired manager of the Schofield Exchange Beer Garden and longtime employee of Standard Oil. Survived by wife, Kimie; sons, John S.; four grandchildren; sisters, Kiyoko, Kinuyo Kawasaki, Yayoko Okaumura, Mrs. Yoshiteru (Jean T.) Kimura and Mrs. Masanori (Jane Y.) Hajime. Service 8:30 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No Flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 June 1989]

MATSUDA, KOICHI, 72, of Hanapepe, Kauai died June 6, 1989. He was born in Makaweli. Survived by wife, Yatsuko; sons, Michael M. and Ronald S.; daughters, Mrs. George T. (Esther H) Kodani of Hilo, Mrs. Henry Y. (Agnes H.) Yoshimura, Karen H. and Mrs. James M. (Helene S.) Watanae; brothers, Mitsuru and Saburo; 10 grandchildren and one great-grandson. Service held tomorrow at Hanapepe Soto Zen Mission. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Gardee Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 June 1989]

MATSUDA, RICHARD SHUICHI, 60, of Honolulu, died May 5, 1989. He was born in Wailuku, Maui. Survived by wife, Betty T. Matsudo; sons, Dean I. of Michigan, Carl H.; daughter, Mrs. Larry (Lynne H.) Luga; three grandchildren; brothers, Bill H., James S., Kenneth H.; sisters, Alice F. Mathias, Mrs. Shigeo (Betty S.) Sakata, Mrs. James (Dorothy Y.) Ogasawaka, Mrs. Richard (Jane S.) Suzuki, Mrs. Robert (Violet H.) Aisaka, Mrs. Hideo (Judy F.) Nishimoto. Service 8 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 May 1989]

MATSUDA, SHOZO, 89, of Palolo died May 28, 1989. He was born in Waimanalo and was the retired owner of the Pawaa Center Restaurant and a member of the Moilili Hongwanji Kyodan and Waimanalo Jin Kai. Survived by son, Ryo Y.; daughters, Mrs. Lionel (Nancy K.) Furuike, Mrs. Lily A. Slick, Mrs. Toshio (Rose M.) Miyagawa, Mrs. Mitsuo (Anne M.) Sakamoto; brothers, Mack C. and Hideo; sisters, Mrs. Shizuyo Kaneyoshi, Mrs. Tatsuno Kuruma of California, Mrs. Ruth A. Komoda, Mrs. Winona F. Watson; 12 grandchildren; 20 great-

grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Service 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 June 1989]

MATSUDA, SHOZO, 89, of Palolo died May 28, 1989. He was born in Waimanalo and was the retired owner of the Pawaa Center Restaurant and a member of the Moilili Hongwanji Kyodan and Waimanalo Jin Kai. Survived by son, Ryo Y.; daughters, Mrs. Lionel (Nancy K.) Furuike, Mrs. Lily A. Slick, Mrs. Toshio (Rose M.) Miyagawa, Mrs. Mitsuo (Anne M.) Sakamoto; brothers, Mack C. and Hideo; sisters, Mrs. Shizuyo Kaneyoshi, Mrs. Tatsuno Kuruma of California, Mrs. Ruth A. Komoda, Mrs. Winona F. Watson; 12 grandchildren; 20 greatgrandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Service 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 June 1989]

Matsuda, Takeo, 84, of Honolulu, died July 27 in Kuakini Hospital. Services were private. Mr. Matsuda was born in Lihue. He is survived by four sons, George, Kenneth K. Morris M. and Robert S.; a daughter, Pamela C. Yoshimoto; a brother, Wallace I.; two sisters, Mildred M. Yamada and Dorothy T. Hashimoto; 14 grandchildren and 11 great-grandchildren. Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 05 August 1989]

Matsui, Gladys M., 77, of Honolulu died Tuesday in Kaiser Hospital. Services will be at 6:30 p.m. tomorrow at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Graveside services will be private. The family asks that aloha attire be worn. Mrs. Matsui was born in Holualoa, Kona, Hawaii. She is survived by two daughters, Mrs. James (Velma) Torres and Mrs. Allen (Karen) Miyakado; three brothers, Robert J. Herbert and Dr. Takeshi Okano; three sisters, Mrs. Thomas (Grace) Sakai, Mrs. Tokiko Sugiyama and Mrs. Tokuji (Laura) Kubota; seven grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 January 1989]

**MATSUI, JAMES SEIICHI,** 80, of Honolulu, died July 13, 1989. He was born in Waianae and was employed at Terminix International for 26 years. Survived by wife, Elsie F.; son, James K.; daughter, Ellen K. Kaneshiro; sister, Sue Yamaguchi; three grandchildren; nephews and nieces. Friends may call from 1 p.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service over ashes 2 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 July 1989]

**MATSUMIYA, KANEICHI,** 83, of Wahiawa, died Aug. 28, 1989. He was born in Laie. Survived by son, Kenneth K.; daughter-in-law, Amy M.; grandchildren, Darrin, Kyle and Dawn; nieces and nephews. Private services held. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 September 1989]

**Matsumoto**, **Aketo**, 82, of Pearl City died Tuesday in Pali Momi Hospital. He was a retired restaurant owner. Memorial services will be at 2 p.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that casual attire be worn and flowers be omitted. Mr. Matsumoto was born in Waianae. He is survived by his wife, Hatsuko; three sons, Alvin A., Walter M. and James H.; four brothers, Masao, Glenn M., Rusty T. and Don K.; and six grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 August 1989]

MATSUMOTO, HELEN MOMOYO, 78, of Haleiwa, died March 11, 1989. She was born in Hilo and was a member of the Haleiwa, Jodo Mission Fujin Kai. Survived by husband, Mamoru Matsumoto, proprietor of M. Matsumoto Shave Ice in Haleiwa; sons, Glenn A., Stanley;

daughter, Mrs. Janice Shintaku; sister, Mrs. Chlyono Kawai of Japan; three grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 6:30 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 1989]

MATSUMOTO, OKIYA, 80, of Aiea, formerly of Kapahulu, died July 18, 1989. She was born in Eleele, Kauai, and was a member of the Jodo Shu Fujinkai and Hawaiian Fukuoka Ken Jin Kai. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Hiroshi (Jean M.) Higaki, Mrs. Richard (June N.) Ochiai; Mrs. Tom (Audrey M.) Yoshinaga; brothers, Satoru Suzul, Richard Suzul of Kauai and James Suzul of New York; sister, Mrs. Shizue Nosaka of Kauai; 11 grandchildren and four greatgrandchildren. Memorial service 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 July 1989]

Matsumoto, Shigeru, 89, of Hilo, a retired nursery owner, died Sunday at Hilo Hospital. Services will be at 5:30 p.m. tomorrow at Hilo Hongwanji Mission. Friends may call after 4 pm. Cremation will follow. Mr. Matsumoto was born in Ookala. He is survived by his wife, kimiyo; four sons, Dan, Ken, Richard and Stanley; four daughters, Thelma, Lim, Mrs. Louis (Myrna) Muraoka, Mrs. Yoichi (Dorothy) Yamamoto and Mrs. Calvin (Gladys) Otsuka, 21 grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 January 1989]

Matsumoto, Tsuneo, 81, of Honokaa, Hawaii, died Dec. 27, 1988. He was born in Kumamoto, Japan, and was a retired from Meadow Gold Dairy in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Paul of Hilo, Larry and Kenneth, both of California; daughters, Bernice Morita, Yoko Futa, and Thelma Suekawa; brother, Yoshio; 32 grandchildren; 20 great-grandchildren; and one great-grandchild. Friends may call 5 to 8 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary in Honolulu service 6 p.m. Cremation. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 January 1989]

**Matsumoto, Warren H.,** 42, of Honolulu died Saturday in Kuakini Hospital. Services will be at 5 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Mr. Matsumoto was born in Honolulu. He is survived by his wife, Kathryn N.; two sons, Darren and Aaron; his mother, Mrs. Shizuko Matsumoto; a brother, Edward Hashimoto; and a sister, Mrs. Charles (Joyce) Hokama. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 January 1989]

MATSUMOTO, YOSHIO, 76, of Honolulu, died Dec. 14, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Kazuko, son, Gilbert; daughters, Mrs. Elsie Rol, Mrs. Charlene Aoki; mother, Mrs. Fujiko Matsumoto; brothers, Masaaki and Yoshie Hayashida of Japan; seven grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Cremation. No flowers. Aloha attire. Burial at a later date. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 December 1989]

MATSUMURA, JANICE KYOKO, 53, of Aiea, died Nov. 23, 1989. She was born in Kyoto, Japan, and was a Pearl Harbor civil service employee. Survived by husband, Lawrence; son, Paul Matsumura; daughter, Mrs. Martell (Lori) Irish; a granddaughter; brothers, Gilbert Ibara, Richard Ibara; sisters, Mrs. Thomas (Elsie) Harada, Mrs. Senichi (Emily) Tanisue, Flossy Kamikawa; nieces and nephews. Service 6:30 p.m. Monday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Casual attire. Private burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 November 1989]

**MATSUMURA, MATAO,** 78, of Mililani, formerly of Molokai, died June 11, 1989. He was born in Haiku, Maui, and was retired from Del Monte Co. on Molokai. Survived by wife, Elsie

Matsumura; sons, Roy and Glenn of Oregon; four grandchildren; brothers, Fred of California, Chuck, Isao; sister, Mrs. James (Margaret) Uemura, Mrs. Herbert (Mary) Koga; nieces and nephews. Service 6:30 p.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 June 1989]

MATSUMURA, WILHELMINA TOM SUN, 75, of Wailuku, died Oct. 29, 1989. She was born in Wailuku. Survived by sons, Vitus of Honolulu and Ian; daughter, Mrs. Jay (Celestine) Streitz; seven grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Friends may call 5 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Nakamura Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Monday at St. Anthony's Church. Wailuku; service 9 a.m. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire.

MATSUNAGA, YOSHIMORI, 89, of Honolulu, died April 29, 1989. He was born in Kumamoto, Japan, and was a member of Nichiren Shu Kyodan. Survived by wife, Tamae Matsunaga; sons, Henry H., Richard T. and Thomas G., all of California; daughters, Mrs. Masayuki (Aiko) Tanno, Alice T. Uchimura; 14 grandchildren; brothers, Yoshihara of Japan, Richard T., Raymond M., Yoshihiro of Japan; sisters, Mildred S. Sakamoto, Mrs. Takeshi (Hayame) Watanabe, Kinuko Takamura of Japan. Service 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 May 1989]

**Matsuno, Taichi,** 91, of Kaimuki died Jan. 26 in Kuakini Hospital. He was a retired executive director of the Kaimuki YMCA. Memorial services were private. Mr. Matsuno was born in Honolulu. He is survived by his wife, Katherine; a daughter, Mrs. James (Joyce M.) Sakata; and two grandchildren. Hosoi Garden Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 4 February 1989]

MATSUNO, YUKIO, 61, of Wailuku, Maui, died May 17, 1989. He was born in Puunene, Maui. Survived by mother, Tamayo Matsuno of Kula, Maui; brothers, Susumu of Haiku, Maui, and Hitoshi of California. Service over the ashes 10 a.m. Thursday at Nakamura Mortuary. Burial at Maui Veterans Cemetery, Makawao. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 19889]

MATSUO, KIKU, 90, of Pearl City, died April 8, 1989. She was born in Yamaguchi, Japan, and was a member of Jodo Mission of Hawaii. Survived by sons, Henry T. and Kenji; daughters, Mrs. Louis (Edith) Saito, Mrs. Clifford (Mildred) Harada, Mrs. Chariot (Helen) Harada, Mrs. Esther Takara; a brother in Japan; five sisters in Japan; 16 grandchildren; 16 great-grandchildren; one great-granddaughter; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 4 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 1989]

Matsuo, Masae, 83, of Honolulu died Saturday in Beverly Manor Convalescent Center. Services will be at 6 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Hatsuo was born in Papaikou Hawaii. She is survived by two sons, Takashi and Herbert T.; four daughters, Mrs. Norman (Emiko) Ueno, Mrs. Takeyoshi (Sachiko) Okuda, Mrs. Arthur (Janet) Mochizuki and Mrs. Ronald (Caroline) Takakawa; five sisters, Mrs. Shigeko Uemoto, Mrs. Kikuno Yamase, Mrs. Satoshi (Toshiko) Kimura, Mrs. Kenishi (Michie) Ota and Mrs. Chitoshi (Yaeko) Muranaka; 14 grandchildren and a great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 4 January 1989]

**MATSUOKA, ISABURO**, 100, of Kapahulu, died Dec. 24, 1989. He was born in Yamaguchi, Japan. A recent obituary incorrectly listed his name. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 December 1989]

**MATSUOKA, KIMIYO,** 85, of Honolulu, died Sept. 4, 1989. She was born in Hawaii. Survived by son, Patrick; two grandchildren. Services held at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 September 1989]

Matsushige, Masaichi, 68, of Honolulu died yesterday in St. Francis Hospital. He was the retired owner of Moiliili Service Station and a veteran of World War II. Memorial services will be at 10 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Mr. Matsushige was born in Nawiliwili, Kauai. He is survived by his wife, Hazel H.; two sons, Anthony Y.and Nolan M.; a daughter, Mrs. Michael (Beverly J.A.) Garcia; two brothers, Seichi and Tameji; three sisters, Ruth Fernandez, Mary Ann Matsushige and Mrs. Jack (Kikumi) Nakatsuka; and five grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 January 1989]

**MATSUSHIGE, SEISO,** 68, of Honolulu, died Sept. 5, 1989. He was born in Aiea. Survived by wife, Yaeko Matsushige; son, Michael T.; daughter, Mrs. Robert M. (Jeanne S.) Miyasaki; brother, Kenichi; sisters, Mrs. Francis M. (Marlene) Kimoto and Mrs. Shingo (Shirley T.) Higuchi; four grandchildren. Service held. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 September 1989]

MATSUSHIMA, MILDRED SACHIKO, 68, of Honolulu, died July 5,1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Toshiaki Matsushima; daughters, Ms. Kathleen Mau, Ms. Susan Kiyosaki and Ms. Rene Matsushima; brothers, Toshio Omura. Robert T. Omura and Kenneth A. Omura: sisters, Mrs. Saburo (Nobuko) Onomoto, Mrs. Shoso (Sharon) Nakahara, Mrs. Ben (Gail) Ishino of California and Mrs. Wilfred (Grace) Chow; three grandchildren. Service 5 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser July 7 1989]

MATSUURA, "GUS" HACHIRO, 66, of Honolulu, died Nov. 23, 1989. He was born in Ewa and retired from Aloha Airlines. Survived by brothers, Paul T., David S.; sisters, Mrs. Matsu Takemoto, Mrs. Seishichi (Chie) Sasaki, Mrs. Elaine Sueko Ito, Mrs. Tadashi (Joyce Y.) Tazawa; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 November 1989]

MATSUURA, SHIGE, 96, of Keaau, Hawaii, died April 15, 1989. She was born in Nigata, Japan, and was a member of Hilo Taishoji Soto Mission. Survived by sons, Shigematsu of Keaau and Tom S.; daughters, Fumi Muramatsu, Fuyu Suganuma and Tsutako Mikami; 14 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 6 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home; service 7 p.m. Memorial service 9 a.m. Thursday. Casual attire. Burial at Homelani Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 April 1989]

MATSUURA, SHIGEO, 73, of Honolulu, died Dec. 19, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a public accountant and member of Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin. He was also former president of the Hawaii Association of Public Accountants, former president and director of the Kamehameha Lions Club and treasurer of the Makana Eye Foundation. Survived by wife, Reiko Matsuura; brothers, Hidemi and Isao; sisters, Mrs. Richard Y. (Yaeko) Sumida and Patsy T. Matsuura; nieces; nephews; mother-in-law, Mrs. Katsuko Kawai. Service 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 December 1989]

MATTOON, DAVID KUALAULA, 79, of Honolulu, died June 25, 1989. He was born in Hawaii. Survived by daughters, Patricia Lacey, Charimagne; brothers, Palmer K. Spencer, Eldridge K. Spencer, Victor Spencer of Oregon; sisters, Mrs. Nancy Ayau, Mrs. Thelma Kekumano, Mrs. Edna Namahoe, Mrs. Lydia Ah-Mow; four grandchildren; five greatgrandchildren. Friends may call 8 to 9:45 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 9:45 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1989]

MATTSON, SUE BERNADETTE, 64, of Honolulu, died July 19, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was information specialist and public relations officer with the Department of Social Services and Housing and the former Bureau of Sight Conservation. Survived by son, Carl L. Lau; brother, Ben Lau; sisters, Mrs. Jean Mau, Mrs. Eleanor Young of Delaware, Mrs. Patricia Chang and Mrs. Violet Pang; mother, Mrs. Yuk Moi Wong Lau; three grandchildren. Friends may call 11 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. tomorrow at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary, service 12:45 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Inurnment at Nuuanu Memorial Park Columbarium. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 May 1989]

MATUOKA, ISABURO, 100, of Kapahulu, Honolulu, died Dec. 24, 1989. He was born in Yamaguchi, Japan. Survived by sons, Robert S. and Soichi; daughters, Margaret T. Ochial of Hilo, Eleanor H. Iwasaki, Lynn M. Uyemura, Mrs. Yoshio (Irene K.) Higa, Winifred T. Noguchi, Caroline S. Oya of California; 15 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Private memorial service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 December 1989]

MATUSUBARA, RUBY ASAKO, 52, of Hilo, died May 2, 1989. She was born in Hilo and was a longtime employee of the former Kress Store. Survived by brothers, Ted and Glenn of Hilo and Gerald (Betty) Mukai of Hilo, Mrs. Charles (Mae) Okano of Keaau and Carolyn and Jo Ann of Honolulu. Friends may call 6 to 7 p.m. Thursday at Christ Lutheran Church on Kapiolani Street; service 7 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 May 1989]

Mau, Charlotte, 69, of Haiku, died Wednesday at home. A funeral Mass will be said at 9:30 a.m. tomorrow at St. Joseph's Church in Makawao. Friends may call after 6 tonight the rosary willb e recited at 7:30 p.m. and after 8 a.m. tomorrow. Burial will be in the church cemetery. Mrs. Mau was born in Kaupo, Maui. She is survived by her husband, Jacob H., Russell and Raymond; three daughters, Mrs. Elliott (Janice) Baisa, Mrs. Danie (Mililani) Kiesling and Mrs. Rob (Noelani) Cheeley; three brothers, Harry, Steven and Arthur Gibson; a sister, Mrs. Merton (Kuulei) Kekiwi; 19 grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27January 1989]

MAU, FANNY KYAU, 88, of Honolulu died May 23, 1989. She was born in Ewa. Survived by sons, Kenneth K. U. and Phillip F.; daughters, Mrs. Robert K.S. (Irene K.F.) Wong and Mrs. Roy T. (Betty Y.L.) Lee, Mrs. Stanley (Gladys C.Y.) Abang and Mrs. William P.C. (Nancy K.O.) Lum; sister, Mrs. Florence K.Y. Ching Wong; brothers, Harry K.F., Ernest K.S., Arthur K.Y., Edward K.S. and Walter K.F. Ching; 16 grandchildren; and 22 great-grandchildren. Taoist service 10 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Burial at Nuuanu Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 June 1989]

MAU, FANNY KYAU, 88, of Honolulu died May 23, 1989. She was born in Ewa. Survived by sons, Kenneth K. U. and Phillip F.; daughters, Mrs. Robert K.S. (Irene K.F.) Wong and Mrs. Roy T. (Betty Y.L.) Lee, Mrs. Stanley (Gladys C.Y.) Abang and Mrs. William P.C. (Nancy K.O.) Lum; sister, Mrs. Florence K.Y. Ching Wong; brothers, Harry K.F., Ernest K.S., Arthur K.Y., Edward K.S. and Walter K.F. Ching; 16 grandchildren; and 22 great-grandchildren. Taoist service 10 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Burial at Nuuanu Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 June 1989]

MAU, HELEN, 83 of Waianae died Thursday in Waianae. She died Thursday in Waianae. She taught social studies at Farrington High School for more than 25. Services will be at noon Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call after 8:30 a.m. Burial will be in Nuuanu Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn and donations in her memory may be made to educational organizations. Mrs. Mau was born in Honolulu. She is survived by her husband, Ernest L.; two brothers, Hung Fong and Hung Heong Lum; and two sisters, Pau Chin Ah Mau and Paul Lin Ganitano. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 August 1989]

**Mau, Helen,** is also survived by a hanai son, Dennis Ah Mau. The information was omitted by the mortuary for an obituary publishes Wednesday.

MAU, RAYMOND TS0 SIN, 90, of Honolulu, died June 3, 1969. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Raymond G.M., Herbert GX.; daughters, Mrs. William (Rosamond) Chun, Mrs. Clifford (Laura) Young, Mrs. William (Agnes) Chun, Mrs. Walter (Mildred) Yim; brother, Jerry; sisters, Margaret Heu, Mabel Leong, Dorothy Ching; 19 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren. Traditional Chinese service 10 a.m. to 1 p.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 June 1989]

MAUGA, FALEALO FAAUSI, 69, of Honolulu, died Dec. 12, 1989. He was born in Pago Pago. American Samoa. Survived by wife, Lelaifatufa; sons, Falefa F. and John F.; daughters, Gagamoe R. Tuiala of Washington and Christina Suapaia; sisters, Sanita Saau, Malu Tia and Taelimu Talia, all of Samoa and Tauamo Malefau; brother, Lesolo of California; 17 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Friends may call 5 to 9 a.m. Thursday at the church. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 December 1989]

MAUGA, TAPUSOA, 87 of Laie, died Tuesday at home. He was the Samoan village coordinator at the Polynesian Cultural Center and a retired schoolteacher. In 1966, Mr. Tapusoa took a Samoan choir. Services will be at 12:30 p.m. Saturday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints, Laie 6<sup>th</sup> Ward. Friends may call after 11 a.m. Burial will be in Laie Cemetery. Mr. Tapusoa was born in Western Samoa. He is survived by four sons, Puifatu, Tauese, Tigi and Mauga Jr.; four daugters, Oliana Tautu, Feiloai Tapusoa, Olive Mili and Luse Magalei; 37 grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 August 1989]

MAUNAKEA, JAMES KULANAKILA, 61, of Waipahu, died Sept. 23, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was retired from the Postal Service after 15 years of service. Survived by wife, Asuncion Maunakea; sons, Butch J. Jr., Rodney L P., Vernon K. of Florida, Nolan I. of Texas, Lloyd M.; daughters, Pamela D of California, Susan H., Tammy K., Mrs. James (Dianne)

Scannell; mother, Mrs. Sophie Maunakea; brothers, Frank Jr. of California, Theodore, Norman; sister, Mrs. Dennis (Bernadette) Kwock; nine grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10 a.m. to noon Friday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; prayer service noon. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 September 1989]

MAURICIO, PABLO ALEJANDRO, 77, of Ewa, died July 22, 1989. He was born in the Philippines and was an Oahu Sugar Plantation retiree. Survived by wife, Rosaline; son, Eugene, Rody, Paul, Bobo and Wade; daughters, Jenny, Regina Bahn, Pua Tagalog; 19 grandchildren two great-grandchildren; nieces; nephews and cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Leeward Funeral Home; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 a.m. Monday; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 July 1989]

**MAURICIO, PABLO ALEJANDRO,** whose obituary appeared in yesterday's paper, is survived, among others, by brother, Eugene. Incomplete information was provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 July 1989]

Mavar, Mary Jane, 92, of Honolulu, formerly of San Pedro, Calif., died Wednesday in Convalescent Center of Honolulu. Services will be private. Inurnment will be held at a later date in San Pedro. Mrs. Mavar was born in Mexico. She is survived by a son, Edmund C. Garcia; a daughter, Mrs. William H. (Elva) Wimberly; three grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Williams Funeral Services is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 February 1989]

**MAVEAL, PETER MICHAEL,** 30, of Honolulu, died Sept. 12, 1989. He was born in West Germany. Survived by mother; sisters, Louise Skoulas, Shannon and Georgina; brother, Robert, and a brother-in-law. Memorial service 2 p.m. tomorrow at Wesley United Methodist Church, 1350 Hunakai St. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 September 1989]

Mawae, Kaiulani, infant daughter of James K. and Imelda A. Mawae III of Kihei, died Saturday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Services will be private. The baby was born in Wailuku. She is survived by her grandparents, James K. Mawae Jr. and Mr. and Mrs. Teofilo Angel, and her great-grandfather, James K. Mawae. Borthwick Mortuary/ Norman's is handling all the arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 August 1989]

MAXEY, REBECCA HENRIETA KAHAIPILANI BRANDT, 85, of Koloa, Kauai, died March 2, 1989. She was born in Koloa and was a teacher at Koloa Elementary School for 35 years. Survived by sons, Homer A. Maxey Jr. of Lanikai and Donald B. of Aina Haina; daughter, Mrs. John (Myrtle M.) Hendrickson of Washington; brothers, Issac J Brandt of Kula; seven grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 10 a.m. Wednesday at Koloa Union Church; service 11 a.m. Burial at Lihue Cemetery. Aloha attire. Donations in Lieu of flowers, to Koloa union Church Fund Fund, Koloa 96756. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 05 March 1989]

Mayer, Flora B., 61, of Haleiwa died Feb. 1 in Tripler Hospital. A funeral Mass will be said at 10:30 a.m. Monday at St. Michael's Church in Waialua. Friends may call at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary after 6 p.m. Sunday wake services at 7:30 p.m. and at the church after 9:30 a.m. Monday. Burial will be in Mililani Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Mayer was born on Maui. She is survived by her husband, Constancio T.; three sons,

Constancio S. Jr., Donald P. and Henry D.; four daughters, Mrs. Luis A. (Gloria M.) Arias, Veronica Mayer, Mrs. Robert N. (June) Kaiwi Jr. and Betty E. Mayer; four brothers, Lawrence Patoc, Robert, Charles and Bobby Asuncion; a sister, Mrs. Apolonio (Calling) Sunio; and eight grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 9 February 1989]

**Mayer, Flora B.,** 61, who died Feb. 1, was born in Waialua. Her birthplace was incorrectly listed by the mortuary for an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 February 1989]

MAYER, FREDERICK CARL, 83, of Haiku, Maui, died June 26, 1989. He was born in Germany and was a retired sheet metal installation supervisor. Survived by daughter, Emily M. Brunner of Haiku; sister, Mrs. Anna Scharaeder of New Jersey; brothers, Alfred Mayer and William Mayer, both of New Jersey and Ernest Mayer of West Germany. Private graveside service to be held. Arrangments by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1989]

**MAYNARD, CM. "SKIP",** 72, of Honolulu, died July 2. 1989. Memorial service 2 p.m. Wednesday at St. Francis Hospital Chapel. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 July 1989]

**MAYNARD, KATHRYN MARCELLA,** 70, of Honolulu, died April 1, 1989. Survived by husband, Clarence M. Maynard; a niece and nephew. Friends may call 10:30 a.m. Friday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; mass 10:45 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Donations to St. Francis Hospice. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 April 1989]

MAYNARD, KATHRYN MARCEUA, 70, of Honolulu, died April 1, 1989. Survived by husband, Clarence M. "Skip" Maynard; niece and nephew. Friends may call 10:30 a.m. tomorrow at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa: service 10:48 am. No flowers. Donations to St Francis Hospice. Aloha attire. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 April 1989]

MAYOGA, JOHN ALEJANDRA, SR., 81, of Nanakuli, died Oct. 22, 1989. He was born in Iloilo, Philippines. Survived by companion, Mary Paakaula; sons, John Jr., of Kona and Adolfo Babino; daughter, Flora Kaulia, Agnes Woods, Janet Haynes; 27 grandchildren, 59 greatgrandchildren and a great-grandchild. Friends may call 8:30 to 10:30 a.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:30 am. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 October 1989]

McCABE, OTTO WARREN PUAALA, 65, of Kaneohe, died Oct. 26, 1989. He was born in Kaneohe and was an employee of National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Survived by son, John M.; brother, Fredrick of California; sisters, Mrs. Manuel (Ellen F.) Fernandez and Ann K. Kamahele of Honolulu; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 8 p.m. Or call 8 to 10:15 a.m. Thursday; service 10:15 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 November 1989]

**McCallister, Donald,** 67 of Honolulu died Monday in South Lake Tahoe, Calif. He was the owner of McCallister Furniture Manufacturing Ltd. And a well-known ball room dancer. Services will be at 12:30 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 10 a.m.

Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. McCallister was born in Texas. He is survived by three sons, Robert H. Michael J. and Gene R.; a daughter, Mary Donnell K. Francisco; a brother; Bill Black; and four grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 August 1989]

McCARTHY, CHARLES R., 54, of Keanae, Maui, died April 10, 1989. He was born in Syracuse; N.Y., and was a teacher for 10 years at St Anthony's in Kailua and for several years at St Anthony's High School in Wailuku. Survived by wife, Virginia; sons, Robert P. of Waikapu, John J. and Patrick M. of Kailua; four grandchildren; mother, Catherine C. McCarthy of New York. Friends may call 9:30 to 10 am today at St. Rita's Catholic Church in Haiku; service 10 a.m. Inurnment at Maui Veteran's Cemetery, Makawao. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 April 1989]

McCLELLAN, JOHN W., M.D., 79, of Denver and formerly of Honolulu, died Aug. 11, 1989. He was born in Honolulu, attended St Louis College, Creighton University and Harvard Medical School and was a retired eye, ear, nose and throat physician. He came from a kamaaina family. His grandmother, Jane Buckle Clark, was a lady-in-waiting who accompanied Queen Lihuokalani during the monarch's imprisonment in Iolani Palace. His grandfather, Charles Clark, was captain of Company B of the queen's Royal Guards and his father, William H. McClellan, helped organize the local Democratic Party in the early 1900s and served on the Honolulu Board of Supervisors for nearly two decades. Survived by daughter, Margaret E. Elson of Colorado; brother, James T. of Kaneohe; sisters, Mary Dias of Aiea and Thelma Adams of Maryland; seven grandchildren. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 September 1989]

**McClellan, Marvin,** 66, of Honolulu died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. He was the retired proprietor and mechanic of Reliable Auto Repair. Services will be private. Mr. McClellan was born in Honolulu. He is survived by a son, Reynold; two daughters, Mrs. Winfred (Nanita) Lucero and Mrs. David (Natalie) Moniz; his grandparents, Archie and Natalie McClellan; a brother, Fred; 16 grandchildren; and 19 great-grandchildren. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 January 1989]

**McClellan, Marvin,** 67, of Honolulu died Jan. 22 in Queen's Hospital. Graveside services will be at 2 p.m. tomorrow at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Mr. McClellan was born in Hawaii. He has no known survivors. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 2 February 1989]

McCLELLAND, KATHLEEN IRMA, 89, of Makawao, Maui, died April 9, 1989. She was born in New Mexico. Survived by son, Kenneth S. of Makawao; grandsons, Tracy K. Keith of Kahului and Scott of Makawao; a great-grandson in Kahului; sister, Adelaide Winstead of California. Private service to be held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 April 1989]

MCCLUNG, MILDRED "MILLIE" FONG, 65, of Honolulu, died Dec. 25, 1989. She was born in Keokaa, Kula, Maui and was the widow of David C. McClung. Survived by daughter. Sharon K.N.; brother, Daniel P.S. Fong; sisters, Emma Ling and Eunice Fong. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; rosary 8 p.m. Or call 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Saints

Peter and Paul Catholic Church; mass No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 December 1989]

McCLUSKEY, DONALD MAKALAKA, 74, of Honolulu, died March 31, 1989. He was born in North Carolina and was great-grandson of David Belden Lyman and a former employee of the Pineapple Research Institute. Survived by brother, Robert of Montana, and the family of Benjamin Young. Service 2 p.m. Sunday at Kawaiahao Church. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 April 1989]

**McCollom, Alford D.,** 53, of Kaneohe, died Dec. 21, 1988. He was born in Montana and was retired from the U.S. Marines after 27 years of service. Survived by wife, Debra; mother, Kate; daughters, Linda of California, Kristina of Hawaii; brothers, Raymond, Ralph, Robert, Loyde and Melvin; sisters, Evelen Matteson, Beverly Fetting, Mildred Fetting, Martilin Nunez, Marie Woodcock and Garnet Odum. Service held in Rio, Wisconsin. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 January 1989]

MCCORMACK, ALICE ELIZABETH, 97, of Honolulu, died June 26, 1989. She was born in Boston, Mass. And was formerly a secretary with the Boston School Committee. Survived by nieces and nephews in Massachusetts and New Zealand. Service to be held at a later date in Boston. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser July 6 1990]

McCracken, Vora Dell, 65, of Amarillo, Texas, died Monday in Texas. She was a retired Lanikai and Kainalu Elementary teacher. Services will be held tomorrow in Amarillo. The family asks that donations in her memory be made to St. Francis Hospice, Amarillo, Texas 79101. Mrs. McCracken was born in Texas. She is survived by two daughters, Connie McCracken and Mrs. Robert (Carol) Phillips, and four grandchildren. Schooler Gordon Funeral Directors in Amarillo is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 January 1989]

**McDonald, Robert,** 74, of Haleiwa died Jan. 4, at home. He was a retired U.S. Air Force lieutenant colonel. Services will be at 2 p.m. Sunday at Holy Cross Episcopal Church in Kahuku. The ashes will be privately scattered. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. McDonald was born in Corona, Calif. He is survived by hiswife, Germaine; a daughter, Mrs. John (Claudia) Brugaletta; a brother, Robert; and a grandchild. Williams Funeral Services is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 January 1989]

**McElwee, Lipa,** 72, of Kahului died Wednesday at Maui Memorial Hospital. Services will be at 5 p.m. tomorrow at Makena Chang's Beach. Mrs. MeElwee was born in Kaimuki, Oahu. She is survived by three daughters, Patricia Warlick, Paula Ventura and Peggy Medeiros; three brothers, Thomas, George and Edward Nichols; two sisters, Jean Markham and Betty Nichols; and five grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 June 1989]

McENROE, CARRIE MAE "DOROTHY", 58, of Makaha, died May 1989. She was born in Honolulu and is survived by, among others, daughter, Tamie McEnroe. A recent obituary was incorrect due to Information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 May 1989]

**McENROE, CARRIE MAE DOROTHY,** 58, of Makaha, died May 6, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Paul R. Fernandez, Gary McEnroe, Peter Fernandez; sisters, Violet and Caroline; 13 grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Saturday at Leeward Funeral Home;

service 8 p.m. Burial at sea noon Sunday from Waianae Boat Harbor. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 May 1989]

McENROSE, ALLAN PATRICK "BIG MAC", 57, of Makaha, died March 18, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Carrie M. McEnroe; sons, John McEnroe, Gary McEnroe, Peter McEnroe and Paul Fernandez; daughters, Carol, Debra, Alice, Tamie, Paula Cozo and Bonnie Kalani; brothers, Thomas, Lawrence and Lucklen; sisters, Mrs. Ellen Miles, Mrs. Ann Howard, Mrs. Kathreen Krest, Mrs. Caroline Afong and Mrs. Syble Lynch; 19 grandchildren; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Leeward Funeral Home; service at Waianae Boat Harbor. Ashes to be scattered off the coast of Waianae. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 1989]

MCGINNIS, MARY RANDOLPH "RANNIE", 77, of Honolulu, died Oct. 27, 1989. She was born in Virginia. Survived by husband, Robert L.; son, Michael of Minnesota; daughter, Patricia Wilhelm of Minnesota; six grandchildren. No service. No flowers. Memorial donations to First Presbyterian Church of Honolulu or to Alzheimer's Disease and Related Disorders Office. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 November 1989]

**McGOVERN, PETER T.,** 81, died Aug. 30, 1989. He came to Hawaii in 1960 from Boston, where he was a leader in the broadcast radio industry, to manage radio station KPOA. In 1971, he left radio for real estate, forming Hawaiian Properties Ltd., and the next year sought election to the state House from the 12<sup>th</sup> district. Commissioned a captain, McGovern served 2 years in European Theater during World War II. The Makana Foundation and University of Hawaii School of Medicine are among his beneficiaries. He is survived by his daughter, Mary Patricia Cedelle of Paris, France; brother, James McGovern; niece, Jane King Macey, and nephews, Emile and Maurice Coulon, all of Boston. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 September 1989]

McGrew, Marjorie, 72 of Kailua-Kona died Saturday in Kona Hospital. She was a retired executive secretary. Memorial Services will be at 5:30 p.m. tomorrow at the Keahou Kona Yatcht Club. The vessel Hookele will depart at 6 p.m. and the ashes will be scattered at sea. Mrs. McGrew was born in Chicago. She is survived by her husband, Frederic; a son, Roger Rogers, and a brother, Donald Brock. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 August 1989]

MCGUIRE, ABIGAIL LEIMAMO ROWE, 79, of Waimanalo, also known as "Aunty Abbie," died Nov. 26, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of Aha Hui O Kaahumanu. Survived by son, Arthur N. Kaleluhi; daughters, Leianne Weaver-Mafi, Mrs. Ed. (Pauline J.) Robertson; 12 grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; sisters, Catherine Todd and Mrs. (Eunice) Balaz; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial at Kaahumanu Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 December 1989]

MCGUIRE, JAMES KAHELE, 84, of Lihue, died June 22, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and retired as a self-employed sewing machine serviceman. Survived by daughter, Rose Marie Texeira; grandchildren, George E. Texeira and Charlotte Telles; six great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 10 a.m. Monday at Immaculate Conception Catholic Church; service 10 am. Burial at Kauai Memorial Gardens. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 June 1989]

McKEAGUE, MARY ANN, known as "Yago" Unchiuebaru; Pearl City died Friday at Kahuku Hospital. She was a volunteer at Pearl Nutrition Site. Memorial services will be at 7 p.m. Friday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. MKeaugue was born in Honolulu. She is survived by a son, George; two daughters, Teresa Meyer and Jennifer Nomura; four brothers, Masaichi, Walter T., Richard S. and Harry S. Taira; five sisters, Hatsue Kamimura, chiyoko Teruya, Susan H. Takara, Jane M. Taira and Blanche S. Kiyabu; and five grandchildren. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 August 1989]

**MCKEE, INA BERNICE,** 70, of Honolulu, died March 29, 1989. She was born in Canada. Survived by son, Burton R.; daughter, Vicky Freed; four grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 April 1989]

MCKINLEY, CECIL SINCLAIR, 82, of Honolulu, died June 22, 1989. Survived by wife, Marjory S. McKinley; daughter, Jean Townes of California; stepsons, Anthony Seely of Texas, Michael Seely of California; brother, Basil of California; eight grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Private service at a later date. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1989]

MCLAUGHLIN, WARD HARVEY, 36, of Honolulu, died Nov. 18, 1989. He was born in Toledo, Ohio, and was an electrician with the City and County Waste Water Treatment Plant at Ewa Beach. Survived by parents, Karl and Marjorie McLaughlin; sisters, Ruth of Alabama, Jean of Ohio, Mrs. William (Christine) Byrnes of Ohio and Mrs. Daniel (Rachel) Kopka of Michigan; grandfather, Cecil Dobson of Tennessee. Service 11 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1989]

MCLENNAN, INGER MARGARET LAROCHE, 88, a former Honolulu resident, died May 15, 1989, in Aucland, New Zealand. She was born in New Zealand and was a former employee of Malia International in Honolulu. She was the former state president of the Daughters of the British Empire and a founding member of the English Speaking Union, Hawaii Branch. Survived by sister, Ula Loder; nieces, Patricia McCarthy and Allison McDonald; other nieces and nephews. Service 11 a.m. Saturday at St. Augustine's Catholic Church in Waikiki. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 1989]

**McMULLEN, ELIZABETH B.,** died Feb. 26, 1989. Survived by daughters, Shirley M. Connors and Betty "Roberta" McDonough; grandchildren, Erin, John and Megan; nieces and nephews; friends. No flowers. Private services. Donations to charity of choice. [Honolulu Advertiser 01 March 1989]

McMURPHEY, DOROTHIE VIRGINIA CROZIER, 75, of Kailua-Kona, died July 24, 1989. She was born in Glendale, Calif., and was a retired bank personnel officer. Survived by hanai sister Marceilline Tipton of California; hanai brother, Sidney Newcomb of California. Service 1 p.m. tomorrow at Kona Daifukuji Soto Mission in Honalo. Friends may gather 2:45 p.m. tomorrow at Kailua Pier to board the vessel Tamure, leaving at 3 p.m. to scatter ashes at sea. No flowers. Casual attire. Memorial donations to West Hawaii Unit of American Cancer Society. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 July 1989]

**McMurphey, Dorothie,** 75, of Kailua-Kona died Monday in Kona Hospital. She was a retired bank personnel officer. Services will be at 1 p.m. at Kona Daifukuji Soto Mission. Friends may board the vessel Tamure at 2:45 p.m. at Kailua Pier; memorial services and scattering of ashes I will be held at sea. Mrs. McMurphey was born in Glendale, Calif. She is survived by a hanai sister, Marceline Tipton; and a hanai brother, Sidney Newcomb. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 July 1989]

**McNamara, Bernice M.,** 80, of Kailua died Thursday in Aloha Health Care Center. A funeral Mass will be at 10:30 a.m. tomorrow at St. Anthony's Catholic Church. Burial will be in Chicago. She is survived by a son, Brian; a daughter, Carol Egan; and three grandchildren. Arrangements are by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 13 February 1989]

McNICOLL, INFANT, stillborn son of Milton and Melanie McNicoll of Hilo, died March 13, 1988. Also survived by grandparents, Cecilia Costa, Milton and Anninell McNicoll and Yasushi and Lily Sugahara of Hilo; great-grandparents, Mabel McNicoll of Hilo and Mary Olivele Oak. Graveside service 2 p.m. tomorrow at Homelani Memorial Park. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 1989]

McVEIGH, EMMA "LAIKU", 98, of California, died Feb. 27, 1989. She was the daughter of the late John D. McVeigh, superintendent at Kalaupapa for more than 40 years. Survived by nieces, Mrs. Ernest (Chulu) May of California, Catherine Kilbey, Mrs. Henry (Elizabeth) Maguire, Mrs. Marion Fremgen of Honolulu and Genevieve Gilliland of Louisiana; nephew, Eben Cushingriam Jr. of California; cousins, grandnieces and grandnephews. Service held. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 April 1989]

MCWAYNE, FREDERICK KAENA, 62, of Honolulu, died Oct. 29, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was sergeant-at-arms for the House of Representatives and an investigator with state Office of Consumer Protection. Survived by wife, Beatrice M.S.; daughters, Rowena L.K., Mrs. Heather Ahue, Mrs. Floyd (Allyson) Neal and Glennice; brother, William L. Jr.; sister, Mrs. Louis (Velma M.) Santos of Maui; three grandsons; nieces and nephew; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 to 11:30 a.m. Tuesday; service 11:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 November 1989]

MECHLER, HAROLD BERNHARDT, 75, of Kaneohe, died June 26, 1989. He was born in Roslyn N.Y., and was formerly employed in the date processing and accounting division of Castle and Cooke. Survived by wife, Julene E. Mechler; sons, David H., Stephen F.; daughter, Mrs. Diane L. Hills five grandchildren. Service 11:30 am. Friday at Kailua United Methodist Church. No flowers. Donations to Hawaii Heart Association and American Cancer Society. Private inurnment at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1989]

**Medeiros, Abel F.,** 83, of Hilo died Wednesday in Hilo Hospital. He founded A.F. Medeiros Optical in the early 1920s. Graveside services will be at 9 a.m. tomorrow at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Mr. Medeiros was born in Hawaii. He was survived by his wife, Margaret; a daughter, Mrs. Guy (Bernie) Brown; two brothers, Joseph and John; two sisters, Angie Phillips and Adeline Fernandes; and three grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 February 1989]

**Medeiros, Abel Francis,** 83, of Hilo, died Feb. 1, 1989. He was born in Hawaii and founded A.F. Medeiros Optical in the early 1920s. Survived by wife Margaret; daughter, Mrs. Guy (Bernie) Brown of Hilo; three grandchildren; sisters, Angle Phillips of California, Adeline Fernandes; brothers, Joseph and John. Graveside service 9 a.m. Tuesday in Valley of the Temples Memorial Part Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 February 1989]

MEDEIROS, ABEL, 78, of Pukalani, Maui, died Nov. 18, 1989. He was born in California and was a field supervisor for HC&S for 40 years. Survived by wife, Emmaline Medeiros; daughter, Joan Ann Smith of California; two grandchildren; brothers, Raymond of Wailuku, David, James and Stanley, all of Kahului; sisters, Frances Ferreira and Winona Garcia, both of California, and Norma Pendleton of Kihei. Friends may call 8:30 to 10 a.m. Monday at St. Anthony Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Maui Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 November 1989]

MEDEIROS, ALICE PETTERSEN, 82, of Mililani, Hawaii, died Dec. 2, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was retired from the Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard by sons, Will J, and Carl H.; eight grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Friends may call 9 a.m. to noon Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service noon. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 December 1989]

MEDEIROS, ANTONE EDWARD "JADA", 50, of Waipahu, died Dec. 5, 1989. Born in Honolulu, he was a former MTL bus operator and employee of Ted's Wiring and Blair Hawaii. Survived by wife. Daveana "Anna"; daughters. Kealaonalani M., Ginalyn K., Darlene L., Mrs. John (Luneta E.) Souza. Liana E.; Lyla; sons, Tony E.K. and Len E.; six grandchildren; mother, Mary C. Medeiros; sisters, Mrs. Frank (Jacqueline C.) Moniz, Mrs. Clarence (Patricia) Medeiros, June I., Pualann Dela Cruz, Francine F, and Marilyn; brothers, Robert S., Samuel J., Bernard, Allen L., Henry M., Roland and Norman. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; rosary 7:30 p.m. Cremation. No flowers. Aloha attire. Scattering of ashes 2 p.m. Saturday at Waianae Boat Harbor. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 December 1989]

MEDEIROS, ANTONE VINCENT, 85, of Kaneohe, died Sept. 29, 1989. He was a retired printer for The Honolulu Advertiser and a member of the Kewalo Holy Ghost. Survived by wife, Mary C.; sons, Antone E., Robert S., Samuel J., Bernard, Allen L., Henry M, Roland and Norman; daughtesr, Mrs. Frank (Jacqueline) Moniz, Mrs. Clarence (Patricia) Medeiros, June I., Paulann Dela Cruz, Francine F. and Marilyn; sisters, Whilemina Aikiona; Christina Currie, Angeline Robello, Cecilia Alameida; 39 grandchildren; 23 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 9:15 a.m. Thursday at mortuary; service 9:45 a.m. at St. John Apostle and Evangelist Church. Burial at Mililani Memorial Par. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 October 1989]

MEDEIROS, BRITCHARD "PEE WEE" MALUHIA, 48, of Honolulu, died March 20, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Sydney Medeiros; daughters, Ellen Kinchoy and Lili Lai; sons, Theodore Lai Jr. and Eric Kinchoy; parents, David and Marjorie Koani; four brothers; a sister, four grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick

mortuary. Or call after 9 a.m. Friday; service at noon. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at National Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 March 1989]

**MEDEIROS, CARL EVERETT,** 37, of Makawao, Maui, died June 1, 1989. He was born in Wailuku. Survived by wife, Josephine Domingo Medeiros; daughters, Lisa, Nani and Sunny; a grandson; parents, Raymond E. and Cyrill Medeiros of Wailuku; nieces, nephews, cousins, aunts and uncles. Private service later. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 1989]

**MEDEIROS, CARL EVERETT,** 37, of Makawao, Maui, died June 1, 1989. He was born in Wailuku. Survived by wife, Josephine Domingo Medeiros; daughters, Lisa, Nani and Sunny; a grandson; parents, Raymond E. and Cyrill Medeiros of Wailuku; nieces, nephews, cousins, aunts and uncles. Private service later. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 1989]

**Medeiros, Emelia,** 83, of Hilo died Saturday at home. A funeral Mass will be said at 12:15 pm. Thursday at St. Joseph's Catholic Church. Burial will be in Homelani Memorial Park. Friends may call after 6 p.m. tomorrow at Memorial Mortuary the rosary will be recited at 7 p.m. and after 9 a.m. Thursday at the church. Mrs. Medeiros was born in Hilo. She is survived by her husband, John; three sons, Gilbert, Hermann, and John; a brother, Alfred Perreira; two sisters, Olivia Carvalho and Mrs. Leonard (Emma) Gouvela, nine grandchildren and nine greatgrandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 January 1989]

Medeiros, Emma A., 85, of Honolulu died Tuesday in Straub Hospital. She was a retired sales clerk at Liberty House. A funeral Mass will be said at noon Monday, at Sacred Hearts Church. Friends may call after 10:30 a.m. Burial will be in the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, punchbowl. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Medeiros was born in Hilo. She is survived by two sons, Robert and Frank; two daughters, Alice M. Thomas and Sandra M. Brennon; a sister, Rose Pacheco; seven grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 January 1989]

MEDEIROS, HENRY, 70, of Makewao, Maui, died June 7, 1969. He was born in Puunene, Maui, and was a heavy equipment operator with HCAS Sugar Co. Survived by wife. Rose M. Medeiros of Makawao; stepsons, Robert J. Reny Jr. of Kauai, Stanley J. Reny and Richard C. Reny; step-daughters, Rosemary Harrison and Betty Lou Reny of Kauai: six grandchildren: two great-grandchildren; sisters, Mary Decambra, Mrs. Julia Ferrelra and Virginia Richard, Flora Galhoffa and Mrs. Cecelia Kina, all of Kahului; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 7 to 9 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's; rosary at 8 p.m. Or call 8 to 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at Christ the King Catholic Church; mass 9:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Maui Memorial Park Cemetery in Wailuku. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 June 1989]

Medeiros, Isabelle, 72, of Kula, Maui, died Tuesday in Honolulu. Services will be at 9:30 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. Friends may call from 6 to 8 p.m. Sunday and after 8 a.m. Monday. Burial will be in Maui Memorial Park. The family asks that aloha attire be worn. Mrs. Medeiros was born m Kula. She is survived by four daughters, Mrs. Larry (Charlotte) Chase, Mrs. Ralph (Carol) Kanemitsu, Mrs. Alvin (Yvonne) Pietzsch and Mrs. Richard (MyrtleJeart) Armstrong; three brothers, Raymond, John and Joe Robello; a sister, Frances

Fernandez; eight, grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 February 1989]

MEDEIROS, JERRY, 58, of Wahiawa, died Sept. 8, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a city sanitation helper. Survived by wife, Gwendolyn D. Medeiros; sons, Jerry Jr., Harry, Barry, Perry and Jerry III; daughters, Dorcas Morris, Mrs. Peter (Allison) Pullman, Mrs. Douglas (Camille) Redel, Mrs. James (Kimberlee) Lum and Gwendolyn Medeiros; brothers, Joseph P. Jr., Ralph and Simeon; sisters, Mrs. Alex (Geraldine) Gradillas, Mrs. Loretta Martinez, Mrs. Robert (Lucille) Carroll and Mrs. Stephanie Silva; mother, Lucille K. Nawaa Medeiros; 18 grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 September 1989]

**MEDEIROS, JOE, J.,** 82, of Waipahu, died June 15, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a plumber and pipefitter retired from Pearl Harbor naval Shipyard after more than 30 years of service. Survived by son, Joseph A. of Pennsylvania; daughter, Mrs. Al (Patsy) Quintana of California; five grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; sisters, Lydia Fernandes and Angie Philips of the Mainland; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 am. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 June 1989]

MEDEIROS, JOHN M., 77, of Honolulu, died April 29, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a salesman retired from Pacific Machinery Inc. Survived by wife, Thelma Medeiros; son Clyde of California; daughters, Arlene Patterson and Sandra J. Wilkinson; brother, Joey; sisters, Angeline Phillips of California and Adeline Fernandes; seven granddaughters; a great-grandson. Friends may call 11:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Patrick Church; Elka services 1:30 p.m.; mass 2 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 May 1989]

MEDEIROS, JOHN WILLIAM, 69, of Ahualoa, Hawaii, died April 4, 1989. He was born in Honokaa, Hawaii, and was a truck driver for the former LaRue Trucking Co. of Waimea. Survived by son, John Jt. of Mountain View, daughter, Mrs. Lance (Margaret) Naope of Hilo; brother, Joseph of Waimea; sisters, Mrs. Cecil (Adeline) Zimbra of Kaneohe and Mrs. Abraham (Laura Medeiros) Silva of Holualoa: nine grandchildren. Friends may call 9 a.m. to 2 p.m. Friday at Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church in Honokaa; service 2 p.m. Burial at Honokaa Catholic Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. Arraignments by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 April 1989]

MEDEIROS, LUCILLE S., 75, of Kahului, Maui, died May 7, 1989. She was born in Lihue. Survived by son, Jason S. Medeiros IV of California; daughter, Mrs. Emily (Marion) Fernandez of Kahului; seven grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren; brothers, Joseph Silva of California, Frank Silva of Pukalani and Ernest Silva; sisters, Gertrude Cardoza and Frances Silva. Friends may call 7 to 9 p.m. today at St. Anthony's Catholic Church; service 11:30 a.m. Burial at Maui Memorial Park Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 May 1989]

**MEDEIROS, MARY ISABELLE,** 74, of Honolulu, died April 30, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survvied by sons, Delbert G., Francis and Clarence L.; 14 grandchildren; two great-

grandchildren; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 8:30 to 10:15 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 May 1989]

Medeiros, Philip, 63, of Eleele will be at 2 p.m. Monday at Sacred Hearts Catholic Church. Friends may call at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary after 6 p.m. tomorrow services at 7:30 and at Church after 1 p.m. Monday. Burial will be at Kauai Veterans Cemetery. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Medeiros drowned Monday while fishing near Spouting Horn, Kauai. He was a retired security guard. Mr. Medeiros was born in Eleele. He is survived by his wife, Annie V.; four sons, Randy, Theodore, Phillip Jr. and Wayne; two daughters, Francine Planas and Judy Ann Bonachita; two stepsons, Eddie and Jesus Tacata; a stepdaughter, Anna McClure; a brother, Joseph; and two sisters, Sandra Hernandez and Antonia Robley. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 August 1989]

MEDINA, JONATHAN CABACUNGAN, 1 year old, died April 6, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by parents, Elmer Q. and Jean Y. Medina; paternal grandparents, Jose A. Jr. and Theresa Q. Medina; maternal grandparents, Manuel I. and Ester Y. Cabacungan; paternal great-grandparents. Mr. and Mrs. Jose A. Medina Sr.; maternal great-grandmothers, Leonora M. Flendez and Hipolita Cabacungan, both of the Philippines. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. today at U.S. Army Mortuary Chapel, Kapalama Military Reservation. Burial 2:30 p.m. tomorrow at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 1989]

**MEDRANO, YVONNE LEOLANI,** 47, of Lihue, Kauai, died May 18, 1989. She was born in Lihue and was a tour bus driver with Hawaiian Discovery. Survived by husband, Angel R. Medrano Sr. of Lihue; sons, Angel R. Jr. of Honolulu and Robin of California; daughter, Michelle of Lihue; a grandson; mother, Rose Sagre of Maryland; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary in Koloa; rosary 7 p.m. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. Scattering of ashes later. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 19889]

**Mehau, Yok Lan,** survivors of Yok Lan Mehau is a sister, Lilian Y.P. Todd, who was incorrectly identified by the mortuary for an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 August 1989]

**Mehau, Yok**, 79 of Honolulu died Friday in Honolulu. She was a retired matron at the Honolulu Police Department. Services will be at noon Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call after 9 a.m. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Mehau was born in Hilo. She is survived by a daughter, Lillian Y.P. Todd and a brother, Tai Leong Chang. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 August 1989]

**Meheula, July "Mac",** 67, of Honolulu, died March 27, 1989. He was born in Hawaii. Survived by daughter, Candance; brother, George. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 April 1989]

**Mekata, Mitsuo,** 63 of Hilo died yesterday in Hilo Hospital. He was a retired carpenter for the Federal aviation Adminstration. Memorial Services will be at 7 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Mr. Mekata was born in Hilo. He is survived by his

mother, Shizuka; a brother, Toshiharu and three sisters, Teruko Inoue, Kayo Kawai and Mie Kuramoto. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 August 1989]

**MEKATA, SHIZUKA,** 93, of Hilo, died Oct. 12, 1989. She was born in Kumamoto, Japan, and was a housewife, and a member of Hilo Higashi Hongwanji Fujin kai and waiakea Chuo Kumiai. Survived by son, Toshiharu, of Calif.; daughters, Teruko (Tsukasa) Inouye of Hilo, Kayo (Hiroshi) Kawai of Calif., and Mie (Edwin) Kuramoto of Calif.; 10 grandchildren; four greatgrandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 7 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; services 7 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 October 1989]

**MELCHOR, JOSE PERRER SR.,** 79, of Aiea, died Oct. 3, 1989. He was born in Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and was retired from C & H Sugar Refinery. Survived by wife, Mina Melchor; sons, Jose "Dickie" Jr., of Washington, Alferedo of Maryland, Benito, Claro, Noel; daughter, Mrs. Stephen (Pearl) Melchor-Evans of Chicago; 10 grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. today at St. Elizabeth Church; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 10 to 11 a.m. Friday; mass 11 am. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 October 1989]

MELENDEZ, JOSE SOBRADO, 67, of Waialua, died Nov. 18, 1989. He was born in Rio Piedras, Puerto Rico, and was known as the "King of the Sugar Bar" in Waialua. Survived by wife, Kalita M. Melendez; sons, Frank Perreira Jr., Lawrence Perreira, Jose S. Melendez Jr. of Florida; daughters, Christina N. Lauhingoa, Geraldine Reis and Bernadette Bras and Naida Franks of Florida; grandchildren; great-grandchildren. Friends may call to 9 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary. Or call 8 to 11 a.m. Monday; service 10:30 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1989]

**Mendes, Antone F.,** of Honokaa, Hawaii, 82, died Friday in Honokaa Hospital. He was a retired telephone lineman. A funeral Mass will be said at 7 p.m. tomorrow at Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church. A prayer service will be a 10 a.m. Thursday at the church. Burial will be in the church cemetery. Friends may call after 6 p.m. tomorrow at the church cemetery. Friends may call after 6 p.m. tomorrow at the church and again after 8 a.m. Thursday. Mrs. Mendez was born in Ahualoa. He is survived by his wife, Ida; two sons, Eugene and Lloyd; two daughters, Elizabeth Cordeiro and Elsie Silva; a sister, Eliza "Betty" Mendez, nine grandchildren and a great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 May 1989]

MENDES, DANIEL FREITAS, 84, of Honokaa, Hawaii, died Oct. 31, 1989. He was born in Ahualoa, Hawaii, and was a retired city heavy equipment operator. Survived by wife, Cozy R. of Honokaa; son, Daniel M. of Hilo; daughters, Eunice Reyla of Washington and Myrni of Kona; brothers, Manuel and William, both of Hilo; sisters, Victoria Fontes of California, Louise Medeiros, Isabell Valent and Ida Nascimento, all of Hilo, Mildred Cardoza of Ookala and Bernice Medeiros; nine grandchildren; a great-grandchild; nieces, nephews, cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church in Honokaa; mass 7 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. Tuesday; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Honokaa Catholic Church Cemetery. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 November 1989]

**MENDES, GARRICK,** services for Garrick R. Mendes, 32 of Koloa will be at 12:30 p.m. Friday at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. Friends may call after 10 a.m. burial will be in Kauai

Memorial Gardens. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Mendes drowned Saturday while trying to retrieve fishing net from the ocean near Larsen's Beach. He was a resident Manager with Poipu Kai Resort. Mr. Mendes was born in Santa Monica, Calif. He is survived by his wife, Vanessa; two daughters, Jessica and Hannah Mendes; his parents, Raymond and Frances Mendes, and a sister, Mary Lou Malina. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 August 1989]

MENDONSA, SANDRA "PEE WEE" LEILANI, 47, of Hilo, died March 28, 1989. She was born in Hilo and was a golfer and member of Glad Tidings Church. Survived by son, Ralph P. Jr. of Hilo; daughters, Harolene and Marlene of Hilo; father, Hiram J. Haena of California; brothers, Clarence Hauki of Honolulu, Napoleon Haena of Hilo and William Haena of California; sister, Mrs. Sam (Rosemary) Dwight of California, and three grandchildren. Friends may call from 7 p.m. Monday at Dodo Mortuary. Or call 8 to 9 a.m. Tuesday; service 9 a.m. Burial at Alae Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 April 1989]

Mendonsa, Sandra, 47, of Hilo died Tuesday at home. Services will be at 9 a.m. Tuesday at Dodo Mortuary. Burial will be follow at Alae Cemetery. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Monday, wake services at 7 p.m. and after 8 a.m. Tuesday. Mrs. Mendonsa was born in Hilo. She is survived by son, Ralph Jr. two daughters, Harolene and Marlene; her father, Hiram J. Haena; three brothers, Clarence Hauki and Napoleon and William Haena; a sister, Mrs. Sam (Rosemary) Dwight; and three grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 March 1989]

**MENDOZA ISABELO SIPIN,** 76, of Aiea, died April 28, 1989. He was born in the Philippines and retired from the federal government at Hickam Air Force Base after 35 years of service. Survived by wife, Natividad A.; son, Isabelo S. Jr.; daughter, Elaine A.; brother, Ernesto of the Philippines; sisters, Mrs. Roberto (Salud) Astedan and Mrs. Jose (Arlita) Calderon of the Philippines; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at St. Elizabeth Church; service 7 p.m. Or call from 9 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Graveside service 10 a.m. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 May 1989]

Mendoza, Aletha Fujinaga, 54, of Ewa, died Jan. 2.1989. She was born in Haleiwa, and was a member of the United Visayan club of Waipahu. Survived by husband, Demetrio; sons, dwayhe K., Timothy, Malcolm R.; daughters, Lela M., Mrs. Alexander (Claudia) Raymondo, Patricia A., Mrs. Robert (Rita) Sakamoto, Diana N.; 12 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; sister. Mrs. Frank (Henrietta) Norton of California: brothers, George, Erman and Hyman Fujinaga. Friends may call 6 to 9 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani memorial park chapel; service 7:30 p.m. Cremation. Private scattering of ashes. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin January 8 1989]

MENDOZA, BARTHOLOMEW TOMING, 28 of Waimanalo died March 12, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a City & County of Honolulu groundskeeper. Survived by daughter, Danielle; parents, Alfredo and Helen; brother, Fred R.' stepbrothers, James Goo of California, George Goo of Maui and Nelson goo of California; sisters, Ranadette, Helen Danielson and Emilla Calaogan; companion, Rose Alcantran; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. today at St. George's Catholic Church in Waimanalo; service 6 p.m. Or call 8 to 9:30 a.m. tomorrow; mass 9:30 a.m. tomorrow. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 1989]

**Mendoza, Fausto,** 79, of Hilo died Sept. 13 in Hilo Hospital. Services were held Thursday. Burial was in Alae Cemetery. Mr. Mendoza was born in the Philippines. He had no known survivors. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 October 1989]

**MENDOZA, FAUSTO,** 79, of Hilo, died Sept. 13, 1989. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by sister-in-law, Helen Tolentino of Hilo; three nephews; a niece. Friends may call 8 to 10 am. Thursday at Memorial Mortuary. Service 10 am. Burial at Alae Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 October 1989]

**Mendoza, Felicity K.,** infant daughter of Byron Mendoza and Haunani Doong of Kahului, died Feb. 3 in Maui Memorial Hospital. Graveside services were to be at 10 a.m. today at St. Anthony's Church in Wailuku. The baby is also survived by two sisters, Ashley and Tiff any Mendoza, and her grandparents, Lawrence and Leialoha Doong and Marie Mendoza. Borthwick Mortuary/Bulgo's is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 February 1989]

MENDOZA, JUAN CORPUS, 79, of Oakland, Calif., died March 5, 1989. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by son, Peter Payomo of Hilo; daughters, Mrs. Feliza Cunningham, Mrs. David (Lucille) Akui and Mrs. Ivan (Rose) Washburne, Mrs. John (Rosalinda) Finney, Juanita Mendoza, all of California; 22 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; niece and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Leeward Funeral Home; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 a.m. Friday service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1989]

Mendoza, Rufino, 85 of Honolulu died Friday at home. A funeral Mass will be said at 12:30 p.m. Saturday at St. Theresa's Co-Cathedral. Friends may call after 11 a.m. burial will be in the valley of the Temples Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Mendoza was born in the Philippines. He is survived by a son, Eddie; four daughters, Helen Gonzalez, Aurora Young, Virginia Lorenzo and Rosaline Kubota and a brother; 15 grandchildren; and 33 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 August 1989]

**Mendoza, Rufino,** 85 of Honolulu died Friday at home. A funeral Mass will be said at 12:30 p.m. Saturday at St. Theresa's Co-Cathedral. Friends may call after 11 a.m. Burial will be in the Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Mendoza was born in the Philippines. He is survived by a son, Eddie; four daughters, Helen Gonzalez, Aurora Young, Virginia Lorenzo and Rosaline Kubota; a brother; 15 grandchildren; and 33 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 August 1989]

**MENDOZA, SABINA VILORIA**, 99, of Waipahu, died Dec. 7, 1989. She was born in the Philippines. Survived by daughters, Lourdes Durington and Leonora V. Drew; sister, Trinidad Gascon; five grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren; nephews, nieces and cousins. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Tuesday at Leeward Funeral Home; service 10 a.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 December 1989]

MERCADO, REMIGIO YANOS "LITO", 47, of Ewa Beach, died July 19, 1989. He was born at Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and was an employee of Gentry Homes. Survived by wife, Natividada Mercado; sons, Arthur, Gray and Ray; daughter, Natalie; brother, Roland; sisters, Mrs. Pedro (Vicenta) Mercado, Mrs. Fred (Teresita) Callejo, Mrs. Andres (Carmita) Galapon of California; a grandchild; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9

p.m. Friday at Leeward Funeral Home; service 6:15 p.m. Or call 8 a.m. next Saturday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help; service 8:15 a.m. Casual attire. Inurnment at the Garden of Eternity. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 July 1989]

MERRILL JR., HOWARD WILBER, 73, of Waikoloa, Hawaii, died Nov. 11, 1989. He was born in Spokane, Wash., and was proprietor of a glass company in Alaska. Survived by son, Duane H. of Alaska; daughter, Betty J. Merrill Galbraith of Alaska and Waikoloa; sister, Margaret Brimson of California; former wife, Gladys J. Tock Merrill of Alaska; four grandchildren. Memorial service to be held at a later date in Alaska. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1989]

**MESSNER, GERTRUDE MARIE,** 79, of Honolulu, died Oct. 29, 1989. She was born in Wailuku, Maui. Survived by son Robert L. Moore; grandchildren; great-grandchildren; brother, Louis Paresa; sisters, Mrs. Manuel (Sarah E.) Souza, Agnes Kolecki and Catherine P. Ramos; nieces, nephews and cousins. Private scattering of ashes. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 November 1989]

**METANTE, PASTOR,** 93, of Honolulu, died March 31, 1989. He was born in the Philippines. No known survivors. Burial 9 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 April 1989]

**Meyer, Bertha.** 89, of Honolulu died Feb. 12 in Kaiser Hospital. Services were private. Mrs. Meyer was born in Poland. She is survived by a son, George M. Burnell; two sisters, Toni Wettreich and Ethel Malchman; and two grandchildren. Borthwick Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 February 1989]

MEYER, GEORGE, 79, of Honokaa, Hawaii, died May 18, 1989. He was born in Waipunalei and was a retired service truck operator for Hamakua Sugar Co. Survived by sons, Gerry of Hilo. and Leslie of Waimea; daughter, Mrs. David (Joan) Texeira of Hilo; brothers, Henry, Arthur of Maul; sister, Elsie Stevens of Waipunalei; nine grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. Friends may call 9 to 10 a.m. Tuesday at Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Honokaa Catholic Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 May 1989]

**MEYERS, FLORENCE "AUNTY FLORA" OTIS**, 78, of Kaneohe, died April 13, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by daughter, Cynthia Kuhi of Florida; three grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Friends may call 11 a.m. to 2:30 p.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 2:30 p.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 1989]

Mia, Jeremiah, 74 of Waimanalo died Aug. 15 in Castle hospital. Wake services will be at 7:30 p.m. Monday at Waimanalo Seventh-Day Adventist Church. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Graveside services will be at 11 a.m. Tuesday at Greenhaven Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Mia was born in Honolulu. He is survived by three sons, George H., John K. and Jeremiah; three daughters, Alice Harem Agnes Cox and Shirley Mia; 10 grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 August 1989]

Mia, Jeremiah, 74 of Waimanalo died Aug. 15 in Castle Hospital. Wake Services will be at 7:30 p.m. Monday at Waimanalo seventh Day Adventist Church. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Graveside services will be at 11 a.m. Tuesday at Greenhaven Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Mia was born in Honolulu. He is survived by three sons, George H., John K. and Jeremiah; three daughters, Alice Hare, Agnes Cox and Shirley Mia; 10 grandchildren. Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 August 1989]

**MICHELMORE, DOLORES BLAIR,** 77, of Waianae, died April 21, 1989. She was born in California. Survived by granddaughter, Lisa Berger of California; grandsons, Peter and David of California. Memorial service held. Arrangements by Ultimate Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 May 1989]

MICHIMOTO, TSURUKO, 74, of Lahaina, Maui, died Dec. 5, 1989. She was born in Lahaina. Survived by husband, Yoshio of Lahaina; sons, Ray of Oregon, Michael, Bert of Kaikua- Kona; brother, Hideo Kurose of Napilli; sisters, Fusae Yoshimura, Ethel Shige Kobayashi of Maui; five grandchildren. Service over the ashes 4 p.m. Saturday at Lahaina Shingon Mission. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 December 1989]

**MIDDLETON, WAYNE LEE,** 82, of Honolulu, died Sept. 30, 1989. He was born in Collinsville, Texas. Survived by wife, Violet; daughter, Ruth Ligon of Calif.,; son, Glenn L.; a granddaughter; sisters, Ruth O. Smith of Calif.,; brother, Walter B. of Calif.; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Olivet Baptist Church; service 7 p.m. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m. no flowers. Aloha attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial park. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 October 1989]

**Miehlstein, Alice,** 68, of Honolulu died Tuesday in Straub Hospital. Graveside services will be at 9 a.m. Saturday at Oahu Cemetery. Miss Miehlstein was born in Honolulu. She is survived by a brother, Clarence; and two sisters, Agnes Haynes and Kathryn Hedlund. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 January 1989]

MIGGINS, MARIE, 79, of Honolulu died May 30, 1989. She was born in Waialua, Hawaii. Survived by son, Frederick; daughter, Mrs. G.C. (Sybil) Jones; six grandchildren; eight greatgrandchildren; brother, henry Rente Sr.; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 830 a.m. Monday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; service 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 June 1989]

MIGGINS, MARIE, 79, of Honolulu died May 30, 1989. She was born in Waialua, Hawaii. Survived by son, Frederick; daughter, Mrs. G.C. (Sybil) Jones; six grandchildren; eight greatgrandchildren; brother, henry Rente Sr.; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 830 a.m. Monday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; service 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 June 1989]

**MIGIISHI, MIWA,** 86, of Honolulu, died April 23, 1989. She was born in Hiroshima, Japan. Survived by sons, Kaname of California, Dixon V., and Masami of California; four grandchildren and a great-granddaughter. Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 April 1989]

MIGUEL SR., BENJAMIN BARANGAY, 67, of Honolulu, died May 10, 1989. He was born in Laoag City, Philippines, and was a member of Ilocos Norte Aid Association, survived by wife, Rosario J. Miguel; daughters, Bessie M. Rodriguez, Frances J. and Virginia J.; sons, Benjamin J. Jr. and Anthony J.; three grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; eulogy 7 p.m.; prayer service 7:30 p.m. Or call noon Saturday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa: mass 1 p.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 May 1989]

MIGUEL, DONATA ANDRES, 96, of Keaau, Hawaii, died July 15, 1989. She was born in Laoag City, Philippines, and was a member of the Puna Saranay Club. Survived by daughter, Avelina Corrales of Keaau; two grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; a great-great-grandchild. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call from 8:45 a.m. Thursday at Holy Rosary Catholic Church in Keaau; mass 10 a.m. Burial at Alae Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 July 1989]

MIHARA, MASAMI, 61, of Keaau, Hawaii, died June 1, 1989. He was born in Hawaii and was a retired house painter. Survived by brothers, toshio and Takeo of Hilo and Shigeo of Honolulu; sisters, Matsuko Matsumura of Hilo; Sakae Ota of Papaikou, Nobuko Nishioka of Hilo, Momoyo Laborada and Setsuuko Ishii, both of Honolulu, and Yuriko Omonaka of Pepeekeo; nieces and nehpews. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 1989]

MIHARA, MASAMI, 61, of Keaau, Hawaii, died June 1, 1989. He was born in Hawaii and was a retired house painter. Survived by brothers, toshio and Takeo of Hilo and Shigeo of Honolulu; sisters, Matsuko Matsumura of Hilo; Sakae Ota of Papaikou, Nobuko Nishioka of Hilo, Momoyo Laborada and Setsuuko Ishii, both of Honolulu, and Yuriko Omonaka of Pepeekeo; nieces and nehpews. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 1989]

MIHARA, WILBERT "MAKOT", 53, of Hilo, died March 12, 1989. He was born in Hakalau, Hawaii, and was the office superintendent for Hilo Coast Processing Corp. Survived by wife, Vivian; sons, Scott and Todd; brothers, Earl of Washington, Herbert and Wayne of California and Bernard of Ohio; sisters, Carroll Robinson of Kaneohe, Mrs. Earl (Donna) Tamiya of Hilo. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Burial 10 a.m. Saturday at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1989]

MIHATA, ERNEST TAKAYOSHI, 86, of Ewa Beach, died Nov. 6, 1989. He was born in Hilo and was a retired pipefitter. Survived by wife, Doris C. Mihara; sons, Ernest J. Y., Richard T. Fukuda, Albert A. Fukuda, Haro.id T. Fukuda; daughter, Mrs. Richard Alan (Jane R.) Sugano; 15 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; brothers, Richard S., Glenn N.; sister, Mollie S. Memorial service 8 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 November 1989]

MIHATA, ERNEST TAKAYOSHI, whose obituary appeared in yesterday's paper, is survived, among others, by wife, Doris C. Mihata and sister, Mollie S. Mikami. A name was omitted and incorrect information provided in original copy. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 November 1989]

Miike, Misayo, 79, of Hawi died Aug. 2 in Concord, Calif. Memorial service will be at 1 p.m. Saturday at Kalahikiola Congregational Church. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Miike was born in Hoea, Kohala. She is survived by three sons, Paul, Norman and Douglas; a daughter, Muriel Kears; three brothers, Yasuichi, Fred and William Hayashi; several grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Dodo Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 August 1989]

MILLAN, TERESA ANN, 56, of Ewa, died Sept. 14, 1989. She was born in Ewa and was a member of Sacred Heart Association of Immaculate Conception Catholic Church and the Puerto Rican Association. Survived by husband, Frank Jr.; sons, Frank J., Gilbert M., Edward C. and Roland G.; nine grandchildren; brothers, Alfred Rule, Anthony Bessara; sister, Mrs. Richard (Gertrude) Keller of Florida; aunts, uncles, nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Immaculate Conception Catholic Church; service 7 p.m. Graveside service 12:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 September 1989]

MILLER, ALEXA GIGNOUX, 82, of Lihue died March 11, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was the window of Slator M. Miller. Survived by sons, Siator of Hilo; great-grand parents, Mabel McNicoll of Hilo and Geoffrey of Kapaa; six grandchildren. Service 11 a.m. tomorrow at St. Michael's Episcopal Church in Lihue. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 1989]

MILLER, GARY BLANCHARD, 59, of Las Vegas and Honolulu, died Sept. 10, 1939. He was born in Austin, Minn., and was employed by King Nevada Development Corp. Survived by wife, Marian K.; sons, Glenn K., Bradford K. Solem, Warren and Kaipo; daughters, Carlene Broussard of Louisiana, Patricia Kaahanui, Reacy Berry and Cynthia Kama; hanai daughter, Beverly Hamm of California; 12 grandchildren; mother, Helen I. Miller of California; aunts, uncles and cousins. Graveside service 10 a.m. Saturday at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 September 1989]

**MILLER, MARGARET M.,** 60, of Honolulu, died Oct. 5, 1989. She was born in Highland Park, Mich., and taught government, economics and English at McKinley High School. Survived by husband, Gerald L.; son, Forrest; daughter, Molly M. of Montana; a grandson. Friends may call 3 to 4 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Cremation. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 October 1989]

Miller, Rudolph, 78, of Honolulu died July 24 in St. Francis Hospital. He was the former manager at Ross's Spare Room. Friends may call after 9 a.m. Monday at the Cathedral of Our Lady of Peace. The Rosary will be recited at 10 a.m. Inurnment will be private. The family asks that flowers be omitted and aloha attire worn. Mr. Miller was born in Cleveland. He is survived by his wife, Flora D.; a son, Nick; three daughters, Betty Fick, Shirley Jahr and Margaret Gallegos; a brother, Guss, seven grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 04 August 1989]

**Miller, Shirley S.,** 49, of Honolulu died Friday in Tripler Hospital. She was a medical technician at Kaiser Hospital. Memorial services will be at 8 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Miller was born in Lahaina. She is survived by two sons, Kelly T. and Jason F.; two brothers, Yoshinobu and Wayne Y.A. Yamaguchi; and six

sisters, Helen Y. Lovett, Mrs. Mitch M. (Jean Y.) Kohno, Arlene M. Vaugn, Mrs. Paul M. (Eleanor K.) Fujimoto, Nancy N. Tanigawa and Mrs. Shigeru (Patsy S.) Nishimura. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 February 1989]

MILLIGAN, FRANK J., 59, of Toronto, Canada, died Sept. 8, 1989. He was born in Canada and was a retired U.S. Army C.I.D. agent and a two-year veteran of the Korean War. He was also a Mason of the Blue Lodge in Pusan, Korea. Survived by wife, Mi Ja, and brother William. Service 1:30 p.m. Tuesday at the Honolulu Scottish Rile Cathedral, 1611 Kewalo St and 2:30 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 September 1989]

MILLS, GEORGE PAUL, 51, of Hilo, died June 9, 1989. He was born in Honokaa and was a state health supervisor. Survived by son, Elliot of Ninole; daughter, Kristie of Ninole; mother, Elaine of Honokaa; brothers, William of Honolulu, Clarence of Waimea and Gilbert, and sister, Mrs. Sam (Caroline) Kaai of California. Friends may call 2 to 4 pm. Tuesday at Imiola Congregation Church in Waimea; service 4 p.m. Burial at county cemetery in Waimea. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 1989]

MIN, EVELYN YOSHI, 73, of Honolulu, died Nov. 4, 1989. She was born in Kekaha, Kauai, and was a graduate of Waimea High School. Survived by son, John E, of Kahului; brothers, Kenneth M.M. Higa, Melvin M. Higa, Richard M. Higa, Daniel H. Higa; sisters, Kay K. Mitsunaga, Mrs. Miles C. (Fumiyo) Roach of Texas, Mrs. Raymond (Janice Y.) Roux of California, Mrs. Mamoru (Chiyo) Kobayashi, Mrs. Darel (Jane H.) Thompson of California. Service 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 November 1989]

MIN, PAUL E., 75, of Honolulu, died Sept. 29, 1989. He was born in Los Angeles, Calif., and was a retired engineer with the U.S. Coast Guard. Survived by wife, Mignonne; sons, Paul F. Jr. of Arizona and Michael I.; daughters, Pamela A. Nakasone and Susan G. of Washington state; brothers, Thomas S. and Andrew O.; sister, Mrs. Jessie Martin; four grandsons; nephews and nieces. Private service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 October 1989]

MINA, LEODOLFO HERNAEZ, 62, of Killeen, Tex., died June 8, 1989. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by wife, Gertrude T. Mina; brother, Jesus; sister, Mrs. Castor (Rosita) Aludino. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 8 p.m. Burial with Military honors 8:30 a.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 1989]

MINAMI, STOSHI "BILL", 84, of Honolulu, died May 17, 1989. He was born in Papaikou, Hawaii, and was a member of Nuuanu Soto Shu Kyodan, Honolulu Niigata Ken Jinkai and Kakaako Community Association. Survived by wife, Haru; sons, Albert T., Walter J.; daughters, Mrs. Mike S. (Mildred K.) Hara, Mrs. Henry (Helen E.) Gomes of Maui, Mrs. Harry K. (Edith S.) Kimura, Mrs. Richard (Doris T.) Higa of California, Mrs. Mamoru (Jean Y.) Shimizu of Maui and Laura F. Hironaga; 19 grandchildren and nine great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 May 1989]

**Minami, Stoshi,** 84, of Honolulu include his daughter Laura F. Hironaga. Her name was incorrectly listed in his obituary Saturday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 May 1989]

MINAMI, YOSHIKO, 77, of Pearl City, died Dec. 23, 1989. She was born in Waianae and was a member of Pearl City Hongwanji and Kumamoto Kenjin Kai. Survived by husband, Shigeru Minami; sons, Dr. Franklin of California and Ted; daughters, Mrs. Alan (Ruth) Sonoda of California, Mrs. William (Agnes) Suzuki, Mrs. Yteka (Patsy) Fujimoto of California; brothers, Masato Matsuura, Hiroshi Matsuura, Takeshi Matsuura, Teruo Matsuura; sisters, Toshie Ueda of Japan, Mitsuko Matsuda, Mrs. Toshio (Haruko) Otake of California; 21 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service 5 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 December 1989]

MINAMI, YOSHIKO, 77, of Pearl City, died Dec. 23, 1989. She was born in Waianae and was a member of Pearl City Hongwanji and Kumamoto Kenjin Kai. Survived by, among others, daughter, Mrs. Yutaka (Patsy) Fujimoto of California. A recent obituary was incorrect. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 December 1989]

**MINAMIDE, MASAO,** 87, of Hilo, died May 19, 1989. He was born in Nonomu, Hawaii, and was a retired mechanic and auto body repairman for Hilo Motors. Survived by wife. Yuriko Minamide of Hilo; son, Clarence T. of Hilo; daughter, Mrs. Mamoru (Bernice A.) Nakamura of Hilo; sister, Yasue Morishita of Japan; three grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 7 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 19889]

**MINARIK, GENE A.,** 56, a resident of Honolulu, since 1985, died Oct. 30, 1989. He was a tutor and a volunteer with the Hawaiian Human Society pet care program for children. Survived by brother, Jack of Texas; niece; Brenda of Texas; cousins. Private service pending. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Donations to Hawaiian Humane Society. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 November 1989]

Minato, Richard Masanori "Rico", 63 of Honolulu, formerly of Hilo, died Aug. 7, 1989. He was born in Hilo and was an engineering aide. Survived by son, Gregory of Hilo; daughters, Susan Okubo, Mr. Ruben (Karin) Daranciang and Mrs. Aran (June) Nakamura of Hilo; brother, James Minato of Hilo; sisters, Terryll T. Okumura and Karen Yamada of California; nine grandchildren. Friends may call noon to 1 p.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary; service 1 p.m. burial at Hawaii veterans Cemetery. No. 2 No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 August 1989]

Minato, Richard, 63 of Honolulu, formerly of Hilo, died Monday at home. He was a former engineering Aide for the Territorial highway Department. Services will be at 1 p.m. next Saturday. Friends may call after noon. Burial will be in Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Minato was born in Hilo. He is survived by a son, Gregory; three daughters, Susan Okubo, Karin Daranciang and June Nakamura; a brother, James; two sisters, Terryll T. Okumura and Karen Yamada; and nine grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 August 1989]

MINEUIA, JULY "MAC", 67, of Honolulu, died March 27, 1989. He was born in Hawaii. Survived by daughter, Candance; brother, George. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 April 1989]

Minnie Alice, 73, of Honolulu, died Dec. 26, 1988 at home. She was a retired resident manager. Her ashes will be scattered in private. Mrs. Alice was born in Utah. She is survived by a brother, Frank Rossetto, and a sister, Mrs. Claire Venturini. Arrangements are by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 2 January 1989]

MINOT DAVIS SHERMAN, 64, of Honolulu, died Feb. 12, 1989. He was born in Mahopac. N.Y., and was a senior design electronic engineer. Survived by wife, Carol A. Hong Sherman; son, Roger; daughter, Denise; and in-laws residing in Honolulu. Service 7 a.m. Friday at St. Stephen Church. Burial at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Arrangements by Nuuanu Mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 February 1989]

MINTODANI, WALTER HIDEO, 54, of Kaneohe, died March 29, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a vice president and manager of the credit department at GECC. Survived by wife, Myrna H.; son, Reed K. of California; daughters, Mrs. Keith (Dayna E.) Carmach of North Carolina, Cody E. and Dore A.; sisters, Janet E. Asao, Mrs. Harold (Claire) Kaneshiro and Mrs. Hiromi (Patsy R.) Okuda; parent-in-law; and two grandchildren. Memorial services 2 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser March 31, 1989]

Miral, Segondo, 91, of Aiea, formerly of Ewa Beach, died July 30 in Wahiawa Hospital. He was a retired employee of Dole Pineapple Co. Prayer services will be at 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church after 6 p.m. Friday a funeral Mass will be said at 7 p.m. and at the mortuary after 8:30 a.m. Saturday. Burial will be in Mililani Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Miral was born in Santander, Cebu Philippines. He is survived by four sons, Silverio, Antonio, Felix and Albert; five daughters, Tilli Veniegas, Ruth Mendiola, Alice Manuel, Carmen Malunao and Carol Parker; 40 grandchildren; and 45 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 09 August 1989]

MIRIAM MITCHELL JORGENSEW, 82, of Whitefish Bay, Wis., formerly of Hawaii, died Aug. 30, 1989. She was a former proof-reader for the Honolulu Star-Bulletin. Survived by cousin, Catherine Zimmer of Wisconsin. Service held on Mainland. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 September 1989]

Misa, Miriama, 67, of Honolulu died last Wednesday at home. Services will be at 9 a.m. Monday at Pacific Islander United Methodist Church. Friends may call after 3 p.m. Sunday; wake services will be at 5 p.m. followed by an overnight vigil. Burial will be in Sunset Memorial park. Misa was born in American Samoa. She is survived by seven sons, Lio, Noataga and Simolo Galago, Setu Laititi, Faavae and Maave Maave, and Solomona Misa; four daughters, Mafutaga Misa, Fiailoa Maave, Faiao Sagapolutele and Tagata Auelua; three brothers, Tavale, Pupa and Samuelu Masalosalo; three sisters, Tulua, Luaato and Mafina; 32 grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Mililani Downtown Mortuary is handling arrangements. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 October 1989)

MISAJON, FLORENCIO M. "MIKE", 59, of Oceanside, Calif., formerly of Honolulu, died March 31, 1989. He was born in Waialua and retired from the Marine Corps. Survived by wife, Zoraida; son, Reynaldo of Colorado; brothers, James J.M. of Honolulu, and Clarence CM. Herman O. and Frederic M., all of California; sisters, Mrs. Roy (Josephine M.) Ocampo, Trinidad G. Bergman and Joyce Socorro Hammett, both of California: two grandchildren; nieces, and nephews. Service held in California. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 April 1989]

**Misemer, Pauline,** 73, of Honolulu died Thursday at Straub hospital. Services will be at 6:30 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuar. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Inurnment will be in Santa Barbara, Calif. Mrs. Misemer was born in Massachusetts. She is survived by four sons, Art, Jerry, Clark and Frank; and four grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 1989]

MISHAN, MARIA MAGDALENA, 77, of Agana, Guam, died Sept. 16, 1989. She was born in Chicago. Survived by husband, retired Navy Capt. John E.; daughters, Jody and Mariana Greene of New York; brother, Frank Kovenz of New York; sister, Susan Seketic of Europe. Mass 6:30 p.m. Saturday at St. Pius X Church. Graveside service 11:30 a.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Memorial donations to American Cancer Society. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 September 1989]

MISHINA, MASAE MILDRED, 64, of Waipahu, died May 2, 1989. She was born in Paauhau, Hamakua, Hawaii. Survived by brothers, Kazuo, Taoshio, Frank S. George M. Thomas T., Roy Y.; nieces and nephews. Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 May 1989]

MITAMURA, CHARLES MASAICHI, 82, of Honolulu, died Sept. 23, 1989. He was born win Pepeekeo, Hawaii, and was a member of the Pahala Club. Survived by wife, Shizuko Mitamura; son, Alfred M.; daughter, Thelma Hagio of Texas; sisters, Kikuyo Kunihiro and Bella Touchi; four grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Service 6 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 September 1989]

MITCHELL, GLENN GAYLE, 80, of Hilo, died Oct, 12, 1989. He was born in Hoisington, Kan., and was a Hilo businessman, sportsman civic leader and owner-manager of the former Mitchell Laundry and Dry Cleaning. He was also a former chairman of the Hawaii Island Republican Party. Survived by wife, Neva Mitchell of Hilo; son, Donald II of New York; daughter, Gayle Mitchell Southworth of Illinois; a grandson; two nieces. Donations, in lieu of flowers, to the Glenn G. Mitchell Athletic Scholarship Fund of the Boys' and Girls' Club of Hilo, or the American Cancer Society, Hawaii unit. Memorial service 2:30 p.m. Saturday at Boys' and Girls' Club of Hilo. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 November 1989]

**MITCHELL, HUGH A.,** 79, Of Honolulu, died April 3, 1989; He was born in Missouri. Survived by wife, Yaeko H. Mitchell; granddaughter, Casey K. Mitchell. Service noon Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Inurnment at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 April 1989]

MITCHENER, WILLIAM HARNEY, 84, of Honolulu, died March 9, 1989. He was born in Missouri and was a retired postmaster with more than 40 years of service. Survived by son, William H. of Honolulu; daughter, JeriLynn Cain of Nevada, and two grandchildren, Michael W. and Jerrod Cain. Funeral and burial in Nevada. Contributions in Lieu of flowers, to the Hawaii Heart Association. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 March 1989]

MITHCELL, GLENN GAYLE, 80, of Hilo, died Oct. 12, 1989. He was born in Hoisington, Kan., and was owner and manager of the former Mitchell Laundry and Dry Cleaning. He was also past president of the Rotary Club of Hilo, the Hawaii Island Chamber of Commerce and the Hawaii Wildlife Federation. Survived by wife, Neva; son, Donald II of New York; daughter, Gayle Mitchell Southworth of Ill., a brother-in-law; a grandson and two nieces. Service pending. No flowers. Donations to the Glenn G. Mitchell Athletic Scholarship Fun of the Boys and Girls Club of Hilo. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 October 1989]

**MITOBE, SAMUEL ISHIZO,** 76, of Honolulu, died Nov. 24, 1989. He was born in Wahiawa, Kauai. Survived by wife, Ester N. Mitobe; son, Richard; daughter, Mrs. Roland (Saddle) Nishitani of California; brother, James S.; sister, Mrs. Hanako Sadamitsu; a grandchild. Private service held. Arrangements by Kukui Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1989]

MITSUI, HARUKO, 78, of Aiea, died March 19, 1989. She was born in Halawa and was retired from American National Can Company. Survived by husband, Masuichi Mitsui; sons, Paul M. James M., George H.; daughters; Mrs. Roland T. (Ruth H.) Villegas, Mrs. George T. (June C.) Fukumae of California; 14 grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren; brothers, Hiromu Omura, Mitsuo Omura; sisters, Mrs. Tamotsu (Harumi) Yoshida, Mrs. James (Miyuki) Araki. Memorial service 6:30 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 1989]

**MITSUI, MATSU**, 92, of Lahaina, died April 23, 1989. She was born in Yamaguchi, Japan. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Hideo (Kazuko) Kurose of Napili; and a grandchild. Service over ashes 4 p.m. Saturday at Honolua United Methodist Church. Casual attire. No flowers. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 April 1989]

Mitsuka, James Yoshitomo, 74, of Honolulu, died Aug. 3, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was employed by Honolulu Millwork and Honolulu Sash and Door for more than 40 years. Survived by wife, Florence; sons, Leslie, Robert of Chicago and Thomas; six grandchildren; sisters, Helen Hooke of Kamuela, Muriel Yoshimoto and Clara Mishima; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9:30 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 06 August 1989]

**Mitsumaga, Tsuguo,** 89 of Honolulu died Aug. 16 in Convalescent Center of Honolulu. He was a retired Pahala Plantation laborer. Memorial services were private. Mr. Mitsunaga was born in Kumamoto, Japan. He is survived by two sons, Hiroki and Shigeki; two daughters, Bessie U. Tatsuno and Fujiko Shinsato; two sisters, Kimie Fujiwara and Kiyono Kuwamori; seven grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Hosoi Garden Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 August 1989]

**Mitsunaga, Tsuguo,** 89 of Honolulu died Aug. 16 in convalescent Center of Honolulu. He was a retired Pahala Plantation laborer. Memorial services were private. Mr. Mitsunaga was born in Kumamoto, Japan. He is survived by two sons, Hiroki and Shigeki; two daughters, Bessie U. Tatsuno and Fujiko Shinsato; two sisters, Kimie Fujiwara and Kiyono Kuwamori; seven grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. Hosoi Garden Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 August 1989]

**Mitsushima, Shizuko,** 74, of Hilo died Thursday at her residence. A memorial service will be at 10 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. Burial will follow. Friends may call from 5 p.m. today wake service 7 p.m. Mrs. Mitsushima was born in Pahala. She is survived by three brothers, Toshiyuki and Masayuki Kai and Stanley Mitsushima, and four sisters, Mrs. Howard (Tazuko) Nakashima, Mrs. Takeshi (Chiyoko) Yokomizo, Mrs. Floyd (Sueke) Nemoto and Mrs. Mikio (Janet) Izu. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 January 1989]

Miura, Grace, 78 of Honolulu died Saturday in Honolulu. Memorial Services will be at 10 a.m. Saturday in Honolulu. Memorial Services will be at 10 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Miura was born in Honolulu. He is survived by his wife, Angeline S.; two sons, Norman K. and Edward H.; three daughters, Norma L.K., Aileen K and Noreen K. Mokuau; three brothers, Kenneth, Longley and Frank; three sisters, Virginia Cruz, Audrey K. English and Mary Sally Delos Reyes, and six grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 02 August 1989]

MIURA, TATSUO, 73, of Wahiawa, died March 23, 1989. He was born in Haleiwa and was a salesman retired from Standard Oil Co. Survived by wife, Mitsuko Miura; sons, Michael M., Benjamin M.; daughter, Mrs. Kenneth (Laurine R.) Ota of Virginia; a grandson; sisters, Mrs. Susumu (Hiroko) Tomita, Mrs. Walter (Yasuko) Tojo; cousins; nieces and nephews. Memorial services 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Wahiawa Ryusenji Soto Mission. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 March 1989]

Miwa, Ralph Makoto, 64, of Honolulu, died Oct. 25, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a part-time assistant to University of Hawaii President Albert Simone since 1986. Survived by wife, Hilda O.; son, Colin O.; daughters, Mrs. Arthur (Lani-Ann) Miho and Mrs. George (Marie) Smith of Arizona; mother, Mrs. Fuyu Miya; brothers, Giichi, Robert, James, Ronald and Ernest; sisters, Mrs. Don (Dorothy) Toyama, Mrs. Myrtle Hamaoka and Mrs. Masumi (Grace) Fukutomi of California; a grandchild; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 5 to 6 p.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Burial 9:30 a.m. Thursday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire, donations, in lieu of flowers to the University of Hawaii Foundation. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 October 1989]

MIYABARA, FRED TATSUO, 81, of Lahaina, died May 5, 1989. He was born in Lahaina. Survived by wife, Sadako; sons, Kenneth T. of Honolulu, Earl S. of Kona, Edwin of Lahaina and Michael T. of Kaneohe; daughter, Mrs. Tetsuo (Jean) Matsubara of Hilo; brother, Hiroki of California; and seven grandchildren. Service from 4 p.m. today at Nakamura Mortuary in Wailuku. Service over ashes 6 p.m. tomorrow at Lahaina Hongwanji Mission. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 May 1989]

MIYADA, PAUL SADAO, 61, of Hilo died July 2, 1989. He was born in Keaau and was a retired airport fire commander and a member of the Jamba Club. Survived by wife, Takako; sons, Michael and Greg; parents, Shigeharu and Shikako; sisters, Mrs. Richard (Enid) Ushima of Oahu. Friends may call 6 to 7 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. No flowers; casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 July 1989]

**MIYADAIRA, TSURUKO,** 89, of Aiea, died, Nov. 26, 1989. She was born on Okinawa. Survived by sons, Ronald K. Yogi, George K. Yogi, Robert K. Yogi of California, Ernest K. Yogi; 12 grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren. Service noon Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 November 1989]

MIYAGI, SHIZU, 92, of Kailua, Oahu died Oct. 29, 1989. She was born in Okinawa, Japan, and was a member of Kailua Christian Church. Survived by son, James T. Miyagi; daughters, Mrs. Cris (Dorothy M.) Calaycay, Mrs. Choki (Irene Y.) Kanetako and Mrs. Jitsuich (Wendy K.) Tamashiro; nine grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Services 8 p.m. tomorrow at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 October 1989]

MIYAHARA, JOHN KATSUTOSHI, 50, of Wahiawa, died Sept. 18, 1989. He was born in Wahiawa and was a member of the Wahiawa YBA. Survived by parents, Mamoru and Takayo; brothers, Hiroshi, Hisashi, Yukio, James and Richard; a sister-in-law; nephews and nieces. Service 6:30 p.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 September 1989]

MIYAHIRA, TARO, 80, of Pearl City, died Oct. 9, 1989. He was born in Okinawa and was a retired watercress farmer and a member of the Pearl City Hongwanji. Survived by wife, Chiyo; sons, Albert K., Richard S., of Oregon, Melvin H. and Dennis K.; daughters, Mrs. Edmund (Elsie T.) Kawakone, Mrs. Kenneth S. (Edith M.) Teruya; nine grandchildren. Service noon Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 October 1989]

MIYAHIRA, UTO, 84, of Kaneohe, died Oct. 13, 1989. She was born in Okinawa and was a member of the Jikoen Kyodan and Aza Gushikawa Doshi Kai. Survived by sons, Hideo "Nova", and Hiroshi, Teru and Masami, all of Los Angeles; daughter, Mrs. Raymond J. (Betty C.) Reid; 11 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren. Private services held. Hosoi Garden Mortuary handling arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 October 1989]

MIYAKE, KIMIYE, 85, of Honolulu, died March 3, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Mike N. (Barbara H.) Miyake; one granddaughter; two great-granddaughters; brothers, Toyomi Kobayashi and Kinichi Kobayashi; sisters, Mrs. Teruye Tamura and Mrs. Masaye Oshimo. Private services held. Hosoi Mortuary handling arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 March 1989]

MIYAMA, FRED TAMOTSU, 48, of Kaneohe, died Nov. 9, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was employed at Automotive Warehouse. Survived by parents, Kiyoshi and Thelma Miyama; sisters, Mrs. Donald (Irene) Nishida, Marian M., Florence M. and Mrs. Clayton (Myrna) Hanashiro; nieces and nephews. Service 6 p.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 November 1989]

MIYAMOTO, MITSURU BOB, 69, of Wahiawa, died May 1, 1989. He was born in Lahaina. Survived by wife, Nora C.; son, Glen; daughters, Mrs. Eric (Jenny) Enomoto, Mrs. Douglas (Rene) Lising of Virginia; brother, Masaki; sisters, Mitsui Yoshino of Japan and Toshiko Imamoto of Maui; four grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Services 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary and 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 May 1989]

MIYAO, TATSUO, 75, of Hilo, died Dec. 22, 1989. He was born in Hilo and was the retired proprietor of the former S. Miyao Shoten Store in Hilo. Survived by wife, Sakiko Miyao of Hilo; sons, Glenn and Cris, both of Hilo; brothers, Masaya and Takao, both of Hilo; sisters, Yuriko, and Chizuko Nishida, both of Hilo; four grandchildren. Friends may call 5 to 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hilo Higashi Hongwanji Mission; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Cremation. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 December 1989]

MIYASAKA, CHARLES YUKIO, 75, of Honolulu, died Oct. 16, 1989. He was born in Waipahu and was a scout master for the Boy Scouts of America and a member of Kalihi Union Church. Survived by wife, Jane Y.; sons, Curtis Y. and Michael K.; daughter, Mrs. Joseph (Jeane H) Ryan; brother, Richard H.; sisters, Mrs. James (Martha M.) Shimiru and Mrs. Norio (Betty M.) Shimozono; four grant-children. Service 6 p.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 October 1989]

MIYASATO, HOWARD SHIGENORI, 71, of Waialua, died Nov, 25, 1989. He was born in Japan. Survived by wife. Rose Ballesteros Miyasato; stepsons. Erdelino Ballesteros, Jojo Ballesteros, Larry Ballesteros and John Ballesteros and Fred Ballesteros, both of the Philippines; stepdaughters, Mrs. Freddy (Estrellita) Agustin, Mrs. Diony (Elma) Pacleb, Josie Ballesteros of the Philippines; 22 step grandchildren; brothers, Richard S. of California, Raymond S., John S., George S., Takeo; sisters. Haruko Isagawa. Mildred M. Nakamura, Martha Y. Haugen, Judy M Kaneshiro, Tomi Fuchihara, Jane Y. Kinjo; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 8 p.m. Or call 9 a.m. Saturday at St. Michael's Church; mass 11 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 December 1989]

MIYASATO, KAMA, 93, of Honolulu, formerly of Puunene, Maui died July 2, 1989. She was born in Okinawa, Japan, and was a member of Yonagu-suku Son Jinkai. Survived by husband, Masei Miyasato; sons, Selzen, Shinsei, Isamu; daughters, Mrs. Hiroshi (Shizuko) Sakamoto, Mrs. Haruko Oyama, Mrs. Masayo Oshiro, Tatsuko, Mrs. Katsuichi (Sally) Tengan, Akiko, Mrs. George (Eleanor) Hoshide. No flowers. Memorial service 5 p.m. Thursday at Nakamura Mortuary, Wailuku, Maui. Casual attire. Local arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 July 1989]

**MIYASATO, KAMA**, whose obituary appeared recently in the paper, is survived among others, by 35 grandchildren; 48 great-grandchildren; 10 great-great-grandchildren. The mortuary supplied the incorrect information. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 July 1990]

**Miyasato, Naeko,** 84, of Honolulu died Jan. 9 in Kuakini Hospital. Services were private. Mrs. Miyasato was born in Okinawa, Japan. She is survived by her husband, Seihan; a son, Raymond E.; a brother, Koso Oshiro; two sisters, Natsuko Oshito and Yoshiko Kaneshiro; a grandchild;

and two great-grandchildren. Hosoi Garden Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 January 1989]

MIYASHIRO, FRANCES YOSHINO, 76, of Honolulu, died March 29, 1989. She was born in Lahaina, Maui, and was a member of the Harris United Methodist Church and Honolulu Japanese Chamber of Commerce. Survived by husband, Paul E.; son, Leigh A.; daughter, Mrs. Richard (Paula K.) Kurashige; two grandchildren; brother, Katsuichi Nishikimoto of Wailuku; sisters, Hisano Koshiyama of California, Masayo Yoshimura of Lahaina, Jean S. Shimamura, Rene T. Cockett of Wailuku. Service 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Harris United Methodist Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 April 1989]

MIYASHIRO, HARUKO, 70, of Aiea, died Oct. 13, 1989. She was born in Hilo and was a member of Hui Amauulu. Survived by husband, Nobu; sons, Ronald Y. and Wayne M.; daughter, Mrs. Steward (Karen Y.) Ambrocio; grandson, Bronson Ambrocio; brother, Shinkichi Toma; nieces and nephews. Services 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation to follow. No flower; casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 October 1989]

MIYASHIRO, KAMA, 103, of Honolulu, died June 25, 1989. He was born on Okinawa and was a member of Ginowah Shi Jinkai. Survived by sons, Yoshio, Yoshimori, Seiyu, Yutaka; daughter, Mrs. Tsuneo (Aiko) Yamashita; 19 grandchildren; 21 great-grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 July 1989]

Miyashiro, Mary N., 62, of Honolulu died Saturday at home. Services will be at noon Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation will follow. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Miyashiro was born in Honolulu. She is survived by her husband, Masanobu; three daughters, LoriJean H. Tamashiro, Mrs. Colin (Jill N.) Shimabukuro and Jody M. Miyashiro; six brothers, Harry, Henry, Dr. George, Richard, Robert and Franklin Arakaki; six sisters, Nancy Nakahodo, Gloria Gomes, Patricia Ann Lau, Gail Arakaki, Sunday Ochi and Deborah Kawakami; and two grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 February 1989]

Miyashiro, Teiji, 94, of Kapaa died Wednesday in Wilcox Hospital. He was a self-employed farmer and a laborer with Kauai County. Services over the ashes will be at 2 p.m. tomorrow at Kapaa Assembly of God Church. Friends may call after 1:80 p.m. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Miyashiro was born in Okinawa, Japan. He is survived by two sons, Kiyoto and Jack S.; three daughters, Sakiko Miyashiro, Mrs. George (Michiko) Brace and Mrs. Wesley (Marion) Harris; 11 grandchildren; and several great-grandchildren. Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 February 1989]

MIYASHIRO, THOMAS KIYOSHI, 80, of Hilo, died June 20, 1989. He was born in Hakalau and was a member of the Waiakea-Uka Kumiai and Hui Okinawa. Survived by wife, Matsuko; sons, Clifford K. and Dennis M., both of Honolulu, and Raymond M. of Hilo; brother, Stanley S. of Missouri; sister, Chiyoko Shiroma of Hilo; two sisters-in-law; and five grandchildren. Friends may call from 5 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home; service 6 p.m. or call for memorial service 10 a.m. Saturday at Hilo Hongwanji. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 June 1989]

MIYASHIRO, USHI, 98, of Kahului, died Dec. 9, 1989. She was born in Okinawa. Survived by son, Masaichi of Kahului; daughters, Mrs. Kiyo Nako of Okinawa and Kimiko Gibo of Kahului; six grandchildren; 12 great- grandchildren. Service held at Nakamura Mortuary. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 December 1989]

MIYASHIRO, WARREN YOSHIO, 79, of Honolulu, died March 26, 1989. He was born in Waipahu and was a commodities trader. Survived by wife, Mary H. Miyashiro; son, Dwight T.; daughters, Mrs. Kenneth (Heather C.) Matsunaga, Mrs. Raymond (Charlotte H.) Anchetta; a grandson; mother, Mrs. Ushi Miyashiro; brothers, Robert Y., Fred M., Mike Y.; sisters, Chiyoko Chinen, Mrs. Mack (Ruth M.) Ishikawa, Mrs. Bunkichi (Ann S.) Uesato, Mrs. James Y. (Jean Y.) Shigemura, Mrs. Shunsaku (Peggy K.) Hirano. Memorial service noon Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 March 1989]

MIYASHIRO, Y0SHISABURO "SAM", 80, of Pearl City, died July 6, 1989. He was born in Hilo and was a mechanic retired after 22 years of service with the Navy in Guam. Survived by wife, Yone Miyashiro; sons, Arthur and Raymond; daughters, Mrs. Jane Rousseau, Mrs. Beatrice Miyashiro and Mrs. Shirley Sasaki; nine grandchildren; brothers, Jiro Kohagura and Shigeru Oshiro; sisters, Mrs. Dora Akamine, Mrs. Nora Shiroma and Mrs. Mitsuko Saito; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 5 to 6 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser July 8 1989]

MIYAZONO, SADAMI, 76, of Hilo, died Sept. 2, 1989. He was born in Hamakuapoko, Maui, and was a retired carpenter and a member of Carpenters Local 745. Survived by wife, Itoe; sons, Roy, Allen, Jerry and Rodney; daughters, Bessie Shimizu, Elsie, Linda Mina of Molokai; brothers, Sadatoshi, and Sadayuki of Kona; sisters, Harue Hayashi of Kurtistown, Betty Tokunaga of Pearl City; 12 grandchildren: nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 6 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home; service 7 p.m. Burial 10 a.m. Saturday at Homelani Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 September 1989]

MIYAZU, YUKIE, 67, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Nov. 5, 1989. She was born in Hilo and was a housewife and member of the Naniakea Community Association. Survived by husband, Yutaka Miyazu; sons, Larry, Wendell and Wilfred; father, Yajuro Awa; brothers, Shigeichi of Texas and Nobuo; sister, Yoshie Nishikawa; four grandchildren. Friends may call 5 to 7 p.m. Friday at Hilo Meishoin Mission; service 7 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 November 1989]

**MIYOSHI, NATSU,** 88, of Kapaa, died Sept. 28, 1989. She was born in Kapaa, Kauai and was a housewife. Survived by daughters, Hanako Ishida and May Fujii, both of Kapaa, and Doris Hiroyama of Pearl City; 11 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; sister, Shizue Shirai of Aiea; nieces and nephews. Service held. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 October 1989]

**Mizuguchi, Robert K.,** 79, of Honolulu, formerly of Hilo, father of state Sen. Norman Mizuguchi, died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. Services will be at 8 p.m. tomorrow at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire worn. Mr. Mizuguchi was born in Hakalau, Hawaii. He is also survived by a daughter, Mrs. Roy (Karen) Maedo; three brothers, Takuma, Sam and Yoshikazu; two sisters, Mrs. Kiyoshi (Matsuko)

Shigeoka and Mrs. Harvey (Stella) Kobayashi, and two grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 February 1989]

MIZUHA, BERT HIKATO, 73, of Honolulu, died May 6, 1989. He was born on Maui and retired from the Dept. of Education. He was also a member of the Honpa Hongwanji Mission of Hawaii Betsuin Goji Kai. Survived by sons, Bert H. Jr., Byron S.; daughter, Janet M.; Two sisters-in-law; and five grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 May 1989]

**MIZUMOTO, MITSUE,** 78, of Waipahu, died May 30, 1989. She was born in Kobe, Japan, and was a member of Hawaii Yuu Cho Jinkai. Survived by husband, Genso; brother, Etsudo Nishiwaki of Japan; sister, Yoshiko Yoshimoto of Japan. Service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 June 1989]

MIZUNO, MASAJI, 69, of Pahala, Hawaii, died May 9, 1989. He was born in Pahala and was the president of Kimizuno & Son Inc. and a retired sugarcane farmer. Survived by wife, Asae; sons, Stanley and Roy; daughter, Mrs. Ronald (Carolyn) Nago of Honolulu; sisters, Sally Yamaguchi and Mrs. Hajime (Jane) Ueda; and five grandchildren. Service 4 p.m. today at Pahala Hongwanji Mission; cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 May 1989]

MIZUNO, TAKASHI, 88, of Wahiawa, died May 9, 1989. He was born in Kumamoto, Japan, and retired as a Board of Water Supply supervisor. Survived by wife, Masue; sons, Robert and John, daughters, Gladys Otsuji, Mrs. Robert (Alice) Moriwaki, Mrs. Wallace (Helen) Akagi; 10 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; brothers, Wallace, and Tom of Hilo; sisters, Edith Takahashi, Mrs. Harold (Marilyn) Ono, Mrs. Tamotsu (Ruth) Sahara. Memorial service 5:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 May 1989]

**MIZUTA, JUICHI,** 87, of Honolulu, died Sept. 16, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Matsuyo Mizuta; son, Henry S.; daughters, Mrs. Yung Choon (Anne S.) Lee and Mrs. Helen M. Morita; five grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; brother, Masashi. Family service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 September 1989]

**Mochidome, Makoto,** 65, of Aiea died Sunday in Pali Momi Hospital. Memorial Services will be at 6 p.m. tomorrow at Rissho Kosei Kai, Hawaii Kyodai. Mr. Mochidome was born in Garden, Calif. He is survived by his wife, Sumi; two daughters, Emiko Asaoka and Shoko Mochidome; a brother, Tetesuro; and three grandchildren. Hosoi Garden Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 August 1989]

**Modzelewski, Stanislaw "Stanley",** of Kealia, Kona, a retired merchant marine captain, died Dec.7 in Kona Hospital. Modzelewski, 82, was born in Poland. He is survived by son Andrzej Tomasz. Services will be held in Poland at a later date. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 21 December 1989]

**MOE ELLA MULITALO-TEVAGA**, whose obituary appeared recently in the paper, may call 9 a.m. to noon today at Laie Hawaii North Stake Center, Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day

Saints; service 11 a.m. Place of service was listed incorrectly in the paper. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 December 1989]

MOE, ELLA MULITALO-TEVAGA, 65, of Laie, died Nov, 28, 1989. She was born in Western Samoa and was a member of the Hauula Senior Citizens Group; Survived by husband, Aumonu S; sons, Saumaniafaese, Sagapolu Vanu, Sinapati and Auomanu Jr; daughters, Lautaamutafea Manumaleuna, Elaine Smuels, Ulavoa Muai, Dorothy, Roxine and Roxanne; brothers, Saleaula, Mulitalo, Migao and Anapogi Tevaga; sisters, Tausagafou Moeai, Gatai Ah Nee, Salafai Aione and Falegaoti Leauanae; 34 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. Or call 9 a.m. to noon Tuesday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Lie Stake Center; service 11 a.m. Casual or aloha attire. Burial at Laie Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 December 1989]

MOENOA, PA'U, 62 of Honolulu, died July 26, 1989. He was born in American Samoa. Survived by wife, Sala Moenoa; sons, Loto, Pa'u, Si'ulepa, Tau and Alalita; daughters, Vai, Ivoga, Seneuefa, Rosalia, Taulia and Ruta; brother, Lepelea; sister, Taualoa and Leai; 31 grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at St. John the Baptist Church; wake 7 p.m. Or call from 8:30 a.m. Saturday; mass 10 a.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 01 August 1989]

MOEONE, FAAUU LOA, 20, of Honolulu, died Sept. 23, 1089. He was born in American Samoa. Survived by father, Fasia Moeone; mother, Sipaea Moeone; brothers, Leatanoa, Faasisina, Junior, Sonny, Vaioleola and Isaako; sisters, Eseta, Taloauau, Va'a Falemai, Lemaefe and Ruta. Friends may call from noon Sunday at Vai Ole Ola Church; service 1 p.m. Overnight vigil. Or call from 10 a.m. Monday a church. Burial at Valley of the Temples. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 September 1989]

Moike, Thelma Ann Kaleoalohaokahaku Roy, 59, of Honolulu, died Feb. 16, 1989. She was born in Kona and was a custodian for the Honolulu Police Department. Survived by mother, Anna Camacho; daughter, Mrs. Mahi (Pua) Kamakeeaina; son, Raymond of Hilo; brothers, William Roy of Ka'u and John J. Roy of Honolulu; sisters, Mrs. Richard (Esther) Nelson III of Honolulu, Mrs. David (Marjorie) Adversalo of Waimanalo, Emmaline Correa of Nanakuli; nine grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 a.m. to 12:20 p.m. Wednesday; service 11:15 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 19 February 1989]

MOKUAU, NORMAN LEIALOHALANI, 72 of Waipahu died Aug 1. 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was and auto mechanic retired from Naval Supply Center. Survived by wife, Angeline Starkey Mokuau; sons, Norma L.K., Aileen K. and Noreen K.; six grandchildren; brothers, Kenneth of New Jersey, Longley of Hoolehua, Molokai, and Frank of Virginia; sisters; Virginia Cruz, Audrey K. English of Hoolehua, Molokai and Mary S. Delos Reyes of Maui; aunts; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 9 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 12:45 p.m. Casual attire. Burial at Borthwick Mortuary; service 12:45 p.m. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 02 August 1989]

**MOKULEHUA, JOSEPH NOLA,** 58, of Honolulu, died March 9, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by daughter, Robert K.; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday; service 9:30 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1989]

MOKUOHAI, AGNES SOONIE, 65 of Honaunau, Big Island, died March 18, 1989. She was born in North Kohala and was an inspector for the former Kona Inn. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Carl (Lou Ann) Peters of Honolulu; brothers, Benedict and George Cho of Honolulu and Henry Cho; sisters, Mary Sumagang, Mrs. Paul (Annie) Asano of Honolulu and Mrs. Raymond (Emma) Nakano of Kona and Honolulu; five grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 10 p.m. tomorrow at St. Benedict's parish hall; Honaunau; rosary 7 p.m. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. Wednesday at Hall; mass 10 a.m. Burial at Church cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 March 1989]

MOLALE, SHERWOOD MAHULANI KING SING "MO", 33, of Pearl City, formerly of Waipahu, died Nov. 30, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Cynthia B. Molale; son, Robert C.; daughter, Shonta M.; parents, Mr. and Mrs. Augustine (Sophie) Ikekai; sisters, Sheila K. Ikekeai, Mrs. Blossom K. (Lobis) Adams of California; brothers, William K. Molale, Justin L. Ikekai. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 10:45 a.m. Friday; service 10:45 a.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 December 1989]

MOLETA, PEDRO SARMIENTO, 90, of Kahului, Maui, died May 14, 1989. He was born in the Philippines and was retired from Hawaiian Commercial & Sugar Company. Survived by sons, Pedro Moleta of Kahului, Philip Moleta of Honolulu, Peter Sierra of Makawao, John Sierra of Honolulu, Gonzalo Sierra of Puunene, Frank Sierra of Honolulu; daughters, Martina Gascon of Honolulu, Barbara Volivar of Hilo and Juliana Balinbin of Lahaina; 28 grandchildren; 18 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 7 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's; service 8 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 9:45 a.m. Thursday; service 9:45 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Maui Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 May 1989]

MOLINA, CONSTANCE ALCOY, 85, of Aliamanu, died Dec, 21, 1989. She was born in Carcar, Cebu, Philippines, and was a member of St. Catherine Visayan Tinabagay Club. Survived by husband, Alfred; daughters, Mrs. Betty Batalina, Mrs. Violet Messiona, Mrs. Chayne Orscher; sons, Bonafacio Ebanez, Catalino Alesna, Generoso Alesna, Rudolph Miranda; 38 grandchildren; 74 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 8 p.m. Or call 8 to 9:45 a.m. Friday at St. Philomena Catholic Church; Mass 9 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetry. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 December 1989]

MOLINA, CONSTANCE ALCOY, 85, of Allamanu, died Dec 21, 1989. She was born in Carcar, Cebu, Philippines, and was a member of St. Catherine Visayan Tinabagay Club. Survived by husband, Alfred; sister, Alberta Asis; daughters, Betty Batalona, Violet Messiona, Chayne Orscher; sons, Bonafacio Ebanez, Catalino Alesna, Generoso Alesna and Rudolph Miranda; 38 grandchildren; 74 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; service 8 p.m. Or call 8 to 9:45 a.m. Friday at St. Philomena Catholic Church; mass 9 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian

MOLLENHOFF, E.S. "MOLLY", 78, of San Antonio, Texas, died Dec. 16, 1989. He was born in Burnside, Iowa, and was the former president and majority stockholder of Honolulu Roofing Company Ltd. He was also a member of the Oahu Country Club and prominent in charitable and service activities in the Honolulu community before moving to Texas. Survived by daughters, Karen White and Molly Light of Texas, Sonya Massey of Washington State; son, Jim of Texas; and 12 grandchildren. Service held in Texas. Hawaii service pending. Donations to the Nature Conservancy. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 December 1989]

**Molo, James,** 64, of Honolulu died Friday in Queen's Hospital. Services will be at 10 a.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Thursday services at 7:30 p.m. and after 8 am. Friday Burial will be at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Molo was born in Honolulu. He is survived by son, Reed; three daughters, Mrs. Ben (Denise) Villaflor, Mrs. Gabriel (Denette) Lapot and Mrs. Kelly (Stephanie) Smith, and nine grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 January 1989]

MONAHAN, CECILE "PAT" ELIZABETH, 77, of Hauula, Hawaii, died May 29, 1989. She was born in Norman, Okla. Survived by daughters, Judi Correa, Bridget Kealoha of Maui and Laurie Norris of Washington; brother, Skeet Parkurst of Washington; seven grandchildren. Friends may call 9 a.m. today at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m. No flowers. Donations to St. Vincent De Paul. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 June 1989]

MONDO, HENRY K., 67, of Mililani, died Oct. 24, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired carpenter and a member of the Carpenters Union. He was also an avid golfer. Survived by wife, Misako; daughters, Micky Manibog, Sue Ann Birgado, Nanette Cabral and Lorraine Mondo; brothers, Richard and George; sisters, Betty Kasai and Yolanda Mondo; seven grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Sunday at Wahiawa Hongwanji Mission. No flowers. Aloha attire. Cremation. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 October 1989]

**MONDRESS, BENJAMIN,** 87, of Puako Beach, Hawaii, died Oct. 4, 1989. He was born in Russia and was a self-employed house painter. Survived by son, Howard of Washington state; daughter, Carole Head of Puako, Hawaii; four grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 October 1989]

MONESE, VILMA MARGARETHA, 84, of Hilo, died July 18, 1989. She was born in Hilo and was a retired chemical worker. Survived by son, Earl Snyder of New Jersey; brothers, Joseph, Tony, Johnny, Frank, Harold and Charles Moniz, all of California; two grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Friends may call Sunday 6 to 9 p.m. at Memorial mortuary; prayers 7 p.m. Or Clll Monday 9 a.m. to noon at mortuary; mass 12:15 p.m. at St. Joseph's Church. Burial at Homelani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 May 1989]

MONIZ, JOHN, 82, of Hilo, died May 24, 1989. He was born in Honokaa and was a retired manager of Hilo Theater. Survived by wife, Ida; sons, Calvin and Jerry of California; daughter, Dorothy Leite; brothers, George, Henry of Honokaa and Albert of Honolulu; sisters, Margaret Savedra and Florence Fernandez of Honolulu, Violet Alfonso of Honokaa, Helen Baptiste of California; six grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 6 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home; service 7 p.m. Or call from 11 a.m.

Wednesday at St. Joseph Church in Hilo; service 12:15 p.m. Burial at Homelani Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 May 1989]

Moniz, Mickey, 55 of Kaneohe died Friday in Kahuku. He was the shop steward at Hawaiian Telephone Co. for the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers. A funeral Mass will be said at 12:30 p.m. Saturday at St. Ann's Church. Friends may call at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary after 6 p.m. tomorrow and at the church after 10 a.m. Saturday. Burial will be in Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Moniz was born in Honolulu. He is survived by his wife, Pearl-Patricia; a son, Mickey Jr.; four daughters, Lynn Torress, Yvett Lake and Patricia-Michelle and Jennifer Moniz, four brothers, Ralph, Douglas, Rodney and Patrick Agabin; three sisters, Eleanor Heroiaga, Jean Agua and Frida Burleon; and three grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 August 1989]

MONIZ, STANLEY MARK, 63, of Pukalani, Maui, died Oct. 13, 1989. He was born in Wailuku. Survived by wife, Juanita; sons, Mark of Kahului, Brian and Christopher; daughter, Valerie Bridges of Calif.; three grandchildren; sisters, Lucille Coehlho of California, Marie Keller of Illinois and Hermina Biddex of Florida; brothers, Edward of Wailuku, John of Honolulu and Steven of Wailuku; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 7 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 8 p.m. or call 9:30 p.m. Wednesday at St. Joseph's Catholic Church in Makawao; service 9:30 a.m. casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Bulgo's. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 October 1989]

Moniz, William, 81, of Hilo died Sunday in the Life Care Center of Hilo. He was retired school custodian. A funeral Mass will be said at 12:15 p.m. tomorrow at St. Joseph Catholic Church. Friends may call after 11 a.m. Burial will be in Homelani Memorial Park. Mr. Moniz was born in Kalopa. He is survived by four brothers, John, George, Henry and Albert; and four sisters, Margaret Save-dra, Helen Baptista, Florence Fernandez and Violet Alfonso. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 May 1989]

**Monma, Haruyo,** 89, of Waipahu died July 2 in St. Francis Hospital. Memorial services were private. Mrs. Monma was born in Hiroshima, Japan. She is survived by two sons, Henry T. and Kinichi; two daughters, Haruko Maeda and Kaneyo Kamakani; two stepsons, Harry T. and Lawrence M.; a stepdaughter, Alice H. Monma, 10 grandchildren and 10 great-grandchildren. Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 July 1989]

MONMA, HARUYO, 89, of Waipahu, died July 2, 1989. She was born in Hiroshima, Japan. Survived by sons, Henry T. Nishiyama and Kinichi Nishiyama; daughters, Mrs. Yoshrtaka (Haruko) Maeda, Kaneyo Kamakani; stepsons, Harry T. Monma and LawrenceM. Monma; stepdaughter, Alice H. Monma; 10 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren. Service held Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Advertiser 13 July 1989]

**MONSON, ANNE LOUISA**, 87, of Honolulu, died Dec. 9, 1989. She was born in Orleans, Minn, and was an office manager for years. Survived by niece, Patricia White of California. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 December 1989]

Montalbo, Emily, 74 of Honolulu died Saturday in St. Francis Hospital. Services will be at noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 9 a.m. Burial will be in Diamond Head Memorial Park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Montalbo was born in Aiea. She is survived by two sons, Clifford A. and Russell A.; four daughters, Lucille Villanueva, Carol M. Gonzales, Amanda Carera and Diane D. Jaegar; two sisters, Josephine R. Gonsalves and Lena Carvallyo; and several grandchildren and great- grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 August 1989]

Montayre Sr., Frank Morosko 65, of Honolulu, died Dec. 27, 1988. He was born in Puhi, Kauai, and was a retired aircraft mechanic with Pan American Airlines. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Thomas (Marianne K.) Enomoto; sons, Frank Jr., Derek J. and Mark S.; seven grandchildren; brother, Thomas; sister Ann Escobar; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 pm. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 pm. Or call from 10 a.m. Wednesday at mortuary; service 1 p.m. at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa. Burial at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 January 1989]

Montayre, Frank, 65, of Honolulu died Dec. 27 in St. Francis Hospital. He was a retired Pan American World Airways aircraft mechanic. A funeral Mass was to be held at 1 p.m. today at ST. Theresa's Co-Cathedral, with burial in the national Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Mr. Montayre was born in Puhi, Kauai. He is survived by three sons, Frank Jr., Derek J. and Mark S.; a daughter, Mrs. Thomas (Marianne K.) Enomoto; a brother, Thomas; a sister, Ann Escobar; and seven grandchildren. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 4 January 1989]

MONTGOMERY SR, ALFRED "AL" NEWTON, 70, of Paauilo, Hawaii, died Dec. 18, 1989. Born in Wetumka, Okla., he was a pioneer of the Hawaii motorcycle industry who started Montomery Motors, Harley-Davidson dealership and oldest family owned Motorcycle Company in the United States. Survived by sons, Alfred Jr., Mark. Brett and Stafford; daughters, Monica and Melani Montgomery Axtell; four grandchildren; brothers, Alvin of Washington, James "Jimmie" and Haskel of Oregon; sisters, Mattle Keffer and Mary McCourt, both of Oregon. Friends may call 1:30 to 3 p.m. tomorrow at Hawaiian. Memorial Park Mortuary; service 2:30 p.m. Aloha attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 December 1989]

**Montieth, Ancelma V.,** 54, of Nanakuli died Wednesday in St. Francis Hospital. Services will be at 7:30 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Cremation will follow. The family asks that flowers be omitted and aloha attire worn. Mrs. Montieth was born in Honolulu. She is survived by two daughters, Corine Ortiz and Mrs. Glen (Ancelma) Peneku; her father, Roque Valparaiso, and a grandchild. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 February 1989]

Montoya, Audrey, 47 of Honolulu died Sunday in Kuakini Hospital. A funeral Mass will be said at 12:30 p.m. Saturday at St. John the Baptist Church. Friends may call after 10 a.m. Burial will be in Hawaiian Memorial park. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Montoya was born in Honolulu. She is survived by her husband, Joe; three sons, Jimmy S. and Kenneth M. Villarreal and Leonard J.L. Gomes; two daughters, Janice M. Olita and Otise H. Villarreal; her mother, Alice S. Sedeno; two brothers, Samuel Jr. and Andrew Sedeno; six sisters, Ruthie S. Texidor, Millie S. Perreira, Virgie S. Torres, Theresa S. Romero, Cookie Sedeno and Claudia S.

Clay; and five grandchildren. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 August 1989]

MOON, WOOK, 84, of Honolulu, died Oct. 1, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was the president of Ming's Inc. jewelry store. He is also the father of Peter Y.H. Moon of the Peter Moon Band. Survived by son; daughter, Mrs. Laura Loftus; sister, Mrs. Sylvia Gomberg; and three grandchildren. Service held. Donations in lieu of flowers to the Chinese Buddhist Association of Hawaii, 42 Kawananakoa Place, Honolulu, or Rehabilitation Hospital of the Pacific, 226 N. Kuakini St. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 October 1989]

MOONEYHAM, IRENE MABIE, 79, of Honolulu, died Dec. 2, 1989. She was born in Washington. Survived by husband, Lawrence W.; sons, Harold, Lawrence W. Jr. of Washington; sisters, Viola Wilkins of Africa, Elaine Christensen of Alabama, Ruth Davies and Elizabeth Eidson, both of Washington; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10 a.m. Thursday at First Presbyterian Church; service 11:30 a.m. Casual attire. Private scattering of ashes. Donations to Irene M. Mooneyham Fund, c/o First Presbyterian Church of Hawaii. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 December 1989]

MOORE, CHARLES JOSEPH, 75, of Honolulu, died April 19, 1989. He was born in Pepeekeo. Survived by wife, Winona E.; sons, Gordon S. and Charles G. Moore, and David A. Otto of California; daughters, Carol J. Harrell of New Mexico, Brenda Harrington of Massachusetts, Jill R. Coff of Oregon and Sandra M. Hill; brothers, Paul Agrabante and Bias Agrabante Jr. of Maui; sisters, Annie, Dabalos, Mary Kido, Leilani Wong and Martha Ekimoto; 11 grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service over the ashes 7:30 p.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 April 1989]

**MOORE, HARRIET CHASE,** 79, of Honolulu, died March 28, 1989. She was born in Portland, Ore. Survived by sons, Stephen and Harry; two grandsons; a niece and two nephews. Private service. No flowers. Donations to the Blood Bank of Hawaii. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 April 1989]

**Moore, Jerome,** 75 of Mililani, formerly of Michigan, died recently in Queen's Hospital. Memorial Services will be at noon Sunday at the beach fronting the Hilton Hawaiian Village. The family asks that flowers be omitted. Mr. Moore was born in Detroit. He is survived by his wife, DeLoris E.; a son, Gary; a daughter, Sandy L. Potter; a sister, Elain Fearn; and five grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 August 1989]

MOORE, ROBERT "BOBBY" FRANCIS, 46, of Mountain View, Hawaii, died May 19, 1989. He was born in Mountain View and was a self-employed plumber and a member of the Hawaii Quarter Horse Association and the Ka'u Roping Club. Survived by wife, Sharon Madsen; daughters, Robyn and Tracey; parents, Herbert and Frances Moore: and sister, Diane Frazier. Friends may call 1 to 1:30 p.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary; service 1:30 p.m. Scattering of ashes later. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 May 1989]

**MOORE, ROBERT "BOBBY" FRANCIS,** 46, of Mountain View. Hawaii, who died May 19, 1989, is survived, among others, by fiancee, Sharon Madsen. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 19889]

MORALES JR., PAUL REYES, 37, of Honolulu, died May 8, 1989. He was born in Texas. Survived by parents, Paul S. and Elvira Reyes Morales; brother, Valentino; partner, William Feitz; nieces and nephews, aunts and uncles. Friends may call 7:30 to 9:15 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortaury. Service 8:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Donations to Hospice Hawaii or the Life Foundation. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 May 1989]

MORALES SR., PAUL SYLVAS, 61, of Honolulu, died May 17, 1989. He was born in Lawton, Okla., and was the chief chef, and food and beverage manager at Fort Ruger Officer's Club. Survived by wife, Elvira; eon, Valentino; six grandchildren; brothers. Louis, Ernest and George of Oklahoma. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Graveside service 9:30 a.m. Monday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 May 1989]

MORALES, DAMIEN MATTHEW RACPAN, 5, of Waipahu, died June 22, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Madelyn B. Racpan; father, David K. Morales; sister, Danyelle M.; grandparents, Arcenio and Virginia Racpan and Daniel and Hatsuko Morales; great-grandparents, Alfred and Feliza Batara and Gloria Morales; aunts and uncles; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 pm. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; rosary 8:30 p.m. or call 8 a.m. Saturday at 94-305 Kahualena St., Waipahu; service 11:30 a.m. at St. Joseph's church. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 1989]

MORALES, EFREN MATIAS, 37, of Texas, formerly of Aiea, died Sept. 23, 1989 in Texas. He was born in Honolulu and was a staff sergeant with the U.S. Army, stationed at Fort Hood. Survived by parents, Cirilo and Helen Morales; sisters, Belinda of Texas, Mrs. Gary (Ligaya) Zimmerman of North Carolina; a nephew; aunts and uncles; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; rosary and prayer service 7 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. Tuesday at St. Elizabeth's Church; mass 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 September 1989]

**Moreno, Helen A.,** 65, of Hilo died Tuesday at home. Services will be at 11 a.m. Saturday at Hilo Methodist Church. Friends may call after 10:30 a.m. Burial will be in Homelani Memorial Park. Mrs. Moreno was born in Pahala. She is survived by her husband, Sofronio; a son, Prentiss; her father, Primitivo Aguil; a brother, Albino Aguil; a sister, Esther Rosario; and two grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 February 1989]

MORENO, JOYCE SUMAKO, 54, of Honolulu, died Nov. 24, 1989. She was born in California and was administrative sales assistant with Pan American Airlines. Survived by daughter, Jo Ann Baker; sons, Rick and Dean Yoshinaga; brother, Charles M. Nakamura; sisters, Ethel S. Iwamoto, Betsy K. Komatsu, Jean F. Takaki, Alice N. Ginoza, May T. Strong and Edith A. Yokoyama. Memorial service 3 p.m. Sunday at Manoa Valley Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by mainland mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1989]

**Moreno, Sabrina Zanet,** 17, of Honolulu, died July 29, 1989. She was born in San Francisco. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Brothwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. A recent obituary was incomplete. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 06 August 1989]

Moreno, Sabrina, 17 year old daughter of Linda Grilho of Honolulu is pending. She died Saturday of injuries suffered in a Koloa, Kauai, and Traffic accident. Miss Moreno was born in San Francisco. She is also survived by three sisters, Vickey, Rose and Leona Moreno and her grandparents, Alfredo and Rose Moreno and Lucy Espirito. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 01 August 1989]

**MORGAN, STANLEY WILSON,** whose obituary appeared recently in the paper. Friends may call from 5:30 p.m. today at First United Methodist Church; service 6 p.m. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 November 1989]

**MORGAN, STANLEY,** well known entertainer and guitar player with the original Ink spots. Funeral services will be held tomorrow at the First United Methodist Church. Friends may call 5:30 p.m. to 6 p.m. Service 6 p.m. to 7:30 p.m. Flowers should be sent to the church by 5 p.m. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 November 1989]

MORGENSTEIN SR., IRWIN JOHN "BLACKIE" "MORGIE" 76, of Pearl City, died May 13, 1989. He was born in New York and was the proprietor of J.D.M. Laundry and Dry Cleaning. Survived by wife, Elsie M.; sons, Irwin J. Jr., Robert L. of California, Richard M., Armand A of Montana, and Jeffrey P.; nine grandchildren; brother, Daniel Morgan of Kansas; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary: service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 9 a.m. Monday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Church: service 10 a.rm Burial at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 May 1989]

Mori, Mitsui, 94, of Mililani died Dec. 29 in Wahiawa Hospital. Services were private. Mrs. Mitsui was born in Fukushima, Japan. She is survived by three daughters, Mrs. Miriam Sakumoto, Mrs. Alfred (Hazel) Shimoda and Mrs. Elko (Sharene) Nakama; four grandchildren, and a great-grandchild. Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 January 1989]

**Morikawa, Jason K.,** 19, of Honolulu died Sunday in Honolulu. He was a student at the Electronic Institute. Services will be at 8 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire worn. Mr. Morikawa was born in Honolulu. He is survived by his parents, Allen S. and Tameko S. Morikawa; two brothers, Dwight M. and Glenn K. and his grandmother, Mrs. Sumiko Sawa. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 21 February 1989]

MORIKAWA, KENNETH KEIJI, 72, of Honolulu, died Dec. 16, 1989. He was born in Wahiawa and was a supervisor retired from City and County automotive. Survived by wife, Thelma Y.; daughters, Jane K. Onaga, Mrs. Robert (Sandra L.) Cuskaden; eight grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; mother, Mrs. Sumiyo Morikawa; brothers, William T., Albert S., Paul I., Stanley K., Ronald T. Service 6 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 December 1989]

**Morimoto, Hiroshi,** 81, of Hilo died July 24 in Hilo Hospital. He was a retired self-employed sugar cane planter. Memorial services will be at 7 p.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Morimoto was born in Hilo. He is survived by two daughters, Amy Morimoto and Lynn Arakawa; a brother, Jensen T..; and a sister, Dorothy K. Sueda. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 August 1989]

MORIMOTO, KAORU, 76, of Ewa, died Sept. 13, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired carpenter. Survived by son, Richard Y.; daughters. Mrs. Robert (Sally K.) Toshi, Mrs. Edwin (Eleanor C.) Higa; brothers, Morio of Hilo, Shizuto; sister, Mrs. Susumu (Ayame) Sakamoto; five grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Memorial service 8 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Gordon Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 September 1989]

MORINAGA, TSURUYO, 96, of Honolulu, died Sept 4, 1989. She was born in Hiroshima, Japan. Survived by sons, Kazumi, Danny S., Sadami, Ernest Y and Takeo; daughters, Mrs. George M. (Carole M.) Kawamura, Mrs. Harry M. (Kathleen H.) Torigoe, Mrs. Morris M. (Jane A.) Miyashiro and Mrs. Elmer (Barbara Y.) Moore; 22 grandchildren; 19 great-grandchildren. Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 September 1989]

Morinaka, Tasuku, 84, of Honolulu died Jan. 19 in Kuakini Hospital. Services were private. Mr. Morinaka was born in Koloa, Kauai. He is survived by his wife, Kimiko; two daughters, Dorothy Kubodera and Mrs. Herbert (Thelma T.) Okada; four brothers, James J., Masaichi, Edward S. and Itsuo; three sisters, Jane S. Santana, Mrs. Hiromu (Sueko) Ikeda and Mrs. Soko (Nan N.) Higa; and six grandchildren. Hosoi Garden Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 January 1989]

**MORIOKA, TAKAO,** 66, of Ewa Beach, died June 7, 1989. He was born in Puunene, Maui. Survived by sons, Earl T. and Roy S.; daughter, Doreen K.; brothers, Harumi, Norman N. of Maui and Masayuki; sister, Mrs. Johnson (Betsy) Ito of Maui. Service held. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 June 1989]

MORIOKA, TERUO, 54, of Hilo, died Nov. 22, 1989. He was born in Kaueleau, Puna, Hawaii, and was the retired proprietor of Kam Inn. Survived by wife, June Morioka of Hilo; daughters, Jasmine Isara of Texas and Leona Morioka; brother, Hiroshi of Hilo; sisters, Shizuko Hamai of Hilo, Misao Ishida of Japan, Tomoe Hara of Hilo and Emiko Akana of Keaau; two grandchildren. Friends may call 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 November 1989]

MORISHIGE, MISAO, 71, of Lihue, died Sept. 23, 1989. She was born in Lihue and was self-employed. Survived by husband, Tom T.; sons, Glenn M. and Marvin K.; daughter, Diana E. Horita; four grandchildren; brothors, Kunio Kuraoka, Stanley Kuraoka and Harold Kuraoka; sisters, Yukea Hamamoto and Yaeko Muranaka. Service 5 tonight at Lihue Hongwanji. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 September 1989]

**Morishita, Yoshie,** 78, of Gardena, Calif., formerly fo Hawaii, died Monday in California. Services will be held Tuesday at Fukui Mortuary in Los Angeles. Mrs. Morishita was born in

Liea, Hawaii. She is survived by her husband, Mae M.; four daughters, Alma T. Okamura, Ruby Y. Murai, Janet A. Morishita and Shirley H. Tanaka; her mother, Shige Nunokawa; two brothers, Buichi and Walter Nudokawa; a sister, Mabel Hadano; eight grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 May 1989]

MORITA, HAWAYO, 84, of Manoa, died March 25, 1989. She was born in Waiau and was the widow of Takuro Morita, owner of T. Morita Shoten on River Street. Survived by son, Harold T.; daughters, Mrs. Kenji (Laura T.) Tamura of Ewa, Mrs. Wilfred M. (Katherine M.) Inoue, Mrs. Gerald H. (Mae K.) Saito; sister, Kinuyo Okura; 11 grandchildren; two great grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. tomorrow at Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi garden mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 March 1989]

**MORITA, KUMIKAZU "RAY",** 68, of Honolulu, died Sept. 18, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived, among others, by son, Maynard Malabey of Missouri and sister, Kimi Onodera of Kamuela. A recent obituary was incorrect.

MORITA, KUMIKAZU "RAY", 68, of Honolulu, died Sept. 18, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was the retired owner of K. Morita Produce Store. Survived by wife, Patricia S. Morita; sons, Maynard Malabey-Deslodge of Missouri, Lazarus Malabey of California, Nils K.; daughter, Mrs. John I. Yomes Sr. (Crystal) Morita-Uyenishi; 10 grandchildren; two greatgrandchildren; mother, Mrs. Toshi Morita of Kamuela; brothers, Harry and Toshiro, both of Kamuela; sisters, Kay K. Onodera of Kamuela, Fudeko Onodera of Kamuela, Millicent M. Lurito of Kaneohe; aunts and uncles; cousins; nieces and nephews. Memorial services 2 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 September 1989]

MORITA, MASAO, 66, of Hilo, died Aug. 31, 1989. He was born in Hilo and was a retired manager of the Hilo Municipal Golf Course and a World War II veteran. Survived by wife, Bessie; son, Morgan of Oregon; mother, Machiyo; brother, Hishashi of Pepeekeo; sisters, Mrs. James (Amy) Nakamura of Guam, Mrs. Fred (Sue) Dean and Mrs. Stanley (Tomoe) Komata of Honolulu. Friends may call 3 to 4 p.m. today at Dodo Mortuary; service 4 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 September 1989]

MORIWAKE, ANNIE KEKULA KALA, 70, of Waimanalo, died May 29, 1989. She was born in Kipahulu, Maui, and was a member of the Waimanalo Senior Citizens. Survived by sons, Milton K.a nd Gilbert M.; daughters, Shirley A.A.M. Pratt of Kaneohe, Ethel T Reid of Alaska; brother, Leonard M. Kala of Nanakuli; sister, Rose M.K. Tipon; nine grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Waimanalo Ward of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints. Or call 8 a.m. Saturday; service 10 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial at Greenhaven Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 1989]

Moriwaki, Miyono, 88, of Oberlin, Ohio, formerly of Honolulu, died last Wednesday in Oberlin. She was a retired Hawaii schoolteacher. Memorial services will be at 6:30 p.m. June 10 at Honpa Hongwanji. Mrs. Moriwaki was born in Honolulu. She is survived by a daughter, Mrs. Edward (Kazuko) Wong; two brothers, Richard and Harry Iwasaki; a sister, Louise Tomita; and three grandchildren. Cowling Funeral Homes in Oberlin is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 April 1989]

**Moromisato, Antei,** 85, of Honolulu died Monday in Kuakini Hospital. Memorial services will be at 10 a.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Moromisato was born in Okinawa, Japan. He is survived by his wife, Toyo; two sons, Richard Y. and Kenneth Y.; two daughters, Mrs. Tatsuyoshi (Mary Y.) Oyama and Mrs. Kenneth (Betty S.) Jyo; a sister, Mrs. Nahe Nishihira; and 11 grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 February 1989]

**Moroni, Victoria,** 96, of Kahaluu died Thursday in Hale Nani Health Center. Services will be at 1:30 p.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Friends may call from 11 a.m. Burial will be at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. The family asks that aloha attire be worn. She was born in Waikane, Hawaii. She is survived by a sister, Ah Mew Chong. [Honolulu Star Bulletin January 9 1989]

Morreira, Ernest, 70, of Kahului died Monday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Services will be at 10 a.m. Friday at St. Anthony's Church in Wailuku. Friends may call after 6 p.m. tomorrow a funeral Mass will be said at 8 p.m. and after 9 a.m. Friday. Burial will be in Maui Memorial Park. The family asks that aloha attire be worn. Mr. Morreira was born in Kula, Maui. He is survived by his wife, Emily; a son, Ronald; a daughter, Rachel Lau; a brother, Frank; a sister, Mrs. Victor (Roslyn) Coelho; six grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 8 February 1989]

MORRELL, ROBERT A., 71, of Rohnert Park, Calif., formerly of Honolulu, died Oct. 4, 1989. He was born in Berkeley and was employed at Hawaiian Electric Co. for 19 years. He also was a member of the Hawaii National Guard for 15 years. Survived by wife, Ethel David Morrell; daughters, Sandra E. and Mrs. Thomas (Sharon A.) Frydenlund of Calif.; brother, Frank of New York; sisters, Marian Weldrick and Marge Kimball of N.Y.; grandchildren, Stacey, Jeff and Michele Frydenund; nieces and nephews. Service held. Donations to the American Heart Association. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 October 1989]

**MORRIS, ANN CHAMPION**, 83, of Honolulu, died June 17, 1989. She was born in Hallsville, Texas. No known survivors. Private Service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 June 1989]

**Morris, Richard,** and American history scholar, professor emeritus and editor of the "Papers of John Jay" at Columbia University, died Friday after a brief illness. He was 84. Morris career spanned more than 60 years, half of them teaching at Columbia. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 06 March 1989]

**Morrison, Beck,** infant son of Barry Morrison and Elisa W. Johnston of Honolulu, died Tuesday in Kapiolani Women's and Children Hospital. Private services will be held. He is also survived by his grandparents, Laurie Johnston and J.L. Morrison Jr. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 June 1989]

Morrison, Harriet Bixier, 27 in Aloha Care Center. She worked at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard during World War II. Memorial Services will be from 5 to 6 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial will be at a later date at the Lincoln Family Cemetery at Kehena on the Big Island. The family asks that flowers be omitted. Mrs. Bixler-Morrison was born in Laumaia, Hawaii. She is survived by a son, Ted Morrison; daughter, Pearl Kaiwi; sister, Dorothy Dung; nine grandchildren and 14 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 09 August 1989]

MORRISON, HAZEL SHIRLEY, 79, of Kailua-Kona, died April 11, 1989. She was born in Pittsburg, Kan., and was a homemaker, a member of the Kona Outdoor Circle and an honorary member of Soroptomist International of Kona. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Jim (Mariana) Simpson of Kaloko; and two grandchildren. Private scattering of ashes at sea. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 April 1989]

MORSE, SAMUEL LEON, 79, of Honolulu, died March 13, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was the owner of Sammy Morse's Bar. Survived by sons, Samuel F. and Stephen D., both of California; daughters, Mrs. James (Doreen) Von Oelhoffen, Mary Matsuzaki, Samantha M.; brothers, Edward and Oliver, both of California; 10 grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Friends may call 8 to 9:45 a.m. Saturday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; service 9:45 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 March 1989]

**MORTON, LORETTA BELL,** 69, of Honolulu, died March 18, 1989. She was born in Texas. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Michael (Shirley A.) Bean; a great grandson; brothers, Roy Hart and Ben F. Hart both of Texas and Billy Hart; sister, Martha Opiela of Texas. Service tomorrow in Texas. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 March 1989)

MORTON, WINSTON CAYWOOD, 49, died Nov. 26, 1989. He was born in Woodford County, Ky., and was retired from the U.S. Army and a supply supervisor at Waialua Sugar Plantation Co. Survived by wife, Elaine Morton of Waialua, Oahu; daughters, Lorie Hurd, Valinda and Wendy of Waialua; sons, Winston III and Phil of Waialua; a granddaughter; mother, Mrs. Bethel Morton of Mississippi; brothers, Merrill, Tony "Linda" and Jackie "Marnie;" sisters, Bonnie "Tom" Smith and Sherry "Chris" Maucum; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10 a.m. to 1 p.m. tomorrow at Schofield Barracks, Soldiers Chapel. Inurnment to follow at Schofield Post Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1989]

Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1989]

MOSES, ABRAHAM, 79, of Captain Cook, Hawaii, died May 14, 1989. He was born in Honaunau and was a retired groundskeeper for the City and County of Honolulu. Survived by wife, Lily N. Weeks Moses; sons, Abraham K. of Honolulu and Kona, Leonard K. of Texas, and Ernie K. of Waimanalo; daughters, Winifred L. Keeling and Paulette P. Fee, both of Idaho; 18 grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Saturday at Keauhou Bay; scattering of ashes at sea off Honaunau Beach Bay. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary Borthwick, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 May 1989]

MOSLANDER, ROBIN LYNN VICTORINE, 20, of Aiea, died Sept. 21, 1989. She was born m Kailua. Survived by husband, Joseph E. Moslander; son, Sheldon Victorine; father, Robert A Victorine; mother, Shirley E. Victorine; brother, Robert A Victorino Jr.; grandparents, Antone P. and Eleanor A. Victorine of Washington and George and Isabella Getubig of Kaneohe; aunts; uncles; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 to 11 a.m. Friday at St. Elizabeth Church, Aiea; mass 10 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 September 1989]

**Mossman, Virginia F. "Gina",** 69, of Honolulu died Wednesday in Honolulu. Memorial services will be at 7:30 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. Friends may call after 6 p.m. Inurnment will be at 9 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Mossman was born in Honolulu. She is survived by two sons, Sterling J. and Allan K.; two brothers, Joseph and Edward Enos; two sisters, Margaret Kaanana and Thelma Thompson; and a grandchild. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 February 1989]

**Motas Jr., Fermin Lopez,** 52, of Kaunakakai, Molokai, died Dec. 24, 1988. He was born in Puunene, Maui. Survived by wife, Felicitas Flores Motas; son, Noel; daughters, Debra Benjamin of Kamiloloa and Jocelyn of Honolulu; and three grandchildren. Service held. Arrangements by Molokai Mortuary Inc. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 January 1989]

MOTOHIRO, LORRAINE CHIYOKO, 73, of Honolulu, died Dec. 26, 1989. She was born in Wahiawa. Survived by husband, Kenji L.; son, Wayne T.; daughters, Mrs. Roy I. (Janice K.) Horimoto, Clarice H.; four grandchildren; sister, Edna Y. Harada. Service 4 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 December 1989]

**MOTOMURA, TOMIKO,** 78, of Honolulu, died June 20, 1989. She was born in Totori, Japan. Survived by husband, Masayuki Motomura; son, Hikaru of Japan; two grandchildren. Service 4:30 p.m. Thursday at Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 1989]

Mountcastle, Helen S., 80, of Kailua died Thursday to Straub Hospital. She was a retired insurance company employee. Memorial services will be at 10 a.m. Monday at St Christopher's Episcopal Church. Friends may' call after 9:30 a.m. The ashes will be privately scattered. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mrs. Mountcastle was born to Illinois and was a graduate of Northwestern University. She is survived by two daughters, Iris Mountcastle and Debra Ann Daily; two brothers, Martin and Joe Sisolak; a sister, Millie Semasko; and five grandchildren. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 January 1989]

MOW, YUNG JUI, 90 of Honolulu, died Feb. 24, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired owner of the Kalihi Store. Survived by wife, ah Keau Chong Mow; son, Frank K.S.; daughter, Mrs. Edmund Y.M. (Margaret T.S.) Lin; nine grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; niece and nephews; grandnieces and grandnephews. Friends may call 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary for Taoist services. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 02 March 1989]

MRANTZ, MAXINE ROBERTA, 58, of Honolulu, died June 9, 1989. She was born in New York City and was the owner and president of Aloha Publishing Company. Survived by son, Mark; daughter, Deborah of New Mexico; mother, Celia Zucker of Maryland. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1989]

MUAULU, ROSA, 48, of Waianae, died April 18, 1989. She was born in Tafa Tafa, Western Samoa, and was a member of the First Samoan Congregational Christian Church of Hawaii in Maile. Survived by husband, Lemusu V. of Western Samoa; parents, Ferdinand and Etevise Harter; four sons, four daughters, eight brothers, six sisters, two grandchildren; uncles, aunts, nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 5:30 p.m. Friday at the First Samoan Congregational

Christian Church, 87-168 Hakimo Road; service 6 p.m. Or call 8 a.m. Saturday for service. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 April 1989]

**Mueller, William M.,** 76 of Honolulu died Aug. 21, 1989. He was born in Los Angeles and retired from Castle & Cooke Co. He was formerly employed by Hawaii Pineapple Co. Survived by wife, Lanore. Service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 August 1989]

**Mukai, Gladys,** 84, of Wahiawa died Friday at home. She was a retired school teacher. Memorial services will be at 7 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. The family asks that flowers and monetary gifts be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Mukai was born in Hanapepe, Kauai. She is survived by her husband, Brian K.; two daughters, Alice K. Nagahiro and Roberta S. Serai; a brother, Richard K. Betsui, five grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 01 August 1989]

**MUKAI, HIROTO "LEBB",** 68, of Honolulu, died April 18. 1989. He was born in Puunene, Maui. Survived by wife, Dotty N.; brothers, Sadamu and Tsutomu of Kahului and Shiro of Kula; sister, Mrs. Shoichi (Yoshino) Hamai of Lahaina; nieces and nephews. Service 6 p.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 April 1989]

MUKAI, RAYMOND TAKESHI, 58, of Waipahu, died June 18, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was employed at Hawaiian Telephone for 33 years. Survived by wife, LOrrena E.; son, Chad S. Takeshita; daughter, Stacy A. Takeshita; a grandson; parents, Robert T. and Betty F. Mukai; sister, Mrs. Walter T. (Beatrice U.) Kuwana; and parents-in-law. Service noon Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 June 1989]

**Mukai, Sakae,** 78, of Kahului died Thursday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Services over the ashes will be at 5 p.m. tomorrow at the Kahului Hongwanji. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Mukai was born in Kahului. She is survived by four sons, Richard, Stanley, Roy and Melvyn; a daughter, Mrs. Larry (Joan) Yokoyama; two sisters, Fumie Teraoka and Mrs. Taiji (Yoshie) Inamasu; and eight grandchildren. Nakamura Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 February 1989]

**Mukogawa, Hastings,** 31 of Paia died Saturday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Prayer services will be at 8 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. Friends may call from 7 to 9 p.m. today. The rosary will be recited at 8 p.m. and after 8 a.m. tomorrow. Entombment will be at Maui Memorial Park. Mrs. Mukogawa was born in Sasebo, Japan. She is survived by her parents, Ronald and Katsue Mukogawa; two brothers, Ronald H. Jr. and Elwyn W.; a sister, Vassilia Ishihara, and her grandmother, Helen Mukogawa. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 1989]

MUKOGAWA, MIULANG HELEN MOKALEHUA KAPUNIHANA, 79, of Paia, Maui, died Oct. 13, 1989. She was born in Honomanu, Hana. Survived by son, Ronald Sr.; daughter, Mae Skyles; brother, William Tripp of Missouri; four grandchildren. Friends may call from 8 am. Thursday at Holy Rosary Church, Paia; service 9 a.m. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 October 1989]

MULHOLLAND, THE REV. JOHN FIELD, 85, of Honolulu, died Feb. 28, 1989. He was born in Ridgeway, Iowa, and was a retired chaplain for Kamehameha Schools with 22 years of service. He also served as a chaplain in the U.S. army and was author of the book, "Hawaii's Religions" Survived by nieces, Mrs. Dorothy Kriske, Mrs. Margaret Bolduc and Mrs. Betty Harrison, all of Minnesota. Friends may call from 5 p.m. Monday at Bernice Pauahi Bishop Memorial Chapel at Kamehameha Schools. Graveside service 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 04 March 1989]

MULLER, ALFRED FREDERICK, 78, of Watsonville, Calif., died Sept. 4, 1888. He was born in Makaweli, Kauai, and retired as equipment manager for Lone Star Industries, Pacific Division. He also served as a major in the Oahu Voluntary Infantry during World War II. Survived by son, Lloyd A. Muller of California; sister, Dora P. Taylor of California; brother, George H. of Laie; a grandson and great-granddaughter in Virginia; nieces and nephews. Service held. Donations to Watsonville Community Hospital or the Hospice Caring Project of Santa Cruz County. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 September 1989]

**Mulliken, Donald,** 66, of Volcano, a gifts and sundries salemans, died Friday in Hilo Hospital. A service will be at 10 a.m. Wednesday at Memorial Mortuary. Burial will be follow at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Friends may call from 6 to 8 p.m. tomorrow at the Mortuary wake service at 7 p.m. and from 9 a.m. Wednesday Mr. Mulliken was born in New Hampshire. He is survived by wife, Theresa; two sons, Donald Jr. and Harold; a daughter, Debra Kameenui; and three grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin January 9 1989]

**MULRINE, WILLIAM STEWART,** 43, of Honolulu, died March 29, 1989. He was born in Madison, Wis. Survived by sisters, Peg of Minnesota, Kathleen Martiny of Wisconsin and Rita Maree of California; niece and nephews. Service held. Ashes scattered. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 April 1989]

**MULVEY, SARA MILFORD,** died April 21, 1989. Survived by husband Rand; sons, Rand Jr., Patrick and John; a grandchild; sister, Mildred Cortese. Inurnment service at a later date. Donations in her memory may be made to the St. Francis Hospital Hospice Center. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 May 1989]

**MUN, HENRY LUKE,** 81 of Honolulu, died March 17, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a supervisor retired from Dole Pineapple Co. Survived by brothers, Bert, Reginald; sisters, Mrs. George (Agnes) Ching, Mrs. James (Olive) Doo. Graveside service 10:30 a.m. tomorrow at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 1989]

MUN, HENRY LUKE, 81, of Honolulu, died March 17, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired Dole Pineapple Co. supervisor. Survived by brothers, Bert and Reginald; sisters, Mrs. George (Agnes) Ching and Mrs. James (Olive) Doo, Graveside services 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park, Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary handling arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 March 1989]

**Munar, Mauro,** 83, of Honolulu died Sunday in St. Francis Hospital. He was a reited employee of the MAC terminal at Hickam Air Force Base. Services will be at 11:30 a.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Friends may call after 9 a.m. Burial will be in Valley of the Temples

Memorial Park. The family asks that aloha attire be worn. Munar was born in San Fernando, La Union, the Philippines. He is survived by a son, James D.K.; three daughters, Patricia A. Sheldon and Maura A. and Lorie A. Munar; and four grandchildren. (Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 October 1989)

MUNAR, PELAJIA COSTALES, 85, of Aiea, died May 2, 1989. She was born in San Juan, Abra, Philippines. Survived by sons, Alfred R. of Michigan, William, Benjamin of California and Wilfred; daughter Mrs. Joseph (Nina) Kealinohomoku; brother, Leon Costales of the Philippines; 19 grandchildren; 16 great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 9 to 10:30 a.m. Wednesday. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 May 1989]

MUNDON, GEORGE EDWARD KALEIMAKALII, 81, of Waimea, Kauai, died Nov. 15, 1989. He was born in Waipouli, Kauai, and was a civil engineer and construction inspector, Survived by daughters, Puanani Gonsalves of Waimea, Naomi Neighbor of Ohio, Lucia Laidlaw of Canada and Georgette Kopp of California; 10 grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; brother, Abraham of Kapaa; sisters, Norma Lyons, Thelma Bush and Miriam Wong of Koloa, Kauai. Friends may call 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Waimea Foreign Church; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1989]

Munei, Florence Itsuko Nakahara Manabe, 68, of Hilo, formerly of Kailua, Oahu, died Feb. 13, 1989. She was born in Kohala, Hawaii. Survived by husband, Walter; sons, Robert of Honolulu, Warren and Ralph Manabe, both of Honolulu, and Calvin Manabe of Ewa Beach; daughters, Evangeline Pakele of Hilo, Evelyn Vieira of Kailua, Vivian Kaeaka of Honolulu; brothers. Harold S., Stanley S., Masao and Suesumo Nakahara, all of Honolulu, and Toshio Nakahara of Washington; sisters, Hatsuko, Kihara of Hilo, Dorothy Sato and Doris S. Miura of Honolulu:, a sister-in-law; 13 grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Full Gospel of Alpha and Omega, Hilo; service 7 p.m. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. Wednesday; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaii Veteran's Cemetery #2. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 19 February 1989]

**Munei, Henry,** 76 of Kaneohe died Tuesday in Castle Hospital. He was a self-employed nurseryman and a photo technician with the Hawaii Air National Guard. Services will be at 4 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Inurnment will be private. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Munei was born in Hawaii. He is survived by his wife, Ernestine; a daughter, Valerie Munei; and a brother, James. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 August 1989]

MUNEI, WALTER, MATSUO, 73, of Hilo, formerly of Kailua, Oahu, died June 4, 1989. He was born in Kalauea, Kauai, and was a retired baker. Survived by sons, Robert, Warren and Ralph Manabe and Calvin Manabe of Ewa Beach; daughters, Mrs. Jensen (Evangeline) Pakele Sr. of Hilo, Mrs. Albert (Evelyn) Viera of Kailua, Oahu, and Mrs. Kimo (Vivian) Kaeka; brothers, Henry of Kaneohe and James of California; 13 grandchildren. Friends may call 9 a.m. to 11 p.m. Saturday at Full Gospel of Alpha & Omega Church; service 1 p.m. Burial at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 1989]

**Munel, Henry,** 76 of Kaneohe died Tuesday in Castle Hospital. He was a self-employed nursery-man and a photo technician with the Hawaii Air National Guard. Services will be at 4 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Inurnments will be private. The family asks that casual attire be worn. Mr. Munei was born in Hawaii. He is survived by his wife, Ernestine; a daughter, Valerie Munei and a brother, James. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 August 1989]

MUNEMITSU, CHARLES, 76, of Lahaina, died March 29, 1989. He was born in Lahaina and was the retired owner of Munemitsu Radio Service. Survived by wife, Fusae; father, Takaichi Munemitsu of Lahaina; sons, Noel and Lee of Lahaina; daughters, Sarie Hylkema, Mrs. James (Carie) Carpenter and Anne Alfonso of California; brothers, Paul and Keiji of California and Robert of Honolulu; sister, Mrs. Peter (Nancy) Gunn of California; and seven grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 8 p.m. tomorrow at Nakamura Mortuary. Service over ashes 4 p.m. Sunday at Lahaina Methodist Church. [Honolulu Advertiser March 31, 1989]

MUNEMITSU, TAKICHI, 100, of Lahaina, died April 21, 1989. He was born in Hiroshima, Japan. Survived by sons, Paul and Keiji of California, Robert of Honolulu; daughters, Mrs. Bernard (Nancy) Gunn of California; 17 grandchildren; 19 great-grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Service over ashes 5 p.m. today at Lahaina Hongwanji Mission. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 April 1989]

MUNEOKA, TAMA, 89, of Honolulu, died Sept. 9, 1989. She was born in Hiroshima, Japan, and was a member of Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin Goji Kai and Fujin Kai, and the Hara Jin Kai. Survived by sons, Hiroshi, Masashi and George A.; daughters, Mrs. Kikuyo Kageyama, Mrs. Toshio (Tomie) Nakahara and Mrs. George K. (Helen M.) Kawahara; 12 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren. Services 6 p.m. tomorrow at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 September 1989]

MUNOS, ANDRES DELA CRUZ, 73, of Honolulu, died April 6, 1989. He was born in Dingras, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by wife, Francisca M.; sons, Tranquilino, Byrne, Vianor, Edwin and Gerry; daughters, Mrs. Alejandro (Jobin M.) Morales, Felicitas Munoz Arevalo of the Philippines, Mrs. Manny (Shonie M.) Aguinaldo, Mrs. Eddie (Dionicia M.) Mendoza of the Philippines, Mrs. Franklin (Jessie M.) Manuel, Mrs. Larry (Erlinda M.) Tangonan, Mrs. Romeo (Elena M.) Cruz Jr.; 28 grandchildren; brother, Alejandro; sisters, Margarita, Florentine Villator and Eugenia Maneja, all of the Philippines; two brothers-in-law, a sister-in-law; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 7 p.m. Friday at Co-Cathedral of St Theresa; service 8 p.m. Or can from 8 a.m. Saturday; service 8:45 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 April 1989]

MUNOS, VIOLET DOROTHY, 69, of Honolulu, died Dec. 1, 1989. She was born in Honolulu and was a cook for Aliiolani School. Survived by husband, Phillip C.; son, Phillip R.; daughter, Beverly J. Martin of Washington; three grandchildren; a great-grandchild; nieces; nephews; mother, Alice E. Hooper; brother, Franklin Hooper; sister, Lorraine Lagerfield. Service 10 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 December 1989]

MUNOZ, ASHLY MAXF1ELD MAURICIO, 15-month-old son of Pindi Badenhop and Maurice Munoz of Kailua, died July 11, 1989. He was born in Kailua. Also survived by sisters,

Mario, Maia Joelly and Lenyr; grandparents, Alvin and Patty Badenhop and Elsa Zambrano; aunts, uncles and cousins. Friends may call 6:30 to 9:30 p.m. tomorrow at the chapel of Kapiolani Medical Center for Women and Children, third floor, for visitation; rosary 7:30 p.m. Aloha attire. Funeral later. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin & Advertiser 16 July 1989]

MUNOZ, ASHLY MAXFIELD MAURICIO, infant son of Pindi Badenhop and Maurice Munoz of Kailua, died July 11, 1989. He was born in Kailua. Service 12:30 p.m. Saturday at St. Andrews Cathedral. Private burial. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. A recent obituary was incomplete. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 July 1989]

MUNOZ, LETICIA, 69, of Honolulu, died Nov, 12, 1989. She was born in Rio Piedras, Puerto Rico, and was chaplain of the National Foundation of Grandmothers Club of America, Honolulu chapter 619. Survived by husband, William P. Munoz; daughters, Rosemarie, Martha L. and Dorene L.; son, Victor; sister, Manuela Ayala; five grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Friends may call 9 a.m. to noon tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 November 1989]

**MUNRO, RUBY CATHERINE**, 86, of Honolulu, died Dec. 11, 1989. She was born on Molokai and was an office manager retired from the Hawaii Department of Education. Survived by niece, Ruth L. Service pending. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 December 1989]

**Murabayashi, Sue M.,** 61, of Honolulu died Sunday in Kuakini Hospital. Memorial services will be at 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Murabayashi was born in Pearl City. She is survived by her husband, Harris N.; two daughters, Mrs. Dennis (Dona S.) Kang and Fern M. Murabayashi; two sisters, Frances K. Suda and Mrs. Robert (Marjorie Y.) Hirano; and a grandchild. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 February 1989]

MURAI TERUAKI "WAKI", 60, of Keynersley, North Kohala, died June 16, 1989 in Nevada. He was born in Kapaau and was a maintenance worker at Mauna Kea Beach Hotel. Survived by wife, Rachel L.; son, Scott; daughter, Josette; brother, Teruomi of North Kohala; sisters, Mrs. Wallace (Yaeko) Sugai of Honolulu, Mrs. Shige (Mieko) Kawasaki of Hilo and Mrs. Yoshimi (Toshiko) Yamamoto of North Kohala. Friends may call from 4 to 6 pm. Friday at Hawi Jodo Mission; service 6 pm. Burial noon Saturday at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2 in Hilo. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 June 1989]

MURAI, JOJI, 56, of Honolulu, died Nov. 11, 1989. He was born in Hawaii. Survived by sons, Gary, Michael, Daryl; daughter, Karen Griffin; three grandchildren; brothers, Peter, Robert, Nobuo, Bert, Harry and Fumio, all of California; sisters, Thelma Nakashima of Maui, Mrs. Masato (Ethel) Arisumi of California, Mrs. John (Jane) Toyomura of California. Service held, Mililani Downtown Mortuary in charge. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1989]

**MURAKAMI, EDNA HARUKO,** 80, of Honolulu, died May 2, 1989. She was born in Ewa and was a member of Moiliili Hongwanji Kyodan. Survived by husband, Shigeru; son, Stanley S.; three grandchildren; brothers, James S. Kanemoto, Richard Y. Kanemoto of California, Joe S. Kanemoto; sisters, Doris T. Tomita and Hazel C. Kanemoto and Tsugie Oshika, both of

California. Service 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 May 1989]

**Murakami, Emiri,** infant daughter Of the Rev. Shinkai and Minae Murakami of Kapaa, Kauai, died Tuesday in Kapiolani Women and Children's Hospital. Memorial services will be at 5 p.m. today at the Kapaa Hongwanji. The baby was born in Hawaii. She is also survived by a sister, Mari; and her grandparents, Toshiaki and Masako Yamazaki, and Mrs. Shizuka Kobayashi. Garden Island Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 February 1989]

MURAKAMI, KIJI, 93, of Kaneohe, died June 12, 1989. She was born Kumamoto, Japan. Amd was a former resident of Mapulehu, Molokai. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Carl W. (Shizue E.) Johnson, Mrs. Betsy F. Garretson and Mrs. Mitsuru (Barbara M.) Inouye; 12 grandchildren and 14 great-grandchildren. Service 8 pm. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers; casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 1989]

**MURAKAMI, NORMAN NAOYUKI,** 42, of Kahului, died Oct. 23, 1989. He was born in Puunene. Survived by mother, Tomoye Murakami of Kahului; grandmother, Mine Shimizu of Kahului; brother, Howard of California. Services over the ashes 5 p.m. tomorrow at Nakamura Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 October 1989]

MURAKAMI, SAICHI, 89, of Hanapepe, Kauai, died May 15, 1989. He was born in Japan and was a retired carpenter for the county of Kauai. Survived by wife, Shizuno; son, Melvin M. of California; daughters, Madeline Kageno of Honolulu, Ruth Takaki of California, Betty Moriguchi of Kekaha, Gladys Katena of Honolulu, and Gertrude Saiki of Kalaheo; 16 grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Memorial service 5 p.m. today at Garden Island Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 May 1989]

**MURAKAMI, UME,** 91, of Kaimuki, died June 28, 1989. She was born in Yamaguchi, Japan. Survived by son, Charles M.; daughters, Yasuko "Gladys" Murakami and Mrs. Sidney I. (Shizuko "Nancy") Hashimoto; 6 grandchildren; 3 great-grandchildren. Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 July 1989]

MURAKAMI, WALTER TAKESHI, 61, of Honolulu, died Sept. 13, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was owner of Goodie Goodie Drive-In and was previously employed by Lockheed at Kaena Point. Survived by wife, Hanako W.; son, Dean M.; daughter, Mrs. Nathan (Jill K.) Poentis; mother, Ellen I. Murakami; brother, Roy T.; sister, Mrs. Kaine (Janice) Shew; nephews and nieces. Service 6:30 p.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 September 1989]

**MURAKAMI, YOSHIRO,** 69, of Hilo, died Nov. 19, 1989. He was born in Hilo and was a retired baker. Survived by mother, Shiho Murakami of Hilo; brothers, Juro, Etsuro, Hideo and Keiji; nephews. Friends may call 6 to 7 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 November 1989]

**Muramoto, Tsune,** 93, of Honolulu died Feb. 4 in Hale Nani Health Center. Services were private. Mrs. Muramoto was born in Yamaguchi, Japan. She is survived by two sons, Fred and Robert; two daughters, Mrs. Alice Kubota and Mrs. James (Nora) Fujita; nine grandchildren;

nine great-grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Diamond Head Mortuary handled arrangements. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 February 1989]

MURANAKA, ALICE, 90, of Paia, Maui, died June 9, 1989. She was born in Hilo. Survived by husband, James K.; son, Makoto Miyamoto; daughter, Thelma T. Riggs; brother, Dick Muraki; sisters, Hakudo Hayase, Helen Marciel, Shizuno Sakuragi and Sueko Dakujaku; seven grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren. Services 3 p.m. Thursday at Nakamura Mortuary. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 1989]

**Muraoka, Akino,** 90 of Honolulu died Saturday in Kuakini Hospital. Memorial services will be at 2 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi garden Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Muraoka was born in Yamaguchi Ken, Japan. She is survived by five sons, Watson M., Nelson H. Bismark S., Kenneth H. and Thomas K.; three daughters, Chitose Fukuya, Alice Y. Kobayashi and Florence A. Ozama; a brother, tokijiro Fujimori; 24 grandchildren; and 11 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 August 1989]

**Muraoka, Akino,** 90 of Honolulu died Saturday in Kuakini Hospital. Memorial services will be at 2 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mrs. Muraoka was born in Yamaguchi Ken, Japan. She is survived by five sons, Watson M., Nelson H., Bismark S., Kenneth H. and Thomas K.; three daughters, Chitose Fukuya, Alice Y. Kobayashi and Florence A. Ozama; a brother, Tokijiro Fujimori; 24 grandchildren; and 11 great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 August 1989]

Muraoka, Koremitsu, 90, of Lawai died Monday in Wilcox Memorial Hospital. He was a retired supersiveor at Kauai Pineapple Co. Memorial services will be at 10 a.m. Saturday at Garden Island Mortuary. The family asks that flowers be omitted and casual attire be worn. Mr. Muraoka was born in Japan. He is survived by three daughters, Grace Takabayashi, Ellen Okinaka and Betty Ing; four brothers, Mitsugi, Hideshi, Tomoyoshi and Ikito; three sisters, Yae Sasaki, Hitoe Kamm and Sueko Goon; and eight grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 July 1989]

MURAOKA, KOREMITSU, 90, of Lawai, Kauai, died July 10, 1989. He was born in Japan and was a retired supervisor for the Kauai Pineapple Company and member of the Lawaii Community Association. Survived by daughters, Grace Takabayashi, Ellen Okinaka of Hilo and Betty Ing of Maui; eight grandchildren; brothers, Mitsugi, Hideshi, Tomoyoahi and Iklto; sisters. Yae Sasaki, Hitoe Kamm and Sucko Goon. Memorial service 10 a.m. tomorrow at Garden Island Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Advertiser 14 July 1989]

MURAOKA, TAMAYO NAKAMURA, 83, of Waipahu, died May 6, 1989. She was born in Mt View. Hawaii, and was a member Of the Waipahu Hongwanji Fujin Kai and Waipahu Senior Citizen Club. Survived by sons, Stanley T. of California, Miles C; daughters, Mrs. Albert (Edna M.) Sakuda, Mrs. Hideo (Irma K.) Yamamoto; brothers, Yoshimasa Nakamura of California and Charles Nakamura of Hawaii; 10 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service 6:30 p.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 May 1989]

MURASHIGE, LAWRENCE SATORU, 78, of Honolulu, died Aug. 30, 1989. He was born in Honolulu and was owner of Moanalua Exchange Ltd. and a member of the Moiliili Hongwonji Kyodan. Survived by wife, Carolyn Y.K.; sons, Roy S. and Kenneth K.; three grandchildren; a great-grandson; brothers, Clarence M., Donald M.; sister, Shizuko Murashige of Japan. Service 7 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 September 1989]

**Murashige, Yoshio,** 96, of Hilo died Sunday in the Life Care Center of Hilo. A memorial service will be at 7 p.m. tomorrow at Hilo Hongwanji Mission. Friends may call after 6 p.m. tomorrow at the mission. Friends may call after 6 p.m. tomorrow at the mission. Mrs. Murashige was born in Yamaguchi, Japan. She is survived by six sons, Shigeo, Jac, Pancho, Mitsuo, Toshio and Susumu; four daughters, Yutayo Hara, Masayo Sakoda, Haruyo Hayashikawa and Hanayo Shimabukuro; 28 grandchildren, 26 great-grandchildren and a great-great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 01 August 1989]

MURASHIMA, RICHARD KEISHIN, 73, of Honolulu died Feb. 24, 1989. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Paul S.; daughters, Mrs. Jerry (Cheryl) Chow and Dawn F.; four grandchildren; sisters, Mrs. Fujie Goto and Mrs. Clarence (Alice) Anzal; brother, Frederick S. Friends may call from 6 p.m. today at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 01 March 1989]

MURATA, EIKO "E", 65, of Ewa Beach, died Nov. 26, 1989. She was born in Ewa and was a member of the Honouliuli Doshi Kai. Survived by husband, Sadao; daughters, Eloise of California, Clarice, Charlene, Gayle Crail of Kauai; brothers, Masao Shinogi, Erik Shinogi, Futoshi Shinogi, Edwin Shinogi of California, Leonard Shinogi; sisters, Kimie Nakasono, Mitsue Shigemura, Harumi Sunahara; four grandchildren; a great-grandchild; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 p.m. Saturday at Militant Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1989]

**Murata, Tsui,** 90, of Wailuku died Tuesday in Wailuku Hale Makua. Services will be at 4 p.m. today at the Wailuku Makua Hale. The family asks that casual attire be worn and flowers be omitted. Mrs. Murata was born in Kumamoto, Japan. She is survived by two sons, Tadao and Tohsio; two daughters, Kazume Ogawa and Hisako Tatsumoto; 13 grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 January 1989]

MUROSAKI, KATSUMAKA, 77, of Pearl City, died June 17, 1989. He was born in Hilo and was a retired general contractor. Survived by wife, Yukie; sons, Allen K. and Roy M.; daughters, Mrs. Clifford (June) Fukunaga, Mrs. Kenneth (Mae) Coy, Mrs. Paul (Carol) Maeda, Mrs. Mark (Roxanne) Kaneshiro; brothers, Katsuzo of Japan; 11 grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service 6 pm. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 June 1989]

MUROTAKE, JOYCE TSUTAYO, 66, of Honolulu, died Dec. 6, 1989. She was born on Oahu and was a seamstress retired from Malia International. Survived by husband, James S.; daughters, Mrs. Jon K. (Cynthia K.) Nishimura; Mrs. Bruce S. (Susan H.) Nadamoto; two grandchildren; brothers, Thomas T. Kamada, Kenneth K. Kamada; sisters, Mrs. Asako Miyata,

Mrs. Jiro (Kay K.) Sugai. Service 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 December 1989]

MURPHY SR., WILLIAM CHARLES, 71, of Honaunau, died Dec. 5, 1989. He was born in Wellston, Okla., and was a chief master sergeant retired from the U.S. Air Force. Survived by sons, William C. Jr. of Honaunau, Kona, and Kevin E. of Oklahoma; daughter, Cheryl Gould of Oregon; former wife, Edna Mae Turk Murphy of Oregon; brothers, Orbun and Olen, both of California; sister, Ruby Glispey of California; three grandchildren. No service. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 December 1989]

Murphy, Carolyn Mills, 62, of Kailua, died Jan. 3, 1989. She was born m Boston, Massachusetts. Survived by husband, Jerry; sons, Michael D. of Maui and Matthew D.; daughter, Gael M. of West Germany; brother, Herbert J. Kressner Jr. of Connecticut; and cousins. Private service. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin January 8 1989]

**Murphy, Carolyn,** 62, of Kailua died Tuesday at home. Services will be private. Mrs. Murphy was born in Boston. She is survived by her husband, Jerry; two sons, Michael D. and Matthew D.; a daughter, Gael M. Murphy; and a brother, Herbert J. Kresser Jr. Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 January 1989]

MURPHY, JANE EVELYN, 75, of Honolulu, died April 29, 1989. She was born in Cleveland, Ohio, and was a volunteer with the Honolulu Symphony Society and Unity Church. Survived by daughter, Joanne Strader; three grandchildren; sister, Marjoei MacDonald of Maryland. Private service. Scattering of ashes later. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 May 1989]

**MURPHY, KARLA ANNE,** infant daughter of Michael A. and Dana L. Murphy of Kailua, died July 20, 1989. She was born in Honolulu. Also survived by sisters, Kristin and Kelsey; grandparents, Jeffrey C.K. and Lily L.Y. Lee; great-grandparents, Edith L. Lau and John S.P. and Alice. Friends may call from 9:30 a.m. day at United Church of Chris Judd St.; service 10:45 a.m. Arrangements by Army Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 July 1989]

MURPHY, LESTER PRICE, 76, of Grove, Okla., died March 7, 1989 in Oklahoma. He was born in Melfort, Saskatchewan, Canada and raised quarter horses along with a cattle operation. He was formerly vice president and assistant general manager of Aloha motors and Murphy Oldsmobile; and vice president of Honolulu Iron Works. Survived by wife, Jessie V. Murphy; sons, Pat of Honolulu and Mike of California; daughter, Mollie Shannon of Japan; brothers, Graydon of California and George of Honolulu; a grandson. Friends may call from noon tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; Masonic service 1:45 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers; donations to the Shriners Crippled children's Hospital, Honolulu. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1989]

**Murphy, Padraic,** 68 of Kailua died Aug. 9 in Castle Hospital. A funeral Mass will be said at 10 a.m. tomorrow at St. Anthony's Church at Kailua. Friends may call after 9 a.m. The family asks that casual attire be worn and flowers be omitted. Mr. Murphy was born in Charleston, mass. He is survived by three step sons, Robert T. Crowder II, Thomas Crowder and William Carey Jr.;

and eight step grandchildren. Borthwick Mortuary is handling arrangements. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 August 1989]

**MUSSER, LAURA JANE**, 73, of Little Falls, Minn., died Nov. 12, 1989. Born in Minnesota, she recently provided plane fare for students of Le Jardin Academy French Choir to give a concert in Little Falls. Services were held there Nov. 16. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 December 1989]

MUSSON, VERDA DU VAL, 87, of Honolulu, died Oct. 24, 1989. She was born in Illinois and was a retired school teacher. Survived by nephew, Jack Turner of Ohio. No service. Donations to First Church of Christ, Scientist, Boston, Mass. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 October 1989]